## CaixaBank Wealth SICAV

Société d'investissement à capital variable organised under the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

Prospectus

## May 2025

60, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg R.C.S. Luxembourg B-203451

## **IMPORTANT INFORMATION**

Shares are not being offered or sold in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is prohibited by law or to any person who is not qualified to participate in the subscription of Shares.

## Unless otherwise stated, all capitalised terms used in this Prospectus are defined under Section "Glossary of Main Terms".

#### **General**

The SICAV is an investment company with variable share capital incorporated and authorised under Part I of the 2010 Law in accordance with the provisions of the UCITS Directive under the 2010 Law and listed on the official list of UCITS, held with the Regulatory Authority, having an umbrella structure.

However, this listing on the official list of UCITS does not require an approval or disapproval of a Luxembourg authority as to the suitability of the investment or to the accuracy of this Prospectus or any KID generally relating to the SICAV or specifically relating to any Sub-Fund and Class. Any declaration to the contrary should be considered as unauthorised and illegal.

The members of the Board of Directors, whose names appear under the heading "Directory" accept joint responsibility for the information and statements contained in this Prospectus. To the best of the knowledge and belief of the Directors (who have taken all reasonable care possible to ensure that such is the case), the information and statements contained in this Prospectus are accurate at the date indicated on this Prospectus and there are no material omissions which would render any such statements or information inaccurate as at that date.

The Prospectus will be updated from time to time to take into account any material changes in the characteristics of the SICAV (including, but not limited to the issue of new Sub-Funds and new Classes). Therefore, prospective investors should inquire as to whether a new version of this Prospectus has been prepared and whether the relevant KID is available.

#### Investor Responsibility

Prospective investors should review this Prospectus and the relevant KID carefully in its entirety and consult with their legal, tax and financial advisors in relation to (i) the legal requirements within their own countries for the subscription, holding, redemption or disposal of Shares; (ii) any foreign exchange restrictions to which they are subject in their own countries in relation to the subscription, holding, redemption or disposal of Shares; (iii) the legal, tax, financial or other consequences of subscribing for, holding, redeeming or disposing of Shares; and (iv) the suitability for them of an investment in Shares. Prospective investors should seek the advice of their legal, tax and financial advisors if they have any doubts regarding the contents of this Prospectus and KIDs.

Shareholders are reminded that this Prospectus has been delivered to them on the basis that they are persons to whom this Prospectus may be lawfully delivered in accordance with the laws of the jurisdiction in which they are located and they may not, nor are they authorised to, deliver this Prospectus to any other person.

#### Availability of the SICAV

The SICAV is available to both retail (natural persons and legal entities), or Institutional Investors. The profile of the typical investor for each Sub-Fund is described in the description of each relevant Sub-Fund in its relevant Supplement.

#### **Distribution and Selling Restrictions**

No persons receiving a copy of this Prospectus or the KIDs in any jurisdiction may treat this Prospectus or the KIDs as constituting an invitation to them to consider subscribing for Shares unless the Shares are registered for distribution in the relevant jurisdiction or such an invitation can lawfully be made without compliance with any registration or other legal requirements.

The Shares have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and none of the Shares may be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, in the United States or to any U.S. Person. The SICAV has not been, and will not be, registered under the U.S. Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.

The Board of Directors may restrict or reject any applications for Shares in the SICAV by any person, U.S. Person, "Specified U.S. Persons", "Nonparticipating Financial Institutions", or "Passive Non-Financial Foreign Entities" with one or more substantial U.S. owners, as each of these terms is defined by the U.S. provisions of the Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment (HIRE) Act of 18 March 2010 commonly referred to as the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act ("FATCA") and the intergovernmental agreement (the "IGA") signed between Luxembourg and the United States on 28 March 2014 ("Prohibited Persons") and may cause any Shares to be subject to compulsory redemption if the Board of Directors considers that this ownership involves a violation of the law of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg or abroad, or may involve the SICAV in being subject to taxation in a country other than the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg or may in some other manner be detrimental to the SICAV.

To that end, the Board of Directors may:

- (1) decline to issue any Shares and decline to register any transfer of Shares when it appears that such issue or transfer might or may have as a result the allocation of ownership of the Shares to a person who is not authorised to hold Shares in the SICAV;
- (2) proceed under the terms and conditions set forth in the Articles of Incorporation and under section "Forced Redemption and restriction of ownership of Shares" of this Prospectus with the compulsory redemption of all the relevant Shares if it appears that a person who is not authorised to hold such Shares in the SICAV, either alone or together with other persons, is the owner of Shares in the SICAV, or proceed with the compulsory redemption of any or a part of the Shares, if it appears to the SICAV that one or several persons is or are owner or owners of a proportion of the Shares in the SICAV in such a manner that this may be detrimental to the SICAV. The exercise by the SICAV of this power shall not be questioned or invalidated in any case, on the grounds that there was insufficient evidence of ownership of Shares by any person or that the true ownership of any Shares was otherwise than appeared to the SICAV at the date of any purchase notice, provided that in such case the said powers were exercised by the SICAV in good faith;
- (3) refuse, during any general meeting of Shareholders, the right to vote of any person who is not authorised to hold Shares in the SICAV.

The SICAV may restrict or block the ownership of shares in the SICAV by any "U.S. Person" (as defined under the "Glossary of Main Terms" of this Prospectus) unless such ownership is in compliance with the relevant U.S. laws and regulations.

In case a Shareholder appears to be a Specified U.S. Person, Nonparticipating Financial Institution or Passive Non-Financial Foreign Entity with one or more substantial U.S. owners, as each of these terms is defined by FATCA and the IGA, or any other Prohibited Person the SICAV may charge such Shareholder with any taxes or penalties imposed on the SICAV attributable to such Shareholder's non-compliance under the IGA and FATCA in addition to the forced redemption of the relevant Shares.

#### Distributors:

Pursuant to FATCA provisions, participating foreign financial institutions ("Participating FFIs") are required to (i) obtain and verify information of all its account holders in order to identify which are "Specified U.S. Persons", "U.S. Owned Foreign Entities" and "Nonparticipating FFIs" (ii) annually report information on account holders that are non-compliant with FATCA, Specified U.S. Persons and U.S. Owned Foreign Entities and (iii) withhold 30% on any withholdable payments made to Nonparticipating FFIs. The United States has entered into an IGA. Under FATCA and the IGA, the SICAV will be treated as a "foreign financial institution" for this purpose. Under the provisions of Section IV of Annex II of the IGA, some investment entities are considered Non-Reporting Luxembourg Financial Institutions so long they meet the requirements prescribed thereto. In order for the SICAV to meet the conditions to be considered a Restricted Fund under the IGA and applicable U.S Treasury regulations all units shall be distributed by and held through a Participating FFI or other Partner Jurisdiction FFI. Thus, all Distributors appointed at any time by the Management Company, or the sub Distributors appointed by the Global Distributor, shall be FATCA compliant. The Distributor shall promptly notify the Management Company in case there is any change in their FACTA status, including if they become a Non-Participating Foreign Financial Institution ("NPFFI").

Moreover, any Distributor is required to notify the SICAV of a change in its FATCA status within ninety (90) days of such change.

#### Reliance on this Prospectus and on the KIDs

Shares in any Sub-Fund described in this Prospectus are offered only on the basis of the information contained therein and (if applicable) any addendum thereto and the latest audited annual financial report and any subsequent semi-annual financial report of the SICAV as well as the KIDs.

Any further information or representations given or made by any distributor, dealer, broker or other person should be disregarded and, accordingly, should not be relied upon. No person has been authorised to give any information or to make any representation in connection with the SICAV, any Sub-Fund or the offering of Shares other than those contained in this Prospectus and (if applicable) any addendum hereto, the KIDs and in any subsequent semi-annual or annual financial report for the SICAV and, if given or made, such information or representations must not be relied on as having been authorised by the Directors, the Management Company, the Investment Manager, the Depositary or the Administrative Agent. Statements in this Prospectus and in the KIDs are based on the law and practice currently in force in Luxembourg at the date hereof and are subject to change. Neither the delivery of this Prospectus or of the KIDs nor the issue of Shares shall, under any circumstances, create any implication or constitute any representation that the affairs of the SICAV have not changed since the date hereof.

Applications for Shares will only be considered on the basis of this Prospectus and the relevant KID. Copies of the Articles of Incorporation, the current Prospectus, the KIDs and the latest periodical reports (audited annual report and unaudited semi-annual report) may be obtained free of charge from the registered office of the SICAV during normal business hours on any Business Day.

The KIDs are also available online on the following website: www.caixabankamlux.com

A KID for each available Class must be delivered to investors free of charge prior to their subscription for Shares. Prospective investors must consult the KID for the relevant Class in which they intend to invest. Requests for subscription or conversion of Shares will be accepted upon verification that the (prospective) Shareholder has received the relevant KID.

#### **Data Protection**

In accordance with the applicable Luxembourg data protection law and the Regulation n°2016/679 of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data (the "**Data Protection Law**"), the SICAV as data controller (the "**Data Controller**"), collects, stores and processes by electronic or other means the data supplied by Shareholders at the time of their subscription and collected on an ongoing basis for the purpose of fulfilling the services required by the Shareholders and complying with its legal obligations, including foreign regulations such as FATCA.

In case the Shareholder is not a natural person, the Data Controller may collect, store and process data concerning any natural person connected with the Shareholder such as its contact person(s) and/or its economic beneficial owner(s) as defined by the applicable Luxembourg law (altogether with the individual Shareholder(s) the "**Data Subjects**"). Where the Shareholder is a not a natural person, it undertakes to provide any natural person whose data is processed with the information contained in the present data protection section.

By subscribing for Shares of the SICAV, the investor is informed of the collection, storage and processing of his/her/its information along with the required supporting documentary evidence (the "**Personal Data**"), including without limitation:

- name, address, date and place of birth, nationality, profession;
- account statements;
- amount of assets held with the SICAV;
- amount of revenues and income;
- any other information regarding the relationship between the SICAV and the investor which may be requested or required by the Luxembourg tax authority (*Administration des Contributions Directes ACD*) and/or the U.S. tax authority (*Internal Revenue Service IRS*).

Such Personal Data may relate to (i) investors being "Reportable Persons" either within the meaning of the IGA, including Foreign Financial Institutions ("FFIs") that do not comply with FATCA, or within the meaning of CRS and (ii) Controlling Persons (as defined in the IGA and the Luxembourg law implementing Council Directive 2014/107/EU and the OECD Common Reporting Standard for Automatic Exchange of Financial Information ("CRS") and interpreted in a manner consistent with the Financial Action Task Force Recommendations) of certain non-financial entities ("NFFEs") being themselves Reportable Persons.

The Data Subject may, at his/her/its discretion, refuse to communicate the Personal Data to the Data Controller.

In this case, however, the SICAV may reject the investor's request for subscription of Shares in the SICAV or proceed with the compulsory redemption of all Shares already held, as the case may be, under the terms and conditions set forth in the Articles of Incorporation and under section "Forced Redemption and restriction of ownership of Shares" of this Prospectus.

Personal Data supplied by Data Subjects is processed in order to enter into and execute the subscription in the SICAV (i.e. to perform the contract entered into by the investors), for the legitimate interests of the Data Controller and to comply with the legal obligations imposed on the Data Controller. In particular, the data supplied by Data Subjects is processed for the purpose of (i) subscribing for Shares in the SICAV, (ii) maintaining the register of Shareholders, (iii) processing subscriptions, redemptions and conversions of Shares and payments of dividends to Shareholders, (iv) performing controls on late trading and market timing practices, (v) complying with applicable anti-money laundering and anti-terrorism financing rules, as well as with other legal obligations including laws and regulations relating to FATCA or CRS (as further detailed under sections "Taxation – FATCA" and "Taxation – Exchange of information – Common Reporting Standard").

The "legitimate interests" referred to above are:

- meeting and complying with the SICAV's accountability requirements and regulatory obligations globally; and
- exercising the business of the SICAV in accordance with reasonable market standards.

The Personal Data may also be processed by the Data Controller's data recipients (the "**Recipients**") which, in the context of the above mentioned purposes, refer to the Management Company, the Domiciliary Agent, the Depositary, the Administrative Agent, the Registrar and Transfer Agent, the Global Distributor, the Independent Auditor and the Legal Adviser(s). The Recipients may, under their own responsibility, disclose the Personal Data to their agents and/or delegates (the "**Sub-Recipients**"), which shall process the Personal Data for the sole purposes of assisting the Recipients in providing their services to the Data Controller and/or assisting the Recipients are located outside the EEA in a country which does not ensure an adequate level of protection for Personal Data (e.g. United States of America, Canada, Singapore, Jersey, India), the Recipients will enter into legally binding transfer agreements with the relevant Sub-Recipients in the form of the EU Commission's approved model clauses. In this respect, the Data Subjects have a right to request copies of the relevant document for enabling the Personal Data transfer(s) towards such countries by writing to the Recipient.

The Recipients and Sub-Recipients may, as the case may be, process the Personal Data as data processors (when processing the Personal Data upon instructions of the Data Controller), or as distinct data controllers (when processing the Personal Data for their own purposes, namely fulfilling their own legal obligations). The Personal Data may also be transferred to third-parties such as governmental or regulatory agencies, including tax authorities, in accordance with applicable laws and regulations. In particular, Personal Data may be disclosed to the Luxembourg tax authorities who in turn may, acting as data controller, disclose the same to foreign tax authorities.

In accordance with the conditions laid down by the Data Protection Law, the Data Subjects acknowledge their right to:

- access their Personal Data (i.e. the right to obtain from the Data Controller confirmation as to whether
  or not Data Subject's Personal Data are being processed, to be provided with certain information about
  the Data Controller's processing of their Personal Data, to access to that data, and to obtain a copy of
  the Personal data undergoing processing (subject to exceptions));
- correct their Personal Data where it is inaccurate or incomplete (i.e. the right to require from the Data Controller that inaccurate or incomplete Personal Data be updated or corrected accordingly);
- object to the processing of their Personal Data (i.e. the right to object, on grounds relating to the Data Subject particular situation, to processing of Personal Data which is based on the performance of a task carried out in the public interest or the legitimate interests of the Data Controller. The Data Controller shall stop such processing unless it can either demonstrate compelling legitimate grounds for the processing that override the Data Subject's interests, rights and freedoms or that it needs to process the data for the establishment, exercise or defence of legal claims);
- restrict the use of their Personal data (i.e. the right to obtain that, under certain circumstances, the
  processing of the Data Subject's Personal Data should be restricted to storage of such data unless your
  consent has been obtained);
- ask for erasure of their Personal Data (i.e. the right to require that Personal Data be erased in certain circumstances, including where it is no longer necessary for the Data Controller to process this data in relation to the purposes for which it collected or processed);

- ask for Personal Data portability (i.e. the right to have the data transferred to the Limited Partner or another controller in a structured, commonly used and machine-readable format, where this is technically feasible).

The investors may exercise their above rights by writing to the Data Controller at the following address: 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.

The Data Subjects also acknowledge the existence of their right to lodge a complaint with the Luxembourg commission for data protection (the "**CNPD**") at the following address: 15, Boulevard du Jazz, L-4370 Belvaux, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg; or with any competent data protection supervisory authority.

The Data Subject's Personal Data shall not be held for longer than necessary with regard to the purpose of data processing subject to any limitation periods imposed by law.

For additional copies of this Prospectus or copies of the relevant KIDs or of most recent annual and semi-annual financial reports of the SICAV or the Articles of Incorporation or for any queries Shareholders may have on how to invest, they are invited to write to the Domiciliary Agent at 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### Page

IMPORTANT INFORMATION
TABLE OF CONTENTS
DIRECTORY
GLOSSARY OF MAIN TERMS
THE SICAV
DESCRIPTION OF SHARES
INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES 19
RISKS CONSIDERATIONS
CONFLICTS OF INTEREST
EXPENSES, FEES AND COSTS
SUBSCRIPTION, TRANSFER, CONVERSION AND REDEMPTION OF SHARES
DETERMINATION OF THE NET ASSET VALUE 40
TAXATION
BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE SICAV
MANAGEMENT COMPANY
INVESTMENT MANAGER
DEPOSITARY, ADMINISTRATIVE AND DOMICILIARY AGENT, REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER AGENT53
GLOBAL DISTRIBUTOR
GENERAL INFORMATION
MERGER AND DIVISION OF SUB-FUNDS
DISSOLUTION AND LIQUIDATION OF THE SICAV OR ANY SUB-FUND OR ANY CLASS
INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS
SPECIAL INVESTMENT AND HEDGING TECHNIQUES
APPENDIX A SUB-FUNDS' SUPPLEMENTS

### DIRECTORY

**Board of Directors** Mrs. Ana Martin de Santa Olalla Sanchez CEO CaixaBank Asset Management, S.G.I.I.C., S.A. Spain Mr. Henry Kelly Independent Director Grand Duchy of Luxembourg Mr. Jean-Michel Loehr Independent Director Grand Duchy of Luxembourg Mrs. Michèle Eisenhuth Independent Director Partner Arendt & Medernach Grand Duchy of Luxembourg Mr. Iker Berasategui Commercial Director of CaixaBank Wealth CaixaBank, S.A. Spain Mr. Juan Pablo Hernandez de la Merced Sustainability Manager CaixaBank Asset Management, S.G.I.I.C., S.A. Spain CaixaBank Asset **Management Company** Management Luxembourg S.A. 46b, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg R.C.S. Luxembourg B 46.684 Board of Directors of the Mr. Henry Kelly **Management Company** Independent Director Grand Duchy of Luxembourg Mrs. Tracey Elizabeth McDermott Darlington Independent Director Grand Duchy of Luxembourg Mrs. Ana Martín de Santa Olalla Sánchez CEO CaixaBank Asset Management S.G.I.I.C., S.A.U. Spain Mrs. Mónica Valladares Martínez **General Counsel** Member of Management Committee

CaixaBank Asset Management S.G.I.I.C., S.A.U. Spain

	<b>Mr. Eric Brice Chinchon</b> ME Business Solutions S.à.r.l. Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
	<b>Mr. Iker Berasategui</b> Commercial Director of CaixaBank Wealth CaixaBank, S.A. Spain
	<b>Mr. Juan Pablo Hernandez de la Merced</b> Sustainability Manager CaixaBank Asset Management, S.G.I.I.C., S.A. Spain
Conducting Officers of the Management Company	Mr. Nuno Paulo Da Silva Araujo Malheiro CaixaBank Asset Management Luxembourg, S.A. Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
	Mr. Ignacio Najera-Aleson Saiz CaixaBank Asset Management Luxembourg, S.A. Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
	<b>Ms. Emmanuelle Lemarquis</b> CaixaBank Asset Management Luxembourg, S.A. Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
Domiciliary Agent	<b>BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch</b> 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
Depositary	<b>BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch</b> 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
Administrative Agent	<b>BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch</b> 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
Registrar and Transfer Agent	<b>BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch</b> 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
Investment Manager	CAIXABANK ASSET MANAGEMENT, S.G.I.I.C., S.A.U Paseo de la Castellana, 189 28046 Madrid Spain

**Independent Auditor** 

**Deloitte Audit S.à r.l.** 20 Boulevard de Kockelscheuer L-1821 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

#### Luxembourg Legal Adviser

**Global Distributor** 

Arendt & Medernach SA 41A, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-2082 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

#### CAIXABANK, S.A.

Calle Pintor Sorolla 2-4 46002 Valencia Spain

## **GLOSSARY OF MAIN TERMS**

"Administrative Agent"	BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch
"Articles of Incorporation"	The articles of incorporation of the SICAV, as may be amended from time to time
"Base Currency"	The currency denomination of a Sub-Fund as indicated in its relevant Supplement. The assets and liabilities of a Sub-Fund are valued in its Base Currency and the financial statements of the Sub-Funds are expressed in their Base Currency.
"Board" or "Board of Directors" or "Directors"	The members of the board of directors of the SICAV, for the time being and any duly constituted committee thereof and any successor to such members as may be appointed from time to time
"Business Day"	Any full day on which banks are open for business in Luxembourg
"Class"	A class of Shares within a Sub-Fund of the SICAV
"Company Law"	The Luxembourg law of August 10 <sup>th</sup> , 1915 on commercial companies, as amended
"CRS"	The Common Reporting Standard for Automatic Exchange of financial account information in tax matters as set out in the CRS Law
"CRS Law"	The amended Luxembourg Law dated 18 December 2015 on the Common Reporting Standard (" <b>CRS</b> ") implementing Council Directive 2014/107/EU of 9 December 2014 amending Directive 2011/16/EU as regards mandatory exchange of information in the field of taxation and setting forth to the OECD's multilateral competent authority agreement on automatic exchange of financial account information signed on 29 October 2014 in Berlin, with effect as of 1 January 2016
"Dealing Day"	The day, as specified in each Supplement, for which the Net Asset Value per Share of the Sub-Funds is determined, in accordance with the provisions of Section "Determination of the Net Asset Value".
"Depositary"	BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch
"Derivatives"	Financial derivative instruments
"Distributor"	Any underwriter, broker, dealer, or other person who participates, pursuant to a contractual arrangement with the SICAV, in the distribution of Shares as a nominee
"Domiciliary Agent"	BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch
"ETFs"	Exchange-traded funds
"EU"	European Union
"Euro" or "EUR"	The legal currency of the countries participating in the European Economic and Monetary Union

"FATCA"	The U.S. provisions of the Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment (HIRE) Act of 18 March 2010 commonly referred to as the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA), set out in sections 1471 to 1474 of the Code, and any U.S. Treasury regulations issued thereunder, Internal Revenue Service rulings or other official guidance pertaining thereto
"FATCA Eligible Distributor"	Any Distributor that is a participating Foreign Financial Institution (" <b>FFI</b> "), a registered deemed-compliant FFI, a non-registering local bank or a restricted distributor, as each term defined by the FATCA Law and/or any U.S. Treasury regulations
"FATCA Eligible Investor"	Any person who is not a Specified US Person, a non-participating FFI or a passive Non-Financial Foreign Entity (" <b>NFFE</b> ") with one or more substantial US owners, as each term defined by the FATCA Law
"FATCA Law"	The amended Luxembourg law dated 24 July 2015 implementing the Model I Intergovernmental Agreement (" <b>IGA</b> ") between the Government of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and the Government of the United States of America to Improve International Tax Compliance and with respect to the United States information reporting provisions commonly known as the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA), signed on 28 March 2014
"Feeder"	A feeder UCITS as defined by the UCITS Directive
"Global Distributor"	CAIXABANK, S.A.
"Global Management Fee"	The fee payable by the SICAV to the Management Company, as specified in this Prospectus
"Group of Companies"	Companies belonging to the same body of undertakings and which must draw up consolidated accounts in accordance with Council Directive 83/349/EEC of June 13 <sup>th</sup> , 1983 on consolidated accounts and according to recognised international accounting rules
"IGA"	The intergovernmental agreement signed between Luxembourg and the United States on 28 March 2014
"Independent Auditor"	Deloitte Audit, S.à r.l.
"Institutional Investors"	Institutional Investors within the meaning of Article 174 of the 2010 Law, or as defined by guidelines or recommendations issued by the Regulatory Authority from time to time
"Investment Manager"	CAIXABANK ASSET MANAGEMENT, S.G.I.I.C., S.A.U.
"KID"	The relevant key information document issued in relation to one or several Classes within a Sub-Fund, as may be amended from time to time
"Management Company"	CaixaBank Asset Management Luxembourg S.A.
"Master"	A master UCITS as defined by the UCITS Directive
"Member State"	A member State of the EU
"MiFID II Directive"	Directive 2014/65/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending Directive 2002/92/EC and Directive 2011/61/EU.

"Money Market Instruments"	Instruments normally dealt in on the money market which are liquid, and have a value which can be accurately determined at any time and instruments eligible as money market instruments, as defined by 2010 Law and any regulations, circulars or guidelines issued by the Regulatory Authority from time to time
"Net Asset Value"	The net asset value of each Class within each Sub-Fund
"OECD"	Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development
"OECD Member Sates"	The member States of the OECD
"OTC"	Over-the-Counter
"Other Regulated Market"	Market which is regulated, operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public, namely a market (i) that meets the following cumulative criteria: liquidity; multilateral order matching (general matching of bid and ask prices in order to establish a single price); transparency (the circulation of complete information in order to give clients the possibility of tracking trades, thereby ensuring that their orders are executed on current conditions); (ii) on which the securities are dealt in at a certain fixed frequency, (iii) which is recognised by a State or by a public authority which has been delegated by that State or by another entity which is recognised by that State or by that public authority such as a professional association and (iv) on which the securities dealt are accessible to the public
"Other State"	Any State of Europe which is not a Member State, any State of America, Africa, Asia, Australia and Oceania
"Performance Fee"	The fee that may be paid to the Investment Manager with respect to the performance of a Sub-Fund, as further provided under Section headed "Expenses, Fees and Costs" and in the relevant Supplement of the relevant Sub-Fund
"Pricing Currency"	The currency in which the Shares of a particular Class within a Sub-Fund are issued
"Prohibited Person"	Any person, U.S. Person, "Specified U.S. Persons", "Nonparticipating Financial Institutions", or "Passive Non-Financial Foreign Entities" with one or more substantial U.S. owners, as each of these terms is defined by FATCA and the IGA
"Prospectus"	This prospectus, as may be amended from time to time, including any of its Supplements, appendices or addenda
"Reference Currency"	The currency of the SICAV, which is the Euro. The combined accounts of the SICAV will be maintained in this Reference Currency.
"Registrar and Transfer Agent"	BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch
"Regulated Market"	A regulated market within the meaning of directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council on markets in financial instruments
"Regulatory Authority"	The Luxembourg supervisory authority or its successor in charge of the supervision of UCIs in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

"Shareholders"	Holders of Shares in the SICAV, as recorded in the books of the SICAV on file with the Registrar and Transfer Agent
"Shares"	Shares of any Class within any Sub-Fund in the SICAV
"SICAV"	CaixaBank Wealth SICAV
"Sub-Fund"	A specific segregated pool of assets established within the SICAV
"Supplement(s)"	The Supplement(s) in Appendix A to this Prospectus issued in relation to each Sub-Fund and which forms an integral part of this Prospectus
"Sustainability Factors"	Means environmental, social and employee matters, respect for human rights, anti-corruption and anti-bribery matters
"Transferable Securities"	<ul> <li>Shares and other securities equivalent to shares;</li> <li>Bonds and other debt instruments;</li> <li>Any other negotiable securities which carry the right to acquire any such Transferable Securities by subscription or exchange with the exclusion of techniques and instruments</li> </ul>
"2010 Law"	The law of December 17th, 2010 relating to UCIs, as may be amended
"UCI"	An undertaking for collective investment as defined by the 2010 Law
"UCITS"	An undertaking for collective investment in Transferable Securities under Article 1 (2) of the UCITS Directive
"UCITS Directive"	Council Directive 2009/65/EC of July 13 <sup>th</sup> , 2009 on the coordination of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to undertakings for collective investment in Transferable Securities, as amended
"U.S."	The United States of America, its territories or possessions or any area subject to its jurisdiction including the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico
"U.S. Dollar" or "USD"	The currency of the United States of America
"U.S. Person"	A person as defined in Regulation S of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and thus shall include but not limited to, (i) any natural person resident in the U.S.; (ii) any partnership or corporation organised or incorporated under the laws of the U.S.; (iii) any estate of which any executor or administrator is a U.S. Person; (iv) any trust of which any trustee is a U.S. Person; (v) any agency or branch of a foreign entity located in the U.S.; (vi) any non-discretionary account or similar account (other than an estate or trust) held by a dealer, or other fiduciary for the benefit or account of a U.S. Person; (vii) any discretionary account or similar account or similar account (other than an estate or trust) held by a dealer or other fiduciary organised, incorporated, or (if an individual) resident in the U.S.; and (viii) any partnership or corporation if: (A) organised or incorporated under the laws of any foreign jurisdiction; and (B) formed by a U.S. Person principally for the purpose of investing in securities not registered under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, unless it is organised or incorporated, and owned, by accredited investors (as defined in Rule 501(a) under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended) who are not natural persons,

estates or trusts; but shall not include (i) any discretionary account or similar account (other than an estate or trust) held for the benefit or account of a non–U.S. Person by a dealer or other professional fiduciary organised, incorporated, or (if an individual) resident in the U.S. or (ii) any estate of which any professional fiduciary acting as executor or administrator is a U.S. Person if an executor or administrator of the estate who is not a U.S. Person has sole or shared investment discretion with respect to the assets of the estate and the estate is governed by foreign law.

This definition shall be amended to the extent required to comply with FATCA so as to cover any U.S. person as defined under FATCA and the related regulations.

### THE SICAV

The SICAV has been incorporated on January 20<sup>th</sup>, 2016 for an unlimited period of time as a *société d'investissement* à *capital variable*.

The minimum subscribed share capital of the SICAV, as provided by law and which must be achieved within six months after the date on which the SICAV has been authorised as a UCITS under Luxembourg law, shall be EUR 1,250,000.-.

The initial subscribed share capital of the SICAV amounted to EUR 31,000.-, divided into 31 Shares of no par value. The subscribed share capital of the SICAV is represented by fully paid up Shares of no par value. The subscribed share capital of the SICAV is at all times equal to the total net assets of all the Sub-Funds.

The Articles of Incorporation have been lodged with the Luxembourg Trade and Companies' Register (*Registre de Commerce et des Sociétés* – the "R.C.S.") and a publication of such deposit made in the Luxembourg official gazette (*Mémorial C, Recueil des Sociétés et Associations* – the "Mémorial") of February 10<sup>th</sup>, 2016.

The registered office of the SICAV is located at 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.

The SICAV has appointed CaixaBank Asset Management Luxembourg S.A. as its designated management company, within the meaning of Part I of the 2010 Law. Further details on the Management Company are provided below under the section "Management Company".

The SICAV is recorded in the R.C.S. under the number B-203451.

The SICAV is an umbrella fund comprising multiple Sub-Funds, each having its own investment objective and constituting a separate pool of assets and liabilities. For the time being, the SICAV offers Shares in the Sub-Funds as set forth under the heading "List of Available Sub-Funds" under Section "Investment Objectives and Policies" and in each relevant Supplement of the relevant Sub-Fund. Upon creation of (a) new Sub-Fund(s), the Prospectus will be amended and relevant KIDs will be issued.

Under Luxembourg law, the SICAV is a distinct legal entity. Although each of the Sub-Funds is not a distinct legal entity from the SICAV, each Sub-Fund shall be exclusively responsible for all liabilities attributable to it with regard to third parties and, in particular, with regard to the SICAV's creditors and between Shareholders.

All Sub-Funds may offer more than one Class. Each Class within a Sub-Fund may have different features or be offered to different types of investors, but will form part of the assets of that relevant Sub-Fund. Upon creation of new Classes, the relevant Supplement shall be updated accordingly and a KID may be issued.

All references to a Sub-Fund, shall, where the context requires, include any Class that belongs to such Sub-Fund.

## **DESCRIPTION OF SHARES**

#### **Shares' Characteristics**

#### Available Classes

Each Sub-Fund issues Shares in several separate Classes, as set out in each Sub-Fund's description in the relevant Supplement as well as under section "The SICAV" above. Such Classes differ with respect to the type of investors for which they are designed, as the case may be, their Pricing Currency, currency and duration hedging, dividend distribution policy and as the case may be with respect to their fee structure and minimum investment and holding amounts required. The minimum investment and holding amounts required for each Class within a Sub-Fund (if any) is specified in the relevant Supplement. The Board of Directors nevertheless reserves the right to accept subscriptions for amounts below the initial amount required.

The Board of Directors may decide to create additional Classes at any time.

Shares of each Sub-Fund may be divided into Classes: A, B, C, D, E, I and J.

Classes A, B, C and D within the respective Sub-Fund are intended for Retail Investors and may differ as to the minimum investment, subsequent investment and holding amounts as indicated for each Sub-Fund in its Supplement.

Class E is reserved exclusively to Retail Investors and Institutional Investors whose portfolio is managed through a discretionary portfolio management agreement and/or under an independent advice contract, both signed with an entity or company of the CaixaBank Group.

Classes I and J are reserved exclusively to Institutional Investors investing on their own account and, with respect to entities incorporated in the EU, Institutional Investors means Eligible Counterparty and per se Professional Investors as defined under the MIFID II Directive.

Each type of Class A, B, C, D, E, I and J may be distributing or not and/or currency hedged or not.

Classes that are distributing dividends are identified with the suffix "D".

Classes of which the Pricing Currency is hedged against the currency denomination of the Sub-Fund's investments are identified with the suffix "C".

For non-hedged Classes, fluctuations in currency exchange rates may affect the performance of such Shares independent of the relevant Sub-Fund's investments.

#### Shareholders' Rights

All Shareholders have the same rights, regardless of the type of Shares held within the relevant Class. Each Share is entitled to one vote at any general meeting of Shareholders. There are no preferential or pre-emptive rights attributable to the Shares.

The SICAV draws the investors' attention to the fact that any investor will only be able to fully exercise his/her/its investor rights directly against the SICAV (notably the right to participate in general Shareholders' meetings) if the investor is registered him-/her-/itself and in his/her/its own name in the Shareholders' register of the SICAV. In cases where an investor invests in the SICAV through an intermediary investing into the SICAV in his/her/its own name but on behalf of the investor, (i) it may not always be possible for the investor to exercise certain Shareholder rights directly against the SICAV, such as the right to participate in general Shareholders' meetings, or (ii) the investor's right to be indemnified in case of Net Asset Value calculation errors and/or non-compliance with investment rules and/or other errors at the level of the SICAV may be affected. Investors are advised to take advice on their rights which may be negatively impacted. Investors are advised to take advice on their rights.

#### Reference Currency/Base Currency/Pricing Currency

The Reference Currency of the SICAV is the EUR. The Base Currency of each Sub-Fund and the Pricing Currency of each Class are as set out in each Sub-Fund's description in the relevant Supplement.

#### **Dividend Policy**

The Board reserves the right to declare interim dividends from time to time in compliance with the conditions set forth by applicable law or to propose to the general meeting of Shareholders to declare dividends in the form of cash. For Classes which may distribute dividends and which are identified with the suffix "D", dividends, if any, are payable annually. However, the Board reserves the right to declare interim dividends at any other frequency.

In any event, no distribution may be made if, as a result, the Net Asset Value of the SICAV would fall below EUR 1,250,000.

Dividends not claimed within five years of their due date will lapse and revert to the relevant Shares of the relevant Class in the relevant Sub-Fund.

#### Listed Shares

There are no Shares listed on any stock exchange or dealt on a specific market for the time being.

The Board of Directors may however, in its sole discretion, elect to list Shares of any Class or of any Sub-Fund on any stock exchange, as indicated in the relevant Supplement (if applicable).

#### Fractional Shares

Each Sub-Fund issues whole and fractional Shares up to two decimal places. Fractional entitlements to Shares do not carry voting rights but do grant rights of participation on a pro-rated basis in net results and liquidation proceeds attributable to the relevant Sub-Fund.

#### Share Registration and Certificates

All Shares are issued only in registered form. All Shareholders shall receive from the Registrar and Transfer Agent a written confirmation of his/her/its shareholding.

## INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES

#### Investment objective

The main objective of the SICAV is to provide the investors with a choice of professionally managed Sub-Funds investing in a wide range of eligible assets under the UCITS Directive in order to achieve an optimum return from capital invested, while reducing investment risk through diversification.

There can be no assurance or guarantee that a Sub-Fund's investment will be successful or its investment objective will be achieved. Please refer to Section "Risk Considerations" in this Prospectus for a discussion of those factors that should be considered when investing in that Sub-Fund.

Each Sub-Fund's investment objective and policy may be changed without a vote of its Shareholders. If there is a change in a Sub-Fund's investment objective or policy, Shareholders should consider whether the Sub-Fund remains an appropriate investment in light of their current financial positions and needs. The SICAV will amend this Prospectus to reflect any change in a Sub-Fund's investment objective and policy as set out herein. Shareholders will be notified in writing of any material changes to a Sub-Fund's investment objective and policy.

#### **Investment Policies**

The investment objective and policy of each Sub-Fund are described in its relevant Supplement. The Sub-Funds are managed in accordance with the investment restrictions specified in section "Investment Restrictions" of this Prospectus, and the special investment and hedging techniques and instruments specified in section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques" of this Prospectus.

The Board of Directors may decide to create additional Sub-Funds with different investment objectives, and in such cases, this Prospectus will be updated accordingly and may be updated with addenda that will be part of the Prospectus. The Board of Directors shall maintain for each Sub-Fund a separate portfolio of assets.

If and to the extent that voting rights attached to instruments held in the portfolio of a Sub-Fund will be exercised on behalf of that Sub-Fund, a summary description of the strategies followed in the exercise of such rights, as well as the actions taken on the basis of those strategies, will be made available to investors upon their specific request addressed to the Management Company.

Please refer to each of the relevant Supplements in Appendix A to this Prospectus for the details on each of the available Sub-Fund(s).

## **RISKS CONSIDERATIONS**

Each separate security in which a Sub-Fund may invest and the investment techniques which a Sub-Fund may use, are subject to various risks. The following describes some of the general risk factors that should be considered before investing in a particular Sub-Fund. The following list is neither specific nor exhaustive and a financial adviser or other appropriate professional should be consulted for additional advice. In addition, these risks are limited to those generally applicable to the SICAV and each Sub-Fund and are not specific to any of the Sub-Funds. The Supplement issued in connection with each Sub-Fund must be reviewed in order to understand the particular risks related to each Sub-Fund.

#### General Risks

Investment in any Sub-Fund carries with it a degree of financial risk, which varies between Sub-Funds. The value of Shares and the return generated from them may go up or down, and investors may not recover the amount initially invested.

Investors should pay particular attention to the following risks:

#### Investment and Trading Risks in General

All investments (whether direct or indirect) involve a risk of loss of capital. The investment program of the Sub-Funds may at times entail limited portfolio diversification of exposure to investments, which can, in certain circumstances, substantially increase the impact of adverse price movements in the investments on the value of Shares in the Sub-Funds. In addition, the value of assets comprised in the Sub-Funds is subject to the risk of broad market movements that may adversely affect the performance of the Sub-Funds.

Factors that may influence the market price of assets comprised in the Sub-Funds include economic, military, financial, regulatory, political and terrorist events. No guarantee or representation can be made as to the future success of the investment program of the Sub-Funds.

#### Counterparty risk

Where cash comprised in a Sub-Fund is held by a counterparty, it may not be treated as client money subject to the protection conferred by any rules in the relevant jurisdictions as to the holding of clients' cash and accordingly may not be segregated; in these cases, it could be used by the counterparty in the course of its investment business and the relevant Sub-Fund may therefore rank as an unsecured creditor in relation to that cash.

The Sub-Funds will be exposed to a credit risk on the counterparties with which they may trade in relation to non-exchange traded futures, options, contracts for differences and swaps. Non-exchange traded futures, options, contracts for differences and swaps are agreements specifically tailored to the needs of an individual investor that enable the user to structure precisely the date, market level and amount of a given position. Non-exchange traded futures, options, contracts for differences and swaps are not afforded the same protection as may apply to participants trading futures, options, contracts for differences or swaps on organised exchanges, such as the performance guarantee of an exchange clearing house. The counterparty for these agreements will be the specific company or firm involved in the transaction, rather than a recognised exchange and accordingly the insolvency, bankruptcy or default of a counterparty with which the Sub-Fund trades such non-exchange traded futures, options, contracts for differences and swaps could result in substantial losses to the Sub-Fund.

The Sub-Funds will be exposed to a credit risk on counterparties with whom they deal in securities, and may bear the risk of settlement default.

#### **Equity Securities**

Investing in equity securities involves risks associated with the unpredictable drops in a stock's value or periods of below-average performance in a given stock or in the stock market as a whole.

In addition, investments in equity securities issued by small or medium size companies may involve greater risks than investments in larger companies, including fewer managerial and financial resources. In addition, stocks of small or medium size companies can be more volatile than stocks of larger issuers.

#### **Debt Securities**

Among the principal risks of investing in debt securities are the following:

#### Changing Interest Rates

The value of any fixed income security held by a Sub-Fund will rise or fall inversely with changes in interest rates. Interest rates typically vary from one country to another, and may change for a number of reasons. Those reasons include rapid expansions or contractions of a country's money supply, changes in demand by business and consumers to borrow money and actual or anticipated changes in the rate of inflation.

In general, if interest rates increase, one may expect that the market value of a fixed income instrument which pays interest payments would fall, whereas if interest rates decrease, one may expect that the market value of such investment would increase.

#### Credit Risk

The issuer of any debt security acquired by any Sub-Fund may default on its financial obligations. Moreover, the price of any debt security acquired by a Sub-Fund normally reflects the perceived risk of default of the issuer of that security at the time the Sub-Fund acquired the security. If after acquisition the perceived risk of default increases, the value of the security held by the Sub-Fund is likely to fall.

There are many factors that could cause an issuer to default on its financial obligations, or an increase in the perceived risk of default of an issuer. Among those factors are the deteriorating financial condition of the issuer caused by changes in demand for the issuer's products or services, catastrophic litigation or the threat of regulations catastrophic litigation and applicable changes in laws, and tax regimes. The more concentrated a Sub-Fund is in a particular industry; the more likely it will be affected by factors that affect the financial condition of that industry as a whole. Securities rated below investment grade may have greater price volatility and a greater risk of loss of principal and interest than investment grade debt securities.

A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold any of our securities. Any or all of these ratings are subject to revision or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating organisation. Each rating should be evaluated independently of any other rating.

Additionally, there are special risks considerations associated with investing in certain types of debt securities:

#### Money Market Instruments

Money Market Instruments in which a Sub-Fund invests are subject to the solvency of the underlying issuer. The buying and selling of Money Market Instruments is exposed to liquidity constraints in the market. While every effort will be made to maintain the capital value of the Sub-Fund, there is no guarantee that this will be the case as a loss made on an instrument held by the Sub-Fund could reduce the capital value of the Sub-Fund.

#### Variation in Inflation Rates

Certain Sub-Funds may invest in inflation-linked debt securities. The value of such securities fluctuates with the inflation rate of the corresponding geographical area.

#### Convertible Securities

Certain Sub-Funds may invest in convertible securities which are securities generally offering fixed interest or dividend yields which may be converted either at a stated price or stated rate for common or preferred stock. Although to a lesser extent than with fixed income securities generally, the market value of convertible securities tends to decline as interest rates rise. Because of the conversion feature, the market value of convertible securities securities also tends to vary with fluctuations in the market value of the underlying common or preferred stock.

#### Contingent convertible bonds (CoCos)

In the framework of new banking regulations, banking institutions are required to increase their capital buffers and with this in mind have issued certain types of financial instrument known as contingent convertible bonds (often referred to as "CoCo" or "CoCos"). The main feature of a CoCo is its ability to absorb losses as required by Swiss, UK and European bank regulators as part of a bank's regulatory capital structure and new European

bail-in regime (Special Resolution Regime),

Under the terms of a CoCo, the instruments become loss absorbing upon certain triggering events, including events under the control of the management of the CoCo issuer which could cause a conversion to equity. These triggering events may include (i) a deduction in the issuing bank's Core Tier 1 / Common Equity Tier 1 (CT1 / CET1) ratio (or other capital ratios) below a pre-set limit, (ii) a regulatory authority, at any time, making a subjective determination that an institution is "non-viable", i.e., a determination that the issuing bank requires public sector support in order to prevent the issuer from becoming insolvent, bankrupt, unable to pay a material part of its debts as they fall due or otherwise carry on its business and requiring or causing the conversion of the CoCos into equity in circumstances that are beyond the control of the issuer or (iii) a national authority deciding to inject capital. Furthermore, the trigger event calculations may also be affected by changes in applicable accounting rules, the accounting policies of the issuer or its group has a discretion, may have a material adverse impact on its reported financial position and accordingly may give rise to the occurrence of a trigger event in circumstances where such a trigger event may not otherwise have occurred, notwithstanding the adverse impact this will have on the position of holders of the CoCos.

Upon such occurrence, there is a risk of a conversion into the common stock of the issuer which may cause a portfolio of a CoCo bondholder to suffer losses (i) before both equity investors and other debt holders which may rank *pari passu* or junior to CoCo investors and (ii) in circumstances where the bank remains a going concern.

The value of such instrument may be impacted by the mechanism through which the instruments are converted into equity or written-down which may vary across different securities which may have varying structures and terms. CoCo structures may be complex and terms may vary from issuer to issuer and bond to bond.

CoCos are valued relative to other debt securities in the issuer's capital structure, as well as equity, with an additional premium for the risk of conversion. The relative riskiness of different CoCos will depend on the distance between the current capital ratio and the effective trigger level, which once reached would result in the CoCo being automatically converted into equity. There are a number of factors which could increase the likelihood of a trigger event occurring, some of which may be outside an issuer's control. CoCos may trade differently to other subordinated debt of an issuer which does not include an equity conversion feature which may result in a decline in value or liquidity in certain scenarios. At present, the CoCo market is volatile which may impact the value of the asset.

It is possible in certain circumstances, e.g., issuer discretion not to pay and / or insufficient distributable profits to pay interest in full or in part, for interest payments on certain CoCos to be cancelled in full or in part by the issuer, without prior notice to bondholders. Therefore, there can be no assurances that investors will receive payments of interest in respect of CoCos. Unpaid interest may not be cumulative or payable at any time thereafter, and bondholders shall accordingly have no right, whether in a liquidation, dissolution or winding-up or otherwise, to claim the payment of any foregone interest which may impact the value of the portfolio.

Notwithstanding that interest is not being paid or being paid only in part in respect of CoCos, there may be no restriction on the issuer paying dividends on its ordinary shares or making pecuniary or other distributions to the holders of its ordinary shares or making payments on securities ranking pari passu with the CoCos resulting in other securities by the same issuer potentially performing better than CoCos.

CoCos generally rank senior to common stock in an issuer's capital structure and are consequently higher quality and entail less risk than the issuer's common stock; however, the risk involved in such securities is correlated to the solvency and / or the access of the issuer to liquidity of the issuing financial institution.

Shareholders should be aware that the structure of CoCos is yet to be tested and there is some uncertainty as to how they may perform in a stressed environment. Depending on how the market views certain triggering events, as outlined above, there is the potential for price contagion and volatility across the entire asset class. Furthermore, this risk may be increased depending on the level of underlying instrument arbitrage and in an illiquid market, price formation may be increasingly difficult.

In addition, shareholders should be aware of the call extension risk: as contingent convertible debt securities may be perpetual instruments which may not be called on the predefined call date and investors may not receive return of principal on the call date or at any date.

Similarly, shareholders should take note of the unknown and yield related risks: contingent convertible debt securities are also innovative financial instruments and their behaviour under a stressed financial environment is thus unknown. This increases uncertainty in the valuation of contingent convertible debt securities and the

risks of potential price contagion, as well as the volatility and also the liquidity risks of the entire contingent convertible securities asset class. In certain circumstances finding a ready buyer for contingent convertible bonds may be difficult and the seller may have to accept a significant discount to the expected value of the bond in order to sell it. Furthermore, because of the often attractive yield of contingent convertible debt securities, it still remains unclear whether holders of contingent convertible debt securities have fully considered the underlying risks of these instruments.

#### Risk relating to Perpetual Bonds

Among the principal risks of investing in perpetual bonds are the following:

- Coupon cancellation risk: coupon payments on such instruments are entirely discretionary and may be cancelled by the issuer at any time, for any reason, and for any length of time.
- Capital structure inversion risk: contrary to classic capital hierarchy, investors in such instruments may suffer a loss of capital, as a subordinated creditor will be repaid after ordinary creditors but before shareholders.
- Call extension risk: such instruments are issued as perpetual instruments, callable at pre-determined levels.

The materialization of any of these risks may negatively affect the Sub-Fund's net asset value.

#### **Covered Bonds**

Covered bonds are corporate bonds that are backed by cash from public sector or mortgage loans. There is no guarantee that such covered bonds will be free from counterparty default and the risks associated with counterparty default apply. Any deterioration in the assets backing a bond may result in a reduction in the value of the bond and, therefore, the relevant sub-fund. Additionally, a default by the issuer of a bond may result in a reduction in the value of the relevant sub-fund. The price of bonds will generally be affected by changing interest rates and credit spreads.

#### Investment in High Yield or Sub-Investment Grade Securities

Certain Sub-Funds may invest in high yield or sub-investment grade securities. Investment in such higher yielding securities is speculative as it generally entails increased credit, market risk and liquidity risk. These securities are subject to the risk of an issuer's inability to meet principal and interest payments on its obligations (credit risk) and may have greater price volatility due to such factors as interest rate sensitivity, market perception of the creditworthiness of the issuer and general market liquidity.

#### Asset Backed Securities and Mortgage Backed Securities ("ABS" and "MBS")

In accordance with their investment objective and policy and subject to applicable law, the Sub-Funds may invest in securities that represent an interest in a pool of mortgage loans ("mortgage backed securities").

Mortgage-backed securities may include securities which represent claims on cash flows from loans on residential properties and loans on commercial properties for commercial mortgage-backed securities. The Sub-Funds may also invest in credit card receivables or other types of loans ("asset backed securities"). Payments of principal and interest on the underlying loans are passed through to the holders of such securities over the life of the securities.

Most mortgage-backed securities and asset-backed securities are usually issued in different tranches: any losses realised in relation to the underlying assets are allocated first to the securities of the most junior tranche, until the principal of such securities is reduced to zero, then to the principal of the next lowest tranche, and so forth. The underlying assets of such securities may be adversely affected by macroeconomic factors such as adverse changes affecting the sector to which the underlying assets belong, economic downturns in the respective countries or globally, as well as circumstances related to the nature of the individual assets. The implications of such negative effects depend on the geographic, sector specific and type-related concentration of the underlying assets. The degree to which any securities are affected by such events will depend on the tranche to which such security relates; junior tranches, even having received investment grade rating, can therefore be subject to substantial risks.

Mortgage backed securities and asset backed securities are generally subject to prepayment risk, which is the risk associated with the early unscheduled payment of principal on a fixed-income security. Early prepayment of principal can be expected to accelerate during periods of declining interest rates. Such prepayments can usually be reinvested only at the lower yields then prevailing in the market. Therefore, during periods of declining interest rates, these securities are less likely than other fixed income obligations to appreciate in value and less effective at locking in a particular yield.

Mortgage backed securities and asset backed securities may be less liquid than comparably-rated corporate bonds. Shareholders should be aware that liquidity may be reduced at times of market stress and this may lead to valuation losses on securities as market makers defensively price bonds to avoid balance sheet or risk exposures. Under these circumstances, liquidation of portions of the Funds' investments in mortgage backed and asset backed securities, if any, could produce realised losses.

#### Investment in UCIs

Although the SICAV will attempt to monitor the performance of each UCI a Sub-Fund may invest in, the SICAV will not receive perfect information regarding the actual investments made by the target UCIs and must ultimately rely on (i) the investment manager or sponsor of each UCI to operate in accordance with the investment strategy or guidelines laid out by such investment manager or sponsor, and (ii) the accuracy of the information provided to the SICAV by such investment manager or sponsor.

The Shareholders of Sub-Fund(s) which invest in UCIs may incur a duplication of fees and commissions (such as management fees including performance fees, custody and transaction fees, central administration fees and audit fees). To the extent these UCIs invest in turn in other UCIs, Shareholders may incur additional fees to those mentioned above.

Indeed, in investing in Shares of a Sub-Fund which in term may invest in securities issued by other UCIs or funds of funds, Shareholders may incur the costs of two forms of investment management services, the fees and expenses paid by the relevant Sub-Fund to its service providers, and the fees and expenses paid by the UCIs to their service providers and investment managers, which may constitute in aggregate higher fees and expenses than if the Sub-Fund had invested directly in the underlying assets these UCIs invests.

If the investment manager or sponsor of an underlying UCI does not operate in accordance with the investment strategy or guidelines specified for such entity, or if the information furnished by a UCI is not accurate, the Sub-Fund might sustain losses with respect to investment in such UCI despite the SICAV's attempts to monitor such entity. In addition, certain UCIs often have restrictions in their partnership agreements or other governing documents that limit the ability to withdraw funds from them.

#### **Exchange Rates and Currency Transactions**

Some Sub-Funds are invested in securities denominated in a number of different currencies other than their Base Currency, respectively the Pricing Currency of their Class(es). Changes in foreign currency exchange rates will affect the value of some securities held by such Sub-Funds.

The Sub-Funds may, whether or not in respect of hedged Classes, engage in a variety of currency transactions. In this regard, spot and forward contracts and OTC options are subject to the risk that counterparties will default on their obligations as these contracts are not guaranteed by an exchange or clearing house. Therefore a default on the contract would deprive a Sub-Fund of unrealised profits, transaction costs and the hedging benefits of the contract or force the Sub-Fund to cover its purchase or sale commitments, if any, at the current market price. To the extent that a Sub-Fund is fully invested in securities while also maintaining currency positions, it may be exposed to a greater combined risk in comparison to investing in a fully invested Sub-Fund (without currency positions). The use of currency transactions is a highly specialised activity which involves investment techniques and risks different from those associated with ordinary portfolio securities transactions. If the SICAV is incorrect in its forecasts of market values and currency exchange rates, the investment performance of a Sub-Fund would be less favourable than it would have been if this investment technique were not used.

#### **Investment in Emerging Markets**

In certain countries, there is the possibility of expropriation of assets, confiscatory taxation, political or social instability or diplomatic developments which could affect investment in those countries. There may be less publicly available information about certain financial instruments than some investors would find customary and entities in some countries may not be subject to accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards and requirements comparable to those to which certain investors may be accustomed. Certain financial markets, while generally growing in volume, have for the most part, substantially less volume than more developed markets, and securities of many companies are less liquid and their prices more volatile than securities of comparable companies in more sizeable markets. There are also varying levels of government supervision and regulation of exchanges, financial institutions and issuers in various countries.

In addition, the manner in which foreign investors may invest in securities in certain countries, as well as limitations on such investments, may affect the investment operations of the Sub-Funds.

Settlement systems in emerging markets may be less well organised than in developed markets. Thus, there may be a risk that settlement may be delayed and that cash or securities of the Sub-Funds may be in jeopardy because of failures or of defects in the systems. In particular, market practice may require that payment shall be made prior to receipt of the security which is being purchased or that delivery of a security must be made before payment is received. In such cases, default by a broker or bank through whom the relevant transaction is effected might result in a loss being suffered by Sub-Funds investing in emerging market securities.

The SICAV will seek, where possible, to use brokers or banks whose financial status is such that this risk is reduced. However, there can be no certainty that the SICAV will be successful in eliminating this risk for the Sub-Funds, particularly as brokers or banks operating in emerging markets frequently lack the substance or financial resources of those in developed countries.

There may also be a danger that, because of uncertainties in the operation of settlement systems in individual markets, competing claims may arise in respect of securities held by or to be transferred to the Sub-Funds. Furthermore, compensation schemes may be non-existent or limited or inadequate to meet the SICAV's claims in any of these events.

In some Eastern European countries there are uncertainties with regard to the ownership of properties. As a result, investing in Transferable Securities issued by companies holding ownership of such Eastern European properties may be subject to increased risk.

Furthermore, investments in Russia are currently subject to certain heightened risks with regard to the ownership and custody of securities. In Russia this is evidenced by entries in the books of a company or its registrar (which is neither an agent nor responsible to the Depositary). No certificates representing ownership of Russian companies will be held by the Depositary or any of its local correspondents or in an effective central depository system. As a result of this system and the lack of the effective State regulation and enforcement, the SICAV could lose its registration and ownership of Russian securities through fraud, negligence or even mere oversight. In addition, Russian securities have an increased custodial risk associated with them as such securities are, in accordance with market practice, held in custody with Russian institutions which may not have adequate insurance coverage to cover loss due to theft, destruction or default whilst such assets are in its custody.

Some Sub-Funds may invest a significant portion of their net assets in securities or corporate bonds issued by companies domiciled, established or operating in Russia as well as, as the case may be, in debt securities issued by the Russian government as more fully described for each relevant Sub-Fund in its investment policy. Investments in Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments which are not listed on stock exchanges or traded on a Regulated Market or on an Other Regulated Market in a Member or Other State within the meaning of the 2010 Law which include Russian Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments and Money Market Instruments may not exceed 10% of the assets of the relevant Sub-Funds. The Russian markets might indeed be exposed to liquidity risks, and liquidation of assets could therefore sometimes be lengthy or difficult. However, investments in Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments which are listed on the Russian Trading System and the Moscow Interbank Currency Exchange are not limited to 10% of the assets of the relevant Sub-Funds as such markets are recognized as Regulated Markets.

The Russian Trading System was established in 1995 to consolidate separate regional securities trading floors into a unified regulated Russian securities market. It lists in particular leading Russian securities. The Russian Trading System establishes market prices for a wide range of stocks and bonds. The trading information is distributed worldwide through financial information services companies, such as Reuters and Bloomberg.

The Moscow Interbank Currency Exchange serves as a basis for the nationwide system of trading in the currency, stocks and derivatives sectors of the financial market, covering Moscow and Russia's largest financial and industrial centres. Jointly with its partners the MICEX-RTS Group (the MICEX-RTS Stock Exchange, the MICEX-RTS Settlement House, the National Depositary Center, regional exchanges and other), the MICEXprovides settlement and clearing as well as depositary services RTS for about 1,500 organisations and participants in the stock market.

Equity investments in Russia may also be settled using local depositories. However, neither the Depository Clearing Corporation (DCC) nor the National Depository Center (NDC) is legally recognised as a central securities depository or supported by legislation to protect finality of title. Like local custodians, DCC and NDC still have to register the equity positions with the registrar in their own nominee names. If concerns are raised regarding a specific investor, the whole nominee position in a depository could be frozen for a period of months until the investigation is complete. As a result, there is a risk than an investor could be restricted from trading

because of another DCC or NCC account holder. Should an underlying registrar be suspended, investors settling through registrars cannot trade, but settlement between two depository accounts can take place. Any discrepancies between a registrar and the DCC or NDC records may impact corporate entitlements and potentially settlement activity of underlying clients, which is mitigated by the frequent position reconciliations between the depositories and the registrars.

#### Sub-Fund Concentration

Although the strategy of certain Sub-Funds of investing in a limited number of stocks has the potential to generate attractive returns over time, it may increase the volatility of such Sub-Funds' investment performance as compared to funds that invest in a larger number of stocks. If the stocks in which such Sub-Funds invest perform poorly, the Sub-Funds could incur greater losses than if it had invested in a larger number of stocks.

#### **Liquidity**

Certain Sub-Funds may acquire securities that are traded only among a limited number of investors. The limited number of investors for those securities may make it difficult for the Sub-Funds to dispose of those securities quickly or in adverse market conditions. Many Derivatives and securities that are issued by entities that pose substantial credit risks typically are among those types of securities that the Sub-Funds may acquire that only are traded among limited numbers of investors. The liquidity of the Sub-Funds is monitored and the liquidity tools foreseen in this Prospectus, such as for instance the suspension or the deferral of redemptions, may be used by the SICAV to ensure that expected or actual liquidity shortfalls or other emergency situations can be managed.

#### Use of Derivatives and other Investment Techniques

#### Options

A Sub-Fund may buy and sell options on a variety of underlying assets. The writer of a covered call option assumes the risk of a decline in the market price of the underlying to a level below the subscription price of the underlying, less the premium received on the call option. The writer of a covered call option also gives up the opportunity for gain on the underlying above the exercise price of the call. In addition, the writer of an uncovered call option assumes the additional risk that it will be required to satisfy its obligation to the buyer of the call option making an open-market purchase of the underlying on unfavourable terms. by The buyer of a put or call option assumes the risk of losing the premium invested in the option.

#### Futures

Trading in futures and forward contracts and related options involves a high degree of risk. The prices for such contracts and options tend to be very volatile, and may be influenced by changing supply and demand relationships, weather, governmental, agricultural, commercial and trade programs and policies, and world political and economic events. Due to the small amount of margin required, trading in futures involves a high degree of leverage. A relatively small change in market prices, interest rates or other factors may produce a disproportionately large profit or loss. Additionally, futures contracts may become illiquid, and a Sub-Fund may be unable to liquidate a losing trade, due to "daily limits" in commodity futures contract prices imposed by futures exchanges. During a single trading day no trades may be executed at prices beyond the "daily limit". Once the price of a futures contract for a particular commodity has increased or decreased by an amount equal to the daily limit, no one may either take positions in the commodity or liquidate such positions unless they are willing to effect trades at or within the limit.

#### OTC Derivatives

A Sub-Fund may use swaps, equity swaps, swaptions, total return swaps, currency swaps and inflation-linked swaps which involve far higher risk than standard investment. Total return swaps shall only be used for investment or for hedging purposes.

Pricing of these instruments is subjective and their valuation is limited to a small number of market professionals who often act in a dual capacity, as the counterparty and pricing agent for the same transactions. In addition, OTC Derivatives may be exposed to counterparty risk.

#### Forwards

A Sub-Fund may enter into or trade forward contracts for speculative or hedging purposes. Forward contracts are not traded on exchanges; rather, banks and dealers act as principals in these markets. None of the SEC, the U.S. Commodity Futures Trading Commission or any banking authority regulates trading in forward contracts, and no limitation exists on the daily price movements of forward contracts. In their forward trading, the Sub-Fund will be subject to the risk of the failure of, or the inability or refusal to perform by, the counterparties with which they trade.

#### Securities Lending

Should the borrower of securities fail financially or default in any of its obligations under any securities lending transaction, the collateral provided in connection with such transaction may be called upon. However, there is a risk that the value of the collateral may fall below the value of the securities transferred. In addition, as a Sub-Fund could invest cash collateral received, the Sub-Fund investing collateral would be exposed to the risk associated with such investments, such as failure or default of the issuer of the relevant security. Additionally, with any extensions of credit, there are risks of delay and recovery.

#### Repurchase and Reverse Repurchase Agreements

In a reverse repurchase agreement, a Sub-Fund purchases an investment from a seller which undertakes to repurchase the security at a specified resale price on an agreed future date. The resale price generally exceeds the subscription price by an amount which reflects an agreed-upon market interest rate for the term of the reverse repurchase agreement. The principal risk is that, if the seller defaults, the Sub-Fund might suffer a loss to the extent that the proceeds from the sale of the underlying securities and other collateral held by the Sub-Fund in connection with the relevant reverse repurchase agreement are less than the repurchase price because of market movements. Until such time as the repurchase term has expired or the right to repurchase these securities has been exercised by the counterparty to the reverse repurchase agreement, the Sub-Fund may not sell the securities which are the object of that agreement. In engaging in reverse repurchase agreement transactions, each Sub-Fund will seek to ensure that it is able to meet its obligations for redemption of its Shares. Under a repurchase agreement, a Sub-Fund sells a security to a counterparty and simultaneously agrees to repurchase the sele price and the repurchase price establishing the cost of the transaction to the Sub-Fund. A Sub-Fund would only enter into reverse repurchase agreements in respect of certain types of securities or instruments as are specified by Luxembourg law or the Regulatory Authority from time to time.

#### Reinvestment of Collateral

The SICAV could reinvest the collateral received in connection with securities lending and repurchase transactions. Reinvestment of collateral involves risks associated with the type of investments made.

Reinvestment of collateral may create a leverage effect which will be taken into account for the calculation of the relevant Sub-Fund's global exposure.

#### Short positions

A Sub-Fund may use Derivatives to implement synthetic short positions. The relevant Sub-Fund may not necessarily off-set such short positions with corresponding long positions. Taking short positions involves leverage of the Sub-Fund's assets and presents various risks. If the price of the instrument or market which the Sub-Fund has taken a short position on increases, then the Sub-Fund will incur a loss equal to the increase in price from the time that the short position was entered into plus any premiums and interest paid to a counterparty. Therefore, taking short positions involves the risk that losses may be exaggerated, potentially losing more money than the actual cost of the investment.

#### American Depositary Receipts

Exposure to ADR may generate additional risks compared to a direct exposure to the corresponding underlying stocks:(i) as the market price of an ADR can deviate from its theoretical price, which is equal to the market price of the underlying stock converted in USD using the respective FX spot rate.

This deviation may have different causes such as trading quotas or legal limitations applicable to the local underlying stocks, a discrepancy between the trading volumes of ADRs and of the local underlying stocks or other disruptions on the concerned stock markets; (ii) because of the intervention of the depositary bank which

issues the ADR. Under applicable law, the depositary bank, which holds the underlying stocks as a hedge, may not segregate these underlying stocks from its own assets. Even where segregation is an integral part of the depositary agreement regulating the issuance of the aforesaid ADRs, there may be a risk that underlying shares would not be attributed to holders of ADRs in case of bankruptcy of the depositary bank. In such case, the likeliest scenario would be the trading suspension and thereafter a freeze of the price of the ADRs impacted by such bankruptcy event. Bankruptcy events in respect of the depositary banks issuing the ADRs may negatively affect the performance and/or the liquidity of the relevant Sub-Fund.

#### Limited Hedging

Some Sub-Funds will engage in limited hedging activities, in as much as the Sub-Funds may only employ limited hedging techniques (write call options or purchase put options). The Sub-Funds may not maintain such hedged positions if doing so would create a net short position with respect to such security, and the Sub-Funds may not engage otherwise in short-selling strategies at any time.

As a general matter, these limitations on the Sub-Funds' ability to enter into hedging transactions may prevent the Sub-Funds from minimising potential losses in ways available to traditional hedge funds, particularly in a market environment in which the value of equities is generally declining.

#### Foreign Exchange/Currency Risk

Although Shares of the different Classes within the relevant Sub-Fund may be denominated in different currencies, the Sub-Funds may invest the assets related to a Class in securities denominated in a wide range of other currencies. The Net Asset Value of the relevant Class of the relevant Sub-Fund as expressed in their Pricing Currency will consequently fluctuate in accordance with the changes in foreign exchange rate between their Pricing Currency and the currencies in which the Sub-Funds' investments are denominated.

In addition, there is a risk that foreign exchange controls may be modified by foreign governments which may have an adverse effect on the Shares.

The Sub-Fund may therefore be exposed to a foreign exchange/currency risk. However, these risks generally depend on factors outside of the SICAV's control such as financial, economic, military and political events and the supply and demand for the relevant currencies in the global markets. It may not be possible or practicable to hedge against the consequent foreign exchange/currency risk exposure.

#### Changes in Foreign Currency Exchange Rates Can Be Volatile and Unpredictable

Rates of exchange between currencies have been highly volatile, and this volatility may continue and perhaps spread to other currencies in the future. Fluctuations in currency exchange rates could adversely affect an investment in Shares denominated in, or whose value is otherwise linked to, a foreign currency. Depreciation of the specified currency against the own principal currency of the Shareholder could result in a decrease in the market value of the Shares, including the principal payable at maturity.

## Government Policy Can Adversely Affect Foreign Currency Exchange Rates and an Investment in a Foreign Currency Note

Foreign currency exchange rates can either float or be fixed by sovereign governments. From time to time, governments use a variety of techniques, such as intervention by a country's central bank or imposition of regulatory controls or taxes, to affect the exchange rate of their currencies.

Governments may also issue a new currency to replace an existing currency or alter the exchange rate or exchange characteristics by devaluation or revaluation of a currency. Thus, a special risk in purchasing foreign currency notes may be that their yields or pay-outs could be significantly and unpredictably affected by governmental actions. Even in the absence of governmental action directly affecting foreign currency exchange rates, political, military or economic developments in the country issuing the specified foreign currency for a note or elsewhere could lead to significant and sudden changes in the foreign currency exchange rate between the foreign currency and the principal currency of the Shareholder. These changes could affect the Shareholder's principal currency or the Shareholder's own principal currency in reaction to these developments.

Governments have imposed from time to time and may in the future impose exchange controls or other conditions, including taxes, with respect to the exchange or transfer of a specified currency that could affect exchange rates as well as the availability of a specified currency for a note at its maturity or on any other payment

date. In addition, the ability of a holder to move currency freely out of the country in which payment in the currency is received or to convert the currency at a freely determined market rate could be limited by governmental actions.

The SICAV may enter into currency transactions as necessary to hedge the currency risks within the limits described in section "Investment Restrictions" of this Prospectus.

#### Exposure to the Real Estate Sector

Investments in securities providing exposure to the real estate sector are subject to particular risks, such as the cyclical nature of property securities, general and local business conditions, excessive construction and growing competition, increasing property tax and management costs, population change and its impact on investment income, changes in building laws and regulations, losses arising from damage or court decisions, environmental risk, public law restrictions on rental, neighbourhood-related changes in valuation, interest rate risk, changes associated with the attractiveness of land to tenants, increases in use and other property-market influences.

#### **Commodity Risk**

The exposure to commodities related instruments will be indirect, which means that the Sub-Fund will obtain exposure to commodities by investing through UCITS (including ETFs). This set-up does not entail ownership, nor grant the Sub-Fund with a direct position in any commodity. As such, the Sub-Fund shall have no rights with respect to the commodities.

#### Changes in Applicable Law

The Sub-Funds must comply with various legal requirements, including securities laws and tax laws as imposed by the jurisdictions under which they operate. Should any of those laws change over the life of the Sub-Funds, the legal requirement to which the Sub-Funds and their Shareholders may be subject could differ materially from current requirements.

#### Sustainability Risk

Sustainability risk means an environmental, social or governance event or condition that, if it occurs, could cause an actual or a potential material negative impact on the value of the investments made by the Fund (the **"Sustainability Risk**").

Such risk is principally linked to climate-related events resulting from climate change (ie: Physical Risks) or to the society's response to climate change (ie: Transition Risks), which may result in unanticipated losses that could affect the Fund's investments and financial condition. Social events (e.g. inequality, inclusiveness, labour relations, investment in human capital, accident prevention, changing customer behavior, etc.) or governance shortcomings (e.g. recurrent significant breach of international agreements, bribery issues, products quality and safety, selling practices, etc.) may also translate into Sustainability Risks.

Pursuant to EU Regulation (EU) 2019/2088 on sustainability-related disclosures in the financial services sector (the "**SFDR**"), the Fund is required to disclose the manner in which Sustainability Risks (as defined in the definitions) are integrated into the investment decision and the results of the assessment of the likely impacts of Sustainability Risks on the returns of the Fund.

The Fund does not actively promote ESG Characteristics/Sustainability Factors and does not maximize portfolio alignment with Sustainability Factors, however it remains exposed to Sustainability Risks. Such Sustainability Risks are integrated into the investment decision making and risk monitoring to the extent that they represent a potential or actual material risks and/or opportunities to maximizing the long-term risk adjusted returns.

The impacts following the occurrence of a Sustainability Risk may be numerous and vary depending on the specific risk, region and asset class. In general, where a sustainability risk occurs in respect of an asset, there will be a negative impact on, or entire loss of, its value.

Such assessment of the likely impact must therefore be conducted at portfolio level, further detail and specific information is given in each relevant Sub-Fund when relevant.

Unless specified in the investment objectives or policy of a Sub-Fund, the investments underlying this financial product do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities which are

determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

However, the Investment Manager integrates these risks considering environmental, social and governance criteria when managing investments, in addition to traditional financial ones. They are taken into account when making investment decisions and are integrated throughout the investment process. The funds maintain as objectives the generation of value and profitability for their clients, evaluating possible repercussions of sustainability risks that may impact the price of the underlying assets both positively and negatively and, in the latter case, negatively affect the net asset value of the shares. This risk will depend, among others, on the type of issuer, sector of activity or its geographical location. To assess the risks and opportunities of investments, the Investment Manager takes as a reference the information published by the issuers of the assets and the assessment of ESG risks by rating companies, platforms and databases, or by the Investment Manager according to its own methodology. The Investment Manager engages personnel specialized in interpreting these risks according to the type of product and its strategy. The Investment Manager makes its investment decisions by integrating risks into the management of investments for most of the categories and assets of the funds' portfolios, applying one or more mechanisms depending on the type of asset with respect to the companies in which it invests. The Investment Manager, and thus the Management Company, takes into consideration the Principal Adverse Impacts on Sustainability Risks.

#### FATCA and CRS

Under the terms of the FATCA Law, the SICAV intends to be treated as a Luxembourg Non-Reporting Financial Institution and should thus be exempt from reporting obligations to the Luxembourg tax authorities. However, should this not be the case, the SICAV would be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution.

Under the terms of the CRS Law, the SICAV is likely to be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution.

In any case, the SICAV may require all investors to provide documentary evidence of their tax residence and all other information deemed necessary to comply with the above mentioned regulations.

Should the SICAV become subject to a withholding tax and/or penalties as a result of non-compliance under the FATCA Law and/or penalties as a result of non-compliance under the CRS Law, the value of the Shares held by all Shareholders may be materially affected.

Furthermore, the SICAV may also be required to withhold tax on certain payments to its Shareholders which would not be compliant with FATCA (*i.e.* the so-called foreign passthrough payments withholding tax obligation).

#### Other Activities of the Management Company and/or the Investment Manager

The Management Company and/or the Investment Manager and their members, officers, employees and affiliates, including those involved in the management of the SICAV, may be engaged in businesses in addition to the management of the SICAV and its Sub-Funds. The Management Company and/or the Investment Manager may have proprietary interests in, and manage and advise, other accounts or funds which may have investment objectives similar or dissimilar to those of the Sub-Funds. The attention of prospective investors is further drawn to the section on "Conflicts of Interest" below.

## **CONFLICTS OF INTEREST**

The Directors, the Management Company, the Investment Manager, the Depositary and the Administrative Agent and Registrar and Transfer Agent and/or their respective affiliates or any person connected with them (together the "Relevant Parties") may from time to time act as directors, investment manager, distributor, trustee, depositary, registrar and transfer agent, broker, administrative agent, investment adviser or dealer in relation to, or be otherwise involved in, other investment funds which have similar or different objectives to those of the Sub-Funds or which may invest in the Sub-Funds. It is, therefore, possible that any of them may, in the course of business, have potential conflicts of interest with the Sub-Funds. The Board of Directors and each of the Relevant Parties will, at all times, have regard in such event to its obligations to the Sub-Funds and will endeavour to ensure that such conflicts are resolved timely and fairly. In addition, subject to applicable law, any Relevant Party may deal, as principal or agent, with the Sub-Funds, provided that such dealings are carried out effected normal commercial terms negotiated as if on on an arm's lenath basis. Any Relevant Party may deal with the SICAV as principal or as agent, provided that it complies with applicable law and regulation and provisions of the relevant agreement entered into.

In calculating the SICAV's Net Asset Value, the Administrative Agent may consult with the Management Company and the Investment Manager, with respect to the valuation of certain investments. There is an inherent conflict of interest between the involvement of the Management Company and the Investment Manager in determining the Net Asset Value of the SICAV and the entitlement of the Management Company and the Investment Manager to the Global Management Fee which is calculated on the basis of the Net Asset Value of the SICAV.

The Management Company and the Investment Manager or any of their affiliates or any person connected with the Management Company and the Investment Manager may invest in, directly or indirectly, or manage or advise other investment funds or accounts which invest in assets which may also be purchased or sold by the SICAV and its Sub-Funds.

The Management Company has established and implemented a conflicts of interest policy that contains appropriate measures to mitigate such conflicts of interests.

The foregoing does not purport to be a complete list of all potential conflicts of interest involved in an investment in the Sub-Funds. The Directors will seek to ensure that any conflict of interest of which they are aware is resolved timely and fairly.

## EXPENSES, FEES AND COSTS

#### **Expenses**

The SICAV pays out of its assets all expenses payable by the SICAV. These include expenses payable to the Independent Auditor, Depositary and Paying Agent, Administrative Agent, Registrar and Transfer Agent, Domiciliary Agent, Management Company, outside counsels and other professionals.

They also include any expenses involved in registering and maintaining the registration of the SICAV with any governmental agencies or stock exchanges in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and in any other country and administrative expenses, such as registration expenses, insurance coverage and the expenses relating to the translation and printing of this Prospectus and the KIDs and reports to Shareholders. Expenses also include research costs, as the case may be.

Expenses specific to a Sub-Fund or Class will be borne by that Sub-Fund or Class. Expenses that are not specifically attributable to a particular Sub-Fund or Class may be allocated among the relevant Sub-Funds or Classes based on their respective net assets or any other reasonable basis given the nature of the expenses.

The costs and expenses incurred in connection with the formation of the SICAV and the initial issue of Shares by the SICAV, including those incurred in the preparation and publication of the sales documents of the SICAV, all legal, fiscal and printing costs, as well as certain launch expenses (including advertising costs) and other preliminary expenses shall be written off over a period not exceeding five years and in such amount in each year in each Sub-Fund of the SICAV as determined by the Board of Directors of the SICAV.

If a new Sub-Fund is created in the future, charges relating to the creation of such new Sub-Fund will be borne by (i) the Sub-Fund or (ii) by CaixaBank when it agrees to absorb these charges as sponsor of the new Sub-Fund for its clients and will be charged to the Sub-Fund immediately or, upon the Board of Directors' decision, amortised over a period of 5 years with effect from the launch date of the said Sub-Fund. The newly created Sub-Fund shall bear a pro rata share of the costs and expenses incurred in connection with the formation of the SICAV and the initial issue of Shares in the initial Sub-Funds, which have not already been written off at the time of the creation of the new Sub-Fund. In addition, the costs of dissolution of a Sub-Fund will be borne by such Sub-Fund.

#### Fees

#### Global Management Fee

The SICAV will pay a Global Management Fee to the Management Company representing a maximum percentage of the net asset value of the Sub-Fund, as further specified in the supplement for each Sub-Fund, paid out of the relevant Sub-Fund's net assets. Such Global Management Fee is accrued for each Dealing Day and is payable monthly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the respective period for each Class of the relevant Sub-Fund (before deduction of the Global Management Fee) at the maximum annual rates set forth for each Class of the relevant Sub-Fund in its Supplement.

The Management Company will bear the remuneration of the Investment Manager and the Global Distributor, or distributors.

Additional fees and other costs charged to the relevant Sub-Fund in relation to other additional services, as may be agreed from time to time, will be disclosed in the relevant section.

#### Depositary Fee

In consideration of its depositary services and in accordance with usual practice in Luxembourg, the Depositary will be entitled to a monthly fee which shall not exceed 0.75% per annum of the net assets for each Sub-Fund (at the end of the relevant month).

In addition, the Depositary is entitled to be reimbursed by the SICAV its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and the fees charged to it by any correspondent bank or other agent (including any clearing system).

#### Fees of the Domiciliary, Administrative and Registrar and Transfer Agent

The Domiciliary, Administrative and Registrar and Transfer Agent shall receive for the accomplishment of its functions a maximum annual fee of 1% of each Sub-Fund's average Net Asset Value per year.

In addition, the Domiciliary, Administrative and Registrar and Transfer Agent is entitled to be reimbursed by the SICAV its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses.

#### Fees related to local paying agents, correspondent banks or similar entities

In relation with the registration of the SICAV in foreign countries, additional amounts of fees may be charged on the assets of the SICAV in connection with the duties and services of local paying agents, correspondent banks or similar entities.

# SUBSCRIPTION, TRANSFER, CONVERSION AND REDEMPTION OF SHARES

#### Luxembourg Anti-Money Laundering and Fight against Terrorism Financing

In an effort to deter money laundering and terrorism financing, the SICAV, the Management Company, the Investment Manager, the Global Distributor, any distributor, and the Registrar and Transfer Agent must comply with all applicable international and Luxembourg laws and circulars regarding the prevention of money laundering and terrorism financing and in particular with the Luxembourg law dated November 12<sup>th</sup>, 2004 against money laundering and terrorism financing, as amended from time to time. To that end, the SICAV, the Management Company, the Investment Manager, the Global Distributor, any distributor, and the Registrar and Transfer Agent may request information necessary to establish the identity of a potential investor and the origin of subscription proceeds. Failure to provide documentation may result in a delay or rejection by the SICAV of any subscription or exchange or a delay in pay-out of redemption of Shares by such investor.

#### Market Timing Policy

The SICAV does not knowingly allow investments which are associated with market timing practices; as such practices may adversely affect the interests of all Shareholders.

As per the Circular 04/146 issued by the Regulatory Authority, market timing is to be understood as an arbitrage method through which an investor systematically subscribes and redeems or converts units or shares of the same UCI within a short time period, by taking advantage of time differences and/or imperfections or deficiencies in the method of determination of the net asset values of the sub-funds of the UCI.

Opportunities may arise for the market timer either if the Net Asset Values of the Sub-Funds are calculated on the basis of market prices which are no longer up to date (stale prices) or if the Sub-Funds are already calculating the Net Asset Value when it is still possible to issue orders.

Market timing practices are not acceptable as they may affect the performance of the SICAV through an increase of the costs and/or entail a dilution of the profit.

Accordingly, the Board of Directors and/or any of its duly appointed representatives may, whenever they deem it appropriate and at their sole discretion, cause the Registrar and Transfer Agent and the Administrative Agent, respectively, to implement any of the following measures:

- cause the Registrar and Transfer Agent to reject any application for conversion and/or subscription and/or redemption of Shares from investors whom the former considers market timers;
- the Registrar and Transfer Agent may combine Shares which are under common ownership or control for the purposes of ascertaining whether an individual or a group of individuals can be deemed to be involved in market timing practices;
- if a Sub-Fund is primarily invested in markets which are closed for business at the time the Sub-Fund is valued, during periods of market volatility, cause the Administrative Agent to allow for the Net Asset Value per Share to be adjusted to reflect more accurately the fair value of the Sub-Fund's investments at the point of valuation.

In addition, the Board of Directors and/or any of its duly appointed representatives reserve the right to levy an additional fee of up to 5% of the Net Asset Value of the Shares converted/subscribed/redeemed if the Board of Directors and/or any of its duly appointed representatives consider that the applying investor is engaging in excessive trading (market-timing) practices. Any such fee shall be levied for the benefit of the Sub-Fund concerned.

#### Late Trading Policy

Furthermore, the SICAV will ensure that the relevant cut-off time for requests for subscriptions, redemptions, or conversions are strictly complied with and will therefore take adequate measures to prevent practices known as "late trading".

#### Subscription of Shares

#### Minimum Investment and Holding Amounts

No investor may subscribe initially for less than the amount of the minimum investment amount (if any) indicated for each Class in each Sub-Fund's Supplement as "Minimum Investment", save if a derogation from such Minimum Investment has been obtained from the Board of Directors in accordance with the below.

There may be a minimum investment amount for subsequent investments in the Shares, as indicated for each Class in each Sub-Fund's Supplement as "Minimum Subsequent Investment". No investor may subscribe for less than such Minimum Subsequent Investment, save if a derogation from such amount of Minimum Subsequent Investment has been obtained from the Board of Directors in accordance with the below.

No investor may transfer or request for the redemption of a portion of his/her/its Shares of any Class if the transfer or redemption would cause the investor's holding amount of that Class to fall below the minimum holding amount indicated in each Sub-Fund's Supplement as "Minimum Holding".

The Board of Directors may, provided that equal treatment of Shareholders be complied with, grant Shareholders an exception from the conditions of Minimum Investment, Minimum Subsequent Investment and Minimum Holding and accept a subscription request below the Minimum Investment or Minimum Subsequent Investment and/or redemption or conversion request that would cause the Shareholder's holding in any Class to fall below the Minimum Holding. Such an exception may only be made in favour of Shareholders and investors who understand and are able to bear the risk linked to an investment in the relevant Class within the relevant Sub-Fund, on an exceptional basis and in specific cases.

#### Subscription Application

Any investor, or Shareholder, intending to subscribe initially for, or for additional, Shares must complete an application form. Application forms are available at the registered office of the SICAV, and should be sent to the registered office of the Registrar and Transfer Agent.

The application for subscription of Shares must notably include:

- (a) the monetary amount the investor or Shareholder wishes to subscribe, and
- (b) the Sub-Fund and relevant Class(es) (and ISIN code thereof) from which Shares are to be subscribed.

The Registrar and Transfer Agent may request an investor/Shareholder to provide additional information to substantiate any representation made by the investor/Shareholder in his/her/its application. Any application that has not been completed to the satisfaction of the Registrar and Transfer Agent will be rejected. Applications not complying with the requirements of each Sub-Fund's Supplement in terms of minimum (initial/subsequent) investment amount (if any) may be processed late due to the fact that a derogation from such requirements needs to be obtained from the Board of Directors. In particular, any application for subscription of Shares which will not be supported by all the documentation required by the relevant anti-money laundering and terrorism financing legislation, will not be accepted by the Registrar and Transfer Agent; the latter will inform the investor/Shareholder of the missing documentation and will ask the investor/Shareholder to hold off sending to the Registrar and Transfer Agent the funds related to the subscription of any funds prior to the reception of all the documentation required, the Registrar and Transfer Agent will not credit any interest to the investor/Shareholder for those funds which could only be accepted for subscription of Shares if and when all the documentation required will have been received will have been received. In addition, the Board of Directors in its sole discretion, may at any time suspend or close the sale of any or Class(es).

The Registrar and Transfer Agent will send to each investor a written confirmation of each subscription of Shares, as soon as reasonably practicable, and, in principle, no later than the Business Day following the relevant Dealing Day.

Subscriptions will be accepted upon verification that the relevant investors have received a KID available on the Management Company's website (<u>www.caixabankamlux.com</u>) and at its registered office.

#### Dealing Day, Cut-Off Time and Subscription Price

Shares may be subscribed as referred to in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement. Except during the initial offering period of a new Class and/or Sub-Fund, the Dealing Day for any subscription application shall be as indicated in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement. For each Sub-Fund, subscription orders which are not received by the SICAV before the cut-off time, as specified under the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement, will be automatically processed on the next applicable Dealing Day, unless otherwise decided by the Board. The subscription price for any subscription application will be the sum of the Net Asset Value of such Shares on the relevant Dealing Day.

Investors should note that they will not know the actual subscription price of their Shares until their order has been fulfilled.

#### Payment

Except as otherwise provided herein, each investor/Shareholder must pay the subscription price within the time frame as determined in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement, which shall not exceed five (5) Business Days from the relevant Dealing Day. Please note that the investor's obligation to settle the subscription price in accordance with the deadlines set out in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement is not dependent on the investor's/Shareholder's receipt of a fax confirmation of his/her/its trade. Subscription price must be settled in accordance with the relevant deadline, regardless of any delay in the issue of a fax confirmation to the investor.

The subscription price must be paid by electronic bank transfer only, as specified in the application form. The SICAV may accept subscriptions in kind at its discretion, provided that the SICAV determines that (i) the contribution in kind is not detrimental to the relevant Sub-Fund, (ii) the assets to be contributed in kind are conform to the investment policy and restrictions of the relevant Sub-Fund and (iii) the contribution in kind is effected in compliance with the conditions set forth by Luxembourg law, in particular (as the case may be in accordance with Article 26-1 of the Company Law) the obligation to deliver a valuation report from the Independent Auditor which shall be available for inspection. Any costs incurred in connection with a contribution in kind shall be borne by the relevant Shareholders. The subscription price must be paid in the Base Currency of the Sub-Fund or in the Pricing Currency of the relevant Class(es).

In exceptional circumstances determined at the sole discretion of the Board of Directors, the Board of Directors or the Management Company may deviate for a specific Dealing Day and/or period of time, from the settlement period for the payment of the subscription price determined in the relevant Supplement to apply a shorter or longer settlement period in the best interest of investors, taking into account those exceptional circumstances. The amended settlement period will nonetheless never exceed five (5) Business Days from the relevant Dealing Day. Investors/Shareholders will be informed of the amended settlement period accordingly

#### Transfer of Shares

A Shareholder may transfer Shares to one or more other persons, provided that all Shares have been paid in full with cleared funds and each transferee meets the required qualifications of an investor in the relevant Class and is not a Prohibited Person.

#### Each transferee must complete an application form.

The Shareholder should send his/her/its notice and each completed application form to the Registrar and Transfer Agent.

The Registrar and Transfer Agent may request a transferee to provide additional information to substantiate any representation made by the transferee in his/her/its application. Any application that has not been completed to the satisfaction of the Registrar and Transfer Agent will be rejected.

The Registrar and Transfer Agent will not effectuate any transfer until it is satisfied with the form of notice and has accepted each transferee's subscription application.

Valid application for transfer of Shares received before the cut-off time specified under the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement will be processed by the Registrar and Transfer Agent on the relevant Dealing Day.

Any Shareholder transferring Shares and each transferee, jointly and separately, agrees to hold the Sub-Fund and each of its agents harmless with respect to any loss suffered by one or more of them in connection with a transfer.

## **Redemption of Shares**

A Shareholder may request the Registrar and Transfer Agent to redeem some or all of the Shares he/she/it holds in the SICAV. If, as a result of any redemption request, the number of Shares held by any Shareholder in a Class would fall below the Minimum Holding for that Class (if any), the Registrar and Transfer Agent may treat such request as a request to redeem the full balance of such Shareholder's holding of Shares in the relevant Class. Shares may be redeemed on such days as referred to in the relevant Sub-Fund's description in the relevant Supplement.

If the aggregate value of the redemption requests received by the SICAV for any Dealing Day corresponds to more than 10% of the net assets of a Sub-Fund, the SICAV may defer part or all of such redemption requests for such period as it considers to be in the best interest of the Sub-Fund and its Shareholders. Any deferred redemption will be treated as a priority to any further redemption requests received on any following Dealing Day.

#### **Redemption Notice**

Any Shareholder intending to redeem Shares must notify the Registrar and Transfer Agent before the cut-off time indicated in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement by completing a notice that must notably include the following:

- the Shareholder's name, as it appears on the Shareholder's account, his or her address or its registered office and account number;
- the Sub-Fund and relevant Class(es) (and ISIN code thereof) from which Shares are to be redeemed;
- the number of Shares of each Class or amount of Shares of each Class to be redeemed; and
- the bank details of the beneficiary of redemption proceeds.

Shareholders are made aware that for certain Sub-Funds and/or Classes, redemptions may only be accepted in monetary amount and should refer to the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement in order to know if such restriction applies.

The Registrar and Transfer Agent may request the Shareholder to provide additional information to substantiate any representation made by the latter in the notice. The Registrar and Transfer Agent will reject any redemption notice that has not been completed to its satisfaction. Payments will only be made to the Shareholder of record, provided that all the documentation required by the relevant anti-money laundering and financing terrorism legislation for the Shareholder will have been received by the Registrar and Transfer Agent; no third-party payments will be made.

Any Shareholder redeeming Shares agrees to hold the SICAV and each of its agents harmless with respect to any loss suffered by one or more of them in connection with that redemption.

# Dealing Day, Cut-Off Time and Redemption Price

The Dealing Day for any redemption notice shall be as indicated in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement. For each Sub-Fund, redemption orders which are not received by the SICAV before the cut-off time, as specified under the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement, will be automatically processed on the next applicable Dealing Day, unless otherwise decided by the Board. The redemption price for any redemption notice will be based on the Net Asset Value of such Shares on the relevant Dealing Day, subject to any redemption charge (as applicable) of a percentage of the Net Asset Value of the Shares being redeemed, as may be indicated in each Sub-Fund's Supplement.

Shareholders should note that they will not know the redemption price of their Shares until their redemption request has been processed.

# Payment

The SICAV will pay the Shareholder redemption proceeds as determined in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement. However, Shareholders should be aware that different settlement procedures may apply in certain jurisdictions in which the SICAV is registered for public distribution, due to local constraints.

The SICAV is not responsible for any delays or charges incurred at any receiving bank or settlement system. If, in specific circumstances and for whatever reason, redemption proceeds cannot be paid within the terms as determined in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement, the payment will be made as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter. Shareholders should therefore contact their local paying agent to know the exact timeframe

applicable to the settlement of their redemptions proceeds.

Except as otherwise provided herein, the redemption proceeds will be paid, within the time frame, as determined in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement, which shall not exceed five (5) Business Days from the relevant Dealing Day, by electronic bank transfer in accordance with the instructions in the redemption notice as accepted. All costs associated with that payment will be borne by the Shareholder.

Redemption proceeds will be paid in the relevant Base Currency or the Pricing Currency of the relevant Class(es). However, if a Shareholder requests payment in another currency, the SICAV or its agent will make reasonable efforts to convert such payment into the currency requested. All costs associated with the conversion of that payment will be borne by the Shareholder, whether such conversion actually is made. Neither the SICAV nor any agent of the SICAV shall be liable to a Shareholder if the SICAV or agent is unable to convert and pay into a currency other than the relevant Base Currency or Pricing Currency.

Neither the SICAV nor any of its agents shall pay any interest on redemption proceeds or make any adjustment on account of any delay in making payment to the Shareholder. Any redemption proceeds that have not been claimed within 5 years following the redemption date shall be forfeited and shall accrue for the benefit of the relevant Sub-Fund.

In exceptional circumstances determined at the sole discretion of the Board of Directors, the Board of Directors or the Management Company may deviate for a specific Dealing Day and/or period of time, from the settlement period for the payment of the redemption price determined in the relevant Supplement to apply a shorter or longer settlement period in the best interest of investors, taking into account those exceptional circumstances. The amended settlement period will nonetheless never exceed five (5) Business Days from the relevant Dealing Day. Investors/Shareholders will be informed of the amended settlement period accordingly.

#### Forced Redemption and restriction of ownership of Shares

The SICAV and/or any of its duly appointed agents may immediately redeem some or all Shares if the SICAV and/or any of its duly appointed agents believe that:

- the Shareholder's (including a nominee) continued presence as a Shareholder would cause irreparable harm, or may in some other manner be detrimental, to the SICAV or the other Shareholders;
- the Shareholder's (including a nominee) continued presence as a Shareholder may involve the SICAV in being subject to taxation in a country other than the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
- the Shareholder (including a nominee), by trading Shares frequently, is causing the relevant Sub-Fund to incur higher portfolio turnover and thus, causing adverse effects on the Sub-Fund's performance, higher transactions costs and/or greater tax liabilities; or
- the Shareholder's (including a nominee) continued presence as a Shareholder would result in a breach of any law or regulation, whether Luxembourg or foreign, by the SICAV and/or any of its services providers.

Forced redemption may in particular, but without limitations, apply to U.S. Persons as well as "Specified U.S. Persons", "Nonparticipating Financial Institutions", or "Passive Non-Financial Foreign Entities" with one or more substantial U.S. owners, as each of these terms is defined by FATCA and the IGA.

The SICAV will immediately redeem the Shares corresponding to any subscription not paid for in accordance with the procedure of subscription above, and the investor submitting the subscription will be liable to the SICAV and each of its agents for any loss incurred by them, individually and collectively, as a result of such forced redemption.

# Redemptions in Kind

Any Shareholder may ask the SICAV to redeem those Shares in kind, provided that the SICAV determines that the redemption would not be detrimental to the remaining Shareholders and the redemption is effected in compliance with the conditions set forth by Luxembourg law, in particular, as the case may be, the obligation to deliver a valuation report from the Independent Auditor which shall be available for inspection. Any costs incurred in connection with a redemption in kind shall be borne by the relevant Shareholders.

## **Conversion of Shares**

## General

Subject to the provisions of each Sub-Fund's description in the relevant Supplement, any Shareholder may in principle request the conversion of his/her/its Shares for (i) Shares of an equivalent Class within another Sub-Fund or (ii) Shares of a different Class within the same or another Sub-Fund. Such conversion request will be treated as a redemption and subsequent subscription of Shares. Consequently, any Shareholder requesting such conversion must comply with the procedures of subscription and redemption, as well as with all other requirements notably relating to investor qualifications and minimum investment and holding amounts, if any, applicable to each Sub-Fund.

If the aggregate value of the conversion requests received by SICAV for any Dealing Day corresponds to more than 10% of the net assets of a Sub-Fund, the SICAV may defer part or all of such conversion requests for such period as it considers to be in the best interest of the Sub-Fund and its Shareholders. Any deferred conversion shall be treated as a priority to any further conversion requests received on any following Dealing Day.

# Dealing Day for Conversions

The conversion of Shares between Sub-Funds having different valuation frequencies may only be effected on such days as more fully described under each Sub-Fund's Supplement, as the case may be.

To exercise the right to convert Shares, Shareholders must deliver a conversion order in proper form to the Registrar and Transfer Agent.

For each Sub-Fund, conversion orders which are not received by the SICAV before the cut-off time, as specified under the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement, will be automatically processed on the next applicable Dealing Day, unless otherwise decided by the Board.

The number of Shares in the newly selected Sub-Fund or Class will be calculated in accordance with the following formula:

$$A = (BxCxD) \times 1/F$$

where:

- A: is the number of Shares to be allocated in the new Class;
- B: is the number of Shares of the original Class to be converted;
- C: is the Net Asset Value per Share of the original Class on the relevant Dealing Day;
- D: is the actual rate of exchange on the day concerned in respect of the Pricing Currency of the original Class and the Pricing Currency of the new Class;
- F: is the Net Asset Value per Share of the new Class on the relevant Dealing Day.

Request for conversions will be accepted upon verification that the investors have received the relevant KID available on the Management Company's website (<u>www.caixabankamlux.com</u>) and at its registered office.

# DETERMINATION OF THE NET ASSET VALUE

# Dealing Day

The SICAV calculates the Net Asset Value of each Class for each Dealing Day as is indicated for each Sub-Fund in the relevant Supplement.

The SICAV may, notably for track record and risk management purposes, calculate Net Asset Values even on days where subscription, redemption and conversion are not accepted, as may be more fully described for each Sub-Fund in the relevant Supplement, if applicable.

## Method of Calculation

The Net Asset Value of each Share of any one Class on any day that any Sub-Fund calculates its Net Asset Value is determined by dividing the value of the portion of assets attributable to that Class less the portion of liabilities attributable to that Class, by the total number of Shares of that Class outstanding as of such day.

The Net Asset Value per Share of each Class shall be calculated and made available at the registered office of the SICAV within two (2) Business Days after the Dealing Day, except as otherwise provided in the relevant Sub-Fund's Supplement.

A Net Asset Value may be calculated on Business Days different from the applicable Dealing Day for each Sub-Fund. Such Net Asset Value is only indicative and is available for information purposes only. It is based on the previous available Net Asset Values with an adjustment for the expense accrual and is made available at the registered office of the SICAV. Each Sub-Fund's Supplement gives details on the pages at which the aforementioned indicative Net Asset Value (if any) may be found.

The Net Asset Value of each Class shall be determined in the Pricing Currency of the relevant Class.

The Net Asset Value of each Class may be rounded to the nearest four decimal places of the Pricing Currency in accordance with the SICAV's guidelines.

The value of each Sub-Fund's assets shall be determined as follows:

- (i) the value of any cash in hand or on deposit, bills and demand notes payable and accounts receivable, prepaid expenses, cash dividends and interest declared or accrued as aforesaid and not yet received is deemed to be the full amount thereof, unless in any case the same is unlikely to be paid or received in full, in which case the value thereof shall be arrived at after making such discount as the Board of Directors may consider appropriate in such case to reflect the true value thereof;
- (ii) the value of Transferable Securities, Money Market Instruments and any financial assets listed or dealt in on a stock exchange of an Other State or on a Regulated Market, or on any Other Regulated Market of a Member State or of an Other State, shall be based on the last available closing or settlement price in the relevant market prior to the time of valuation, or any other price deemed appropriate by the Board of Directors;
- (iii) the value of any assets held in a Sub-Fund which are not listed or dealt in on a stock exchange of an Other State or on a Regulated Market or on any Other Regulated Market of a Member State or of an Other State or if, with respect to assets quoted or dealt in on any stock exchange or dealt in on any such Regulated Markets, the last available closing or settlement price is not representative of their value, such assets are stated at fair market value or otherwise at the fair value at which it is expected they may be resold, as determined in good faith by or under the direction of the Board of Directors;
- (iv) units or shares of open-ended UCI will be valued at their last determined and available official net asset value as reported or provided by such UCI or their agents, or, if such price is not representative of the fair market value of such assets, then the price shall be determined by the SICAV on a fair and equitable basis. Units or shares of a closed-ended UCI will be valued in accordance with the valuation rules set out in items (ii) and (iii);
- (v) the liquidating value of futures, forward or options contracts not traded on a stock exchange of an Other State or on Regulated Markets, or on Other Regulated Markets shall mean their net liquidating value determined, pursuant to the policies established prudently and in good faith by the Board of Directors, on a basis consistently applied for each different variety of contracts. The liquidating value of futures, forward or options contracts traded on a stock exchange of an Other

State or on Regulated Markets, or on other Regulated Markets shall be based upon the last available settlement or closing prices as applicable to these contracts on a stock exchange or on Regulated Markets, or on Other Regulated Markets on which the particular futures, forward or options contracts are traded on behalf of the SICAV; provided that if a future, forward or options contract could not be liquidated on the day with respect to which assets are being determined, the basis for determining the liquidating value of such contract shall be such value as the Board of Directors may deem fair and reasonable;

- (vi) interest rate swaps will be valued on the basis of their market value established by reference to the applicable interest rate curve.
- (vii) Credit default swaps are valued on the frequency of the Net Asset Value founding on a market value obtained by external price providers. The calculation of the market value is based on the credit risk of the reference party respectively the issuer, the maturity of the credit default swap and its liquidity on the secondary market. The valuation method is recognised by the Board of Directors.
- Total return swaps will be valued at fair value under procedures approved by the Board of (viii) Directors. As these swaps are not exchange-traded, but are private contracts into which the SICAV and a swap counterparty enter as principals, the data inputs for valuation models are usually established by reference to active markets. However it is possible that such market data will not be available for total return swaps near the Dealing Day. Where such markets inputs are not available, guoted market data for similar instruments (e.g. a different underlying instrument for the same or a similar reference entity) will be used provided that appropriate adjustments be made to reflect any differences between the total return swaps being valued and the similar financial instrument for which a price is available. Market input data and prices may be sourced from exchanges, a broker, an external pricing agency or a counterparty. If no such market input data are available, total return swaps will be valued at their fair value pursuant to a valuation method adopted by the Board of Directors which shall be a valuation method widely accepted as good market practice (*i.e.* used by active participants on setting prices in the market place or which has demonstrated to provide reliable estimate of market prices) provided that adjustments that the Board of Directors may deem fair and reasonable be made. In any way the SICAV will always value total return swaps on an arm-length basis.
- (ix) all other swaps, will be valued at fair value as determined in good faith pursuant to procedures established by the Board of Directors;
- the value of contracts for differences will be based, on the value of the underlying assets and vary similarly to the value of such underlying assets. Contract for differences will be valued at fair market value, as determined in good faith pursuant to procedures established by the Board of Directors;
- (xi) all other securities, instruments and other assets will be valued at fair market value, as determined in good faith pursuant to procedures established by the Board of Directors.

The SICAV also may value securities at fair value or estimate their value pursuant to procedures approved by the SICAV in other circumstances such as when extraordinary events occur after the publication of the last market price but prior to the time the Sub-Funds' Net Asset Value is calculated.

The effect of fair value pricing as described above for securities traded on exchanges and all other securities and instruments is that securities and other instruments may not be priced on the basis of quotations from the primary market in which they are traded. Instead, they may be priced by another method that the SICAV believes is more likely to result in a price that reflects fair value. When fair valuing its securities, the SICAV may, among other things, use modelling tools or other processes that take into account factors such as securities market activity and/or significant events that occur after the publication of the last market price and before the time a Sub-Fund's Net Asset Value is calculated.

# Swing Pricing

On any Dealing Day the Board may determine to apply an alternative valuation methodology (to include such reasonable factors as they see fit) to the Net Asset Value per Share. This valuation methodology is intended to pass the estimated dealing costs of the underlying investment activity of the SICAV and the estimated bid/offer spread of the assets in which the Sub-Fund invests to the active Shareholders by adjusting the Net Asset Value of the relevant Share by a certain percentage (the "**Swing Factor**") and thus to protect the SICAV's long-term Shareholders from costs associated with ongoing subscription and redemption activity (a "swing pricing" methodology). The Swing Factor (not exceeding 2% of the net assets of the relevant Sub-Fund, unless otherwise explicitly stated in the Supplement of a Sub-Fund) will be an addition when the net movement results in an increase of the Shares linked to the Sub-Fund and a deduction when it results in a decrease. As certain stock markets and jurisdictions may have different charging structures on the buy and sell sides, the resulting

adjustment may be different for net inflows than for net outflows. Where a Sub-Fund invests substantially in government bonds or money market securities, the Board may decide that it is not appropriate to make such an adjustment.

The Board of Directors of the SICAV may at their discretion determine to apply a partial swing pricing for each of the Sub-Funds.

If a partial swing pricing is adopted, the Net Asset Value of the Class will be adjusted upwards or downwards by the Swing Factor if net subscriptions or redemptions within a Class exceed a certain threshold set by the Board of Directors of the SICAV from time to time for each Sub-Fund or Class (the "**Swing Threshold**").

Unless otherwise provided in the Supplement, a partial swing pricing is applicable.

Because the application of swing pricing is based on the net transaction activity of the relevant day, Shareholders in a Class transacting in the opposite direction of such class' net transaction activity may benefit at the expense of the other transacting Shareholders in the same Class. The Net Asset Value of any Class subject to swing pricing, and its short-term performance, may experience greater volatility as a result of this valuation methodology.

Trading in most of the portfolio securities of the Sub-Funds takes place in various markets outside Luxembourg on days and at times other than when banks in Luxembourg are open for regular business. Therefore, the calculation of the Sub-Funds' Net Asset Values does not take place at the same time as the prices of many of their portfolio securities are determined, and the value of the Sub-Funds' portfolio may change on days when the SICAV is not open for business and its Shares may not be subscribed or redeemed. The value of any asset or liability not expressed in a Sub-Fund's Base Currency will be converted into such currency at the spot rates applicable on the corresponding Valuation day. If such quotations are not available, the rate of exchange will be determined in good faith by or under procedures established by the Administrative Agent.

For the avoidance of doubt, the swing pricing mechanism is applied on the capital activity at the level of the Fund and does not address the specific circumstances of each individual investor.

# Temporary Suspension of Calculation of the Net Asset Value

The SICAV may temporarily suspend the calculation of the Net Asset Value per Share within any Sub-Fund, and accordingly the issue, conversion and redemption of Shares of any Sub-Fund:

- during any period when any of the principal stock exchanges, Regulated Market or any Other Regulated Market in a Member State or in an Other State on which a substantial part of the SICAV's investments attributable to such Sub-Fund is quoted, or when one or more foreign exchange markets in the currency in which a substantial portion of the assets of the Sub-Fund is denominated, are closed otherwise than for ordinary holidays or during which dealings are substantially restricted or suspended; or
- when political, economic, military, monetary or other emergency events beyond the control, liability and influence of the SICAV make the disposal of the assets of any Sub-Fund impossible under normal conditions or such disposal would be detrimental to the interests of the Shareholders; or
- during any breakdown in the means of communication network normally employed in determining the price
  or value of any of the relevant Sub-Fund's investments or the current price or value on any market or stock
  exchange in respect of the assets attributable to such Sub-Fund; or
- during any period when the SICAV is unable to repatriate funds for the purpose of making payments on the redemption of Shares of such Sub-Fund or during which any transfer of funds involved in the realisation or acquisition of investments or payments due on redemption of Shares cannot, in the opinion of the Board of Directors, be effected at normal rates of exchange; or
- during any period when for any other reason the prices of any investments owned by the SICAV, including in particular the Derivatives and repurchase transactions entered into by the SICAV in respect of any Sub-Fund, cannot promptly or accurately be ascertained; or
- during any period when the Board of Directors so decides, provided all Shareholders are treated on an equal footing and all relevant laws and regulations are applied (i) as soon as an extraordinary general meeting of Shareholders of the SICAV or a Sub-Fund has been convened for the purpose of deciding on the liquidation or dissolution of the SICAV or a Sub-Fund and (ii) when the Board of Directors is empowered to decide on this matter, upon its decision to liquidate or dissolve a Sub-Fund; or
- following the suspension of (i) the calculation of the net asset value, ii) the issue, (iii) the redemptions and/or (iv) the conversions of shares/units of the Master in which the SICAV or a Sub-Fund invests as its Feeder.

Any suspension shall be published, if appropriate, by the SICAV and Shareholders requesting subscription, conversion or redemption of their Shares shall be notified by the SICAV of the suspension at the time of the filing of the written request for such subscription, conversion and redemption. The suspension as to any Sub-Fund will have no effect on the determination of Net Asset Value and the issue, redemption or conversion of Shares in any Class of the other Sub-Funds.

#### **Historical Performance**

The Sub-Funds present their performance as average annual total return, reflecting all charges and expenses accrued by the relevant Sub-Fund. Performance does not consider any tax consequence to Shareholders as a result of investing in Shares.

The Sub-Funds, when presenting their average annual total return, also may present their performance using other means of calculation, and may compare their performance to various benchmarks and indices.

Past performance is not necessarily indicative of future results. Past performance of the Sub-Funds launched since a full year or more at the date of the present Prospectus is disclosed for each Class or Sub-Fund in the relevant KIDs.

# TAXATION

The foregoing is based on the Board of Directors' understanding of the law and practice currently in force in Luxembourg and subject to changes therein. It should not be taken as constituting legal or tax advice and investors are advised to obtain information and, if necessary, advice regarding the laws and regulations applicable to them by reason of the subscription, holding and redemption of Shares in their countries of origin, residence or domicile.

## Taxation of the SICAV

## Subscription Tax

The SICAV is as a rule liable in Luxembourg to a subscription tax (*taxe d'abonnement*) of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value, such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the SICAV at the end of the relevant calendar quarter.

This rate is however of 0.01% per annum for:

- individual Sub-Funds the exclusive object of which is the collective investment in Money Market Instruments and the placing of deposits with credit institutions;
- individual Sub-Funds the exclusive object of which is the collective investment in deposits with credit institutions; and
- individual Sub-Funds as well as individual Classes, provided that the Shares of such Sub-Funds or Classes are reserved exclusively to one or more Institutional Investors.

Classes I are subject to the *taxe d'abonnement* at the reduced rate of 0.01% per annum.

Are further exempt from the subscription tax:

- the value of the assets represented by units held in other UCIs, provided such units have already been subject to the subscription tax;
- Sub-Funds or Classes (i) whose Shares are reserved for Institutional Investors, (ii) whose exclusive
  object is the collective investment in Money Market Instruments and the placing of deposits with credit
  institutions, (iii) whose weighted residual portfolio maturity must not exceed ninety (90) days, and (iv)
  which have obtained the highest possible rating from a recognised rating agency; and
- Sub-Funds whose Shares are reserved for (i) institutions for occupational retirement provision, or similar investment vehicles, created on the initiative of a same group for the benefit of its employees and (ii) undertakings of this same group investing funds they hold, to provide retirement benefits to their employees.

The above provisions apply regardless of what international tax treaties to avoid double taxation entered into between Luxembourg and another country which is not a Member State establish to this respect.

#### Withholding Tax

Under current Luxembourg tax law, there is no withholding tax on any distribution made by the SICAV or its paying agent to the Shareholders in relation to the Shares. There is also no withholding tax on the distribution of liquidation proceeds to the Shareholders.

#### Income Tax

Under current law and practice, the SICAV is not liable to any Luxembourg income tax.

#### Value Added Tax

The SICAV is considered in Luxembourg as a taxable person for value added tax ("VAT") purposes without input VAT deduction right. A VAT exemption applies in Luxembourg for services qualifying as fund management services. Other services supplied to the SICAV could potentially trigger VAT and require the VAT registration of the SICAV in Luxembourg as to self-assess the VAT regarded as due in Luxembourg on taxable services (or goods to some extent) purchased from abroad.

No VAT liability arises in principle in Luxembourg in respect of any payments made by the SICAV to its Shareholders, as such payments are linked to their subscription to the SICAV's Shares and do therefore not constitute the consideration received for taxable services supplied.

## Other Taxes

No stamp or other tax is generally payable at a proportional rate in Luxembourg in connection with the issue of Shares against cash by the SICAV.

Any amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of the SICAV is generally subject to a fixed registration duty of seventy-five Euro (EUR 75.-).

# FATCA

Capitalised terms used in this section should have the meaning as set forth in the FATCA Law, unless otherwise provided herein.

The SICAV may be subject to the so-called FATCA legislation which generally requires reporting to the US Internal Revenue Service of non-US financial institutions that do not comply with FATCA and direct or indirect ownership by US persons of non-US entities. As part of the process of implementing FATCA, the US government has negotiated intergovernmental agreements with certain foreign jurisdictions which are intended to streamline reporting and compliance requirements for entities established in such foreign jurisdictions and subject to FATCA.

Luxembourg has entered into a Model I IGA implemented by the FATCA Law which requires Financial Institutions located in Luxembourg to report, when required, information on Financial Accounts held by Specified US Persons, if any, to the Luxembourg tax authorities (*Administration des contributions directes*).

Under the terms of the FATCA Law, the SICAV intends to be treated as a Luxembourg Non-Reporting Financial Institution under the category of Restricted Fund and should thus be exempt from reporting obligations to the Luxembourg tax authorities.

This status implies that the Shares are to be offered, sold or otherwise transferred or held by or through FATCA Eligible Investors only. In addition, any Distributor will have to be a FATCA Eligible Distributor and will be required to notify the SICAV of a change in its FATCA status within ninety (90) days of such change. Should a Distributor cease to qualify as a FATCA Eligible Distributor, the SICAV will have to redeem the Shares issued through that Distributor, convert those Shares to direct holdings in the SICAV, or cause those Shares to be transferred to another FATCA Eligible Distributor within six (6) months of the Distributor's change in status.

To the extent that the SICAV would not meet the requirements of the Restricted Fund status, the SICAV would be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution.

In order to comply with its due diligence obligations under the FATCA Law, the SICAV will be required to regularly obtain and verify information on all of its Shareholders. Upon request of the SICAV, each Shareholder shall agree to provide certain information, including, in case of a passive Non-Financial Foreign Entity ("NFFE"), information on the Controlling Persons of such NFFE, along with the required supporting documentation. Similarly, each Shareholder shall agree to actively provide to the SICAV within thirty (30) days any information that would affect its status, as for instance a new mailing address or a new residency address.

Should the SICAV be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution, the FATCA Law may require the SICAV to disclose the name, address and taxpayer identification number (if available) of the Shareholder as well as information such as account balances, income and gross proceeds (non-exhaustive list) to the Luxembourg tax authorities for the purposes set out in the FATCA Law. Such information will be relayed by the Luxembourg tax authorities to the US Internal Revenue Service.

Shareholders qualifying as passive NFFEs undertake to inform their Controlling Persons, if applicable, of the processing of their information by the SICAV.

Additionally, the SICAV is responsible for the processing of personal data and each Shareholder has a right to access the data communicated to the Luxembourg tax authorities and to correct such data (if necessary). Any data obtained by the SICAV is to be processed in accordance with the applicable data protection legislation.

Although the SICAV will attempt to satisfy any obligation imposed on it to avoid imposition of FATCA withholding tax, no assurance can be given that the SICAV will be able to satisfy these obligations. If the SICAV becomes subject to a withholding tax or penalties as result of the FATCA regime, the value of the Shares held by the Shareholder may suffer material losses. The failure for the SICAV to obtain such information from each Shareholder and to transmit it to the Luxembourg tax authorities may trigger the 30% withholding tax to be imposed on payments of U.S. source income as well as penalties.

Any Shareholder that fails to comply with the SICAV's documentation requests may be charged with any taxes and/or penalties imposed on the SICAV attributable to such Shareholder's failure to provide the information and the SICAV may, in its sole discretion, redeem the Shares of such Shareholder, in particular if the investor does not qualify as a FATCA Eligible Investor. Shareholders who invest through intermediaries are reminded to check if and how their intermediaries will comply with this U.S. withholding tax and reporting regime.

Shareholders should consult a U.S. tax advisor or otherwise seek professional advice regarding the above requirements.

#### Exchange of information – Common Reporting Standard

Capitalised terms used in this section should have the meaning as set forth in the CRS Law (as defined below), unless otherwise provided herein.

The SICAV may be subject to the Common Reporting Standard (the "**CRS**") as set out in the Luxembourg law of 18 December 2015, as amended or supplemented from time to time (the "**CRS Law**") implementing Directive 2014/107/EU which provides for an automatic exchange of financial account information between Member States of the European Union as well as the OECD's multilateral competent authority agreement on automatic exchange of financial account information signed on 29 October 2014 in Berlin, with effect as of 1 January 2016.

Under the terms of the CRS Law, the SICAV is likely to be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution.

As such, the SICAV will be required to annually report to the Luxembourg tax authorities personal and financial information related, *inter alia*, to the identification of, holdings by and payments made to (i) certain Shareholders qualifying as Reportable Persons and (ii) Controlling Persons of passive non-financial entities ("**NFEs**") which are themselves Reportable Persons. This information, as exhaustively set out in Annex I of the CRS Law (the "**Information**"), will include personal data related to the Reportable Persons.

The SICAV's ability to satisfy its reporting obligations under the CRS Law will depend on each Shareholder providing the SICAV with the Information, along with the required supporting documentary evidence. In this context, the Shareholders are hereby informed that, as data controller, the SICAV will process the Information for the purposes as set out in the CRS Law.

Shareholders qualifying as passive NFEs undertake to inform their Controlling Persons, if applicable, of the processing of their Information by the SICAV.

Additionally, the SICAV is responsible for the processing of personal data and each Shareholder has a right to access the data communicated to the Luxembourg tax authorities and to correct such data (if necessary). Any data obtained by the SICAV are to be processed in accordance with the applicable data protection legislation.

The Shareholders are further informed that the Information related to Reportable Persons will be disclosed to the Luxembourg tax authorities annually for the purposes set out in the CRS Law. The Luxembourg tax authorities will, under their own responsibility, eventually exchange the reported information to the competent authority of the Reportable Jurisdiction(s). In particular, Reportable Persons are informed that certain operations performed by them will be reported to them through the issuance of statements, and that part of this information will serve as a basis for the annual disclosure to the Luxembourg tax authorities.

Similarly, the Shareholders undertake to inform the SICAV within thirty (30) days of receipt of these statements should any included personal data not be accurate. The Shareholders further undertake to immediately inform the SICAV of, and provide the SICAV with all supporting documentary evidence of any changes related to the Information after occurrence of such changes.

Although the SICAV will attempt to satisfy any obligation imposed on it to avoid any fines or penalties imposed by the CRS Law, no assurance can be given that the SICAV will be able to satisfy these obligations. If the SICAV

becomes subject to a fine or penalty as a result of the CRS Law, the value of the Shares held by the Shareholders may suffer material losses.

Any Shareholder that fails to comply with the SICAV's Information or documentation requests may be held liable for penalties imposed on the SICAV as a result of such Shareholder's failure to provide the Information and the SICAV may, in its sole discretion, redeem the Shares of such Shareholder.

## Taxation of the Shareholders

#### Luxembourg Tax Residency of the Shareholders

A Shareholder will not become resident, nor be deemed to be resident, in Luxembourg by reason only of the holding and/or disposing of the Shares or the execution, performance or enforcement of his/her rights hereunder.

#### Income Tax

A Luxembourg resident Shareholder is not liable to any Luxembourg income tax on reimbursement of the share capital previously contributed to the SICAV.

#### i. Luxembourg Resident Individuals

Dividends and other payments derived from the Shares by a resident individual Shareholder, who acts in the course of the management of either his/her private wealth or his/her professional/business activity, are subject to income tax at the ordinary progressive rates.

Capital gains realised upon the disposal of the Shares by a resident individual Shareholder, who acts in the course of the management of his/her private wealth, are not subject to income tax, unless said capital gains qualify either as speculative gains or as gains on a substantial participation. Capital gains are deemed to be speculative and are thus subject to income tax at ordinary rates if the Shares are disposed of within six (6) months after their acquisition or if their disposal precedes their acquisition. A participation is deemed to be substantial where a resident individual Shareholder holds or has held, either alone or together with his spouse or partner and/or minor children, directly or indirectly at any time within the five (5) years preceding the disposal, more than ten percent (10%) of the share capital of the SICAV whose Shares are being disposed of. A Shareholder is also deemed to alienate a substantial participation if he acquired free of charge, within the five (5) years preceding the transfer, a participation that was constituting a substantial participation in the hands of the alienator (or the alienators in case of successive transfers free of charge within the same five-year period). Capital gains realised on a substantial participation more than six (6) months after the acquisition thereof are taxed according to the half-global rate method (*i.e.* the average rate applicable to the total income is calculated according to progressive income tax rates and half of the average rate is applied to the capital gains realised on the substantial participation). A disposal may include a sale, an exchange, a contribution or any other kind of alienation of the participation.

Capital gains realised on the disposal of the Shares by a resident individual Shareholder, who acts in the course of the management of his/her professional/business activity, are subject to income tax at ordinary rates. Taxable gains are determined as being the difference between the price for which the Shares have been disposed of and the lower of their cost or book value.

#### ii. Luxembourg Resident Companies

A Luxembourg resident company (*société de capitaux*) must include any profits derived, as well as any gain realised on the sale, disposal or redemption of Shares, in their taxable profits for Luxembourg income tax assessment purposes.

#### iii. Luxembourg Residents Benefiting From a Special Tax Regime

Shareholders which are Luxembourg resident companies benefiting from a special tax regime, such as (i) UCIs subject to the 2010 Law, (ii) specialised investment funds subject to the amended law of February 13<sup>th</sup>, 2007, (iii) family wealth management companies governed by the law of May 11<sup>th</sup>, 2007, or (iv) reserved alternative investment funds treated as specialised investment funds for Luxembourg tax purposes governed by the amended law of July 23<sup>th</sup>, 2016, are income tax exempt entities in Luxembourg, and are thus not subject to any Luxembourg income tax.

#### Luxembourg Non-Resident Shareholders

A non-resident, who has neither a permanent establishment nor a permanent representative in Luxembourg to which or whom the Shares are attributable, is generally not liable to any Luxembourg income tax on income received and capital gains realised upon the sale, disposal or redemption of the Shares.

A non-resident company which has a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg to which the Shares are attributable, must include any income received, as well as any gain realised on the sale, disposal or redemption of Shares, in its taxable income for Luxembourg tax assessment purposes. The same inclusion applies to an individual, acting in the course of the management of a professional or business undertaking, who has a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg, to which the Shares are attributable. Taxable gains are determined as being the difference between the sale, repurchase or redemption price and the lower of the cost or book value of the Shares sold or redeemed.

The above provisions apply regardless of what international tax treaties to avoid double taxation entered into between Luxembourg and another country establish to this respect for non-residents in Luxembourg with a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg.

#### Net Wealth Tax

A Luxembourg resident, or a non-resident who has a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg to which the Shares are attributable, is subject to Luxembourg net wealth tax on such Shares, except if the Shareholder is (i) a resident or non-resident individual taxpayer, (ii) a UCI subject to the 2010 Law, (iii) a securitisation company governed by the law of March 22<sup>nd</sup>, 2004 on securitisation, (iv) a company governed by the amended law of June 15<sup>th</sup>, 2004 on venture capital vehicles, (v) a specialised investment fund governed by the amended law of February 13<sup>th</sup>, 2007, (vi) a family wealth management company governed by the law of May 11<sup>th</sup>, 2007, or (vii) a professional pension institution governed by the amended law dated July 13<sup>th</sup>, 2005, or (viii) a reserved alternative investment fund governed by the amended law of July 23<sup>th</sup>, 2016.

However, (i) a securitisation company governed by the law of March 22<sup>nd</sup>, 2004 on securitisation, (ii) a company governed by the amended law of June 15<sup>th</sup>, 2004 on venture capital vehicles, (iii) a professional pension institution governed by the amended law dated July 13<sup>th</sup>, 2005, and (iv) an opaque reserved alternative investment fund treated as a venture capital vehicle governed by the amended law of July 23<sup>th</sup>, 2016 remain subject to minimum net wealth tax.

#### Other Taxes

Under Luxembourg tax law, where an individual Shareholder is a resident of Luxembourg for tax purposes at the time of his/her death, the Shares are included in his or her taxable basis for inheritance tax purposes. On the contrary, no inheritance tax is levied on the transfer of the Shares upon death of a Shareholder in cases where the deceased was not a resident of Luxembourg for inheritance purposes.

Gift tax may be due on a gift or donation of the shares, if the gift is recorded in a Luxembourg notary deed or otherwise registered in Luxembourg.

# BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE SICAV

The Board of Directors is responsible for the overall management and control of the SICAV in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation. The Board of Directors is further responsible for the implementation of the investment objective and policies of the Sub-Funds of the SICAV as well as for oversight of the administration and operations of the SICAV.

The members of the Board of Directors will receive periodic reports from the Management Company and/or the Administrative Agent detailing the performance and analysing the investment portfolios of the SICAV. The Board of Directors shall have the broadest powers to act in any circumstances on behalf of the SICAV, subject to the powers reserved by law to the Shareholders.

# MANAGEMENT COMPANY

The SICAV has appointed CaixaBank Asset Management Luxembourg S.A. to serve as its designated management company in accordance with the 2010 Law pursuant to a management company services agreement. Under this agreement, the Management Company provides investment management services, administrative agency, registrar and transfer agency services and marketing, principal distribution and sales services to the SICAV, subject to the overall supervision and control of the Board of Directors of the SICAV. The Management Company is also in charge of risk management, and in particular for the calculation of the global exposure of each Sub-Fund. Some specific data related to particular figures related to the risk management services may be obtained from different service providers.

The Management Company was established on 11 February 1994 for an indefinite period as a "société anonyme" under the laws of Luxembourg. The articles of association were published in the *Mémorial* on 21 March 1994 and the latest revision has been published in the *Recueil Électronique des Sociétés et Associations* on 3 October 2018. The Management Company is registered with the R.C.S. under number B 46.684 where copies of its articles of association are available for inspection and can be received upon request. The share capital of the Management Company amounts to EUR 150,000, which sum has been fully paid in and held by CaixaBank Asset Management S.G.I.I.IC., S.A.U. CaixaBank Asset Management Luxembourg S.A. is a Luxembourg management company under Chapter 15 of the 2010 Law.

The Management Company currently acts as management company for additional undertakings for collective investments, the list of which can be obtained from the Management Company and on its website.

The Management Company is in charge of the day-to-day operations of the SICAV. In fulfilling its responsibilities set forth by the 2010 Law and the management company services agreement, and after amendment of this Prospectus, it is permitted to delegate all or a part of its functions and duties to third parties, provided that it retains responsibility and oversight over such delegates. The appointment of third parties is subject to the approval of the SICAV and the Regulatory Authority. The Management Company's liability shall not be affected by the fact that it has delegated its functions and duties to third parties.

The Management Company has delegated the following functions to third parties: investment management, registrar and transfer agency, administration, marketing and distribution functions.

The Management Company shall at all time act in the best interests of the Shareholders and according to the provisions set forth by the 2010 Law, the Prospectus and the Articles of Incorporation.

The management company services agreement is for an indefinite period of time and may be terminated by either party upon no less that ninety (90) days' prior written notice or forthwith by notice in writing in the specific circumstances provided in such agreement.

The Management Company has in place a remuneration policy in line with the Directive 2014/91/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 July 2014 amending the UCITS Directive.

The remuneration policy sets out principles applicable to the remuneration of senior management, all staff members having a material impact on the risk profile of the financial undertakings as well as all staff members carrying out independent control functions.

In particular, the remuneration policy complies with the following principles in a way and to the extent that is appropriate to the size, internal organisation and the nature, scope and complexity of the activities of the Management Company:

- i. it is consistent with and promotes sound and effective risk management and does not encourage risk taking which is inconsistent with the risk profiles, rules or the Articles of Incorporation;
- ii. if and to the extent applicable, the assessment of performance is set in a multi-year framework appropriate to the holding period recommended to the investors of the SICAV in order to ensure that the assessment process is based on the longer-term performance of the SICAV and its investment risks and that the actual payment of performance-based components of remuneration is spread over the same period;
- iii. it is in line with the business strategy, objectives, values and interests of the Management Company and the SICAV and of the Shareholders, and includes measures to avoid conflicts of interest;

iv. fixed and variable components of total remuneration are appropriately balanced and the fixed component represents a sufficiently high proportion of the total remuneration to allow the operation of a fully flexible policy on variable remuneration components, including the possibility to pay no variable remuneration component.

The details of the up-to-date remuneration policy of the Management Company, including, but not limited to, a description of how remuneration and benefits are calculated, the identity of the persons responsible for awarding the remuneration and benefits are available on https://www.caixabankamlux.com/en/corporate-information/caixabank-asset-management-luxembourg/policies, a paper copy will be made available free of charge upon request.

# INVESTMENT MANAGER

The Management Company has appointed, with the consent of the Board of Directors and the approval of the Regulatory Authority, CAIXABANK ASSET MANAGEMENT, S.G.I.I.C., S.A.U. ("**CaixaBank AM**"), formerly known as InverCaixa Gestión, S.G.I.I.C., S.A.U., as the SICAV's Investment Manager. The Investment Manager provides the SICAV with collective investment management and related services as further described in the investment management agreement entered into between the Management Company, the SICAV and the Investment Manager.

Founded in 1985, CaixaBank AM is the asset manager of CaixaBank, S.A., the leading Spanish bank. CaixaBank AM has two offices in Madrid (Paseo de la Castellana, 189, 28046) and Barcelona (Avenida Diagonal, 609-615, 08028). For more information: www.caixabankassetmanagement.com.

CaixaBank AM performs its activity through all types of investment vehicles, from mutual funds and investment companies to discretionary portfolios and provides assessment to pension funds and other institutional investors.

The investment process is based on committees and a top-down analysis, together with strict risk controls carried out by an independent risk department, in order to provide high added value and adequate products to CaixaBank AM's clients.

CaixaBank AM is a management company under the supervision of the Spanish supervisory authority (CNMV-Comisión Nacional del Mercado de Valores) under register number 15.

The Investment Manager is vested with the power to make/decide investments/disinvestments, under the responsibility, supervision and direction of the Management Company and will perform its services subject to the overall control of the Management Company and ultimate responsibility of the Board of Directors.

The Investment Manager may appoint in accordance with the investment management agreement entered into between the Investment Manager and the Management Company one or more sub-investment managers for each Sub-Fund, as further detailed in the relevant supplement section of this Prospectus.

# DEPOSITARY, ADMINISTRATIVE AND DOMICILIARY AGENT, REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER AGENT

## **Depositary and Paying Agent**

BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch is a branch of BNP Paribas. BNP Paribas is a licensed bank incorporated in France as a *Société Anonyme* (public limited company) registered with the *Registre du commerce et des sociétés Paris* (Trade and Companies' Register) under number No. 662 042 449, authorised by the *Autorité de Contrôle Prudentiel et de Résolution* (ACPR) and supervised by the *Autorité des Marchés Financiers* (AMF), with its registered address at 16 Boulevard des Italiens, 75009 Paris, France, acting through its Luxembourg Branch, whose office is at 60, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg, registered with the Luxembourg Trade and Companies' Register under number B23968 and supervised by the *Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier* (the "**CSSF**").

BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch has been appointed Depositary of the SICAV under the terms of a written agreement dated 10<sup>th</sup> January 2016 between BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch, (the "Depositary"), CaixaBank Asset Management Luxembourg, S.A. and the SICAV.

The Depositary performs three types of functions, namely (i) the oversight duties (as defined in Art 34(1) of the law of December 17, 2010), (ii) the monitoring of the cash flows of the Company (as set out in Art 34(2) of the law of December 17, 2010) and (iii) the safekeeping of the Company's assets (as set out in Art 34(3) of the law of December 17, 2010).

Under its oversight duties, the Depositary is required to:

- (1) ensure that the sale, issue, repurchase, redemption and cancellation of Shares effected on behalf of the SICAV are carried out in accordance with the law of December 17, 2010 or with the SICAV's Articles of Incorporation,
- (2) ensure that the value of Shares is calculated in accordance with the law of December 17, 2010 and the SICAV's Articles of Incorporation,
- (3) carry out the instructions of the SICAV or the Management Company, unless they conflict with the law of December 17, 2010 or the SICAV's Articles of Incorporation,
- (4) ensure that in transactions involving the SICAV's assets, the consideration is remitted to the SICAV within the usual time limits;
- (5) ensure that the SICAV's revenues are allocated in accordance with the law of December 17, 2010 and its Articles of Incorporation.

The overriding objective of the Depositary is to protect the interests of the Shareholders of the SICAV, which always prevail over any commercial interests.

Conflicts of interest may arise if and when the Management Company or the SICAV maintains other business relationships with BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch in parallel with an appointment of BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch acting as Depositary.

Such other business relationships may cover services in relation to

- Outsourcing/delegation of middle or back office functions (e.g. trade processing, position keeping, post trade investment compliance monitoring, collateral management, OTC valuation, fund administration inclusive of net asset value calculation, transfer agency, fund dealing services) where BNP Paribas or its affiliates act as agent of the SICAV or the Management Company, or
- Selection of BNP Paribas or its affiliates as counterparty or ancillary service provider for matters such as foreign exchange execution, securities lending, bridge financing.

The Depositary is required to ensure that any transaction relating to such business relationships between the Depositary and an entity within the same group as the Depositary is conducted at arm's length and is in the best interests of Shareholders.

In order to address any situations of conflicts of interest, the Depositary has implemented and maintains a management of conflicts of interest policy, aiming namely at:

- Identifying and analysing potential situations of conflicts of interest;
- Recording, managing and monitoring the conflict of interest situations either in:
- Relying on the permanent measures in place to address conflicts of interest such as segregation of duties, separation of reporting lines, insider lists for staff members;
  - Implementing a case-by-case management to (i) take the appropriate preventive measures such as drawing up a new watch list, implementing a new Chinese wall, (i.e. by separating functionally and hierarchically the performance of its Depositary duties from other activities), making sure that operations are carried out at arm's length and/or informing the concerned Shareholders of the Company, or (ii) refuse to carry out the activity giving rise to the conflict of interest;
  - Implementing a deontological policy;
- recording of a cartography of conflict of interests permitting to create an inventory of the permanent measures put in place to protect the SICAV's interests; or
- setting up internal procedures in relation to, for instance (i) the appointment of service providers which may generate conflicts of interests, (ii) new products/activities of the Depositary in order to assess any situation entailing a conflict of interest.

In the event that conflicts of interest do arise, the Depositary will undertake to use its reasonable endeavours to resolve any such conflicts of interest fairly (having regard to its respective obligations and duties) and to ensure that the SICAV and the Shareholders are fairly treated.

The Depositary may delegate to third parties the safekeeping of the SICAV's assets subject to the conditions laid down in the applicable laws and regulations and the provisions of the Depositary Agreement. The process of appointing such delegates and their continuing oversight follows the highest quality standards, including the management of any potential conflict of interest that should arise from such an appointment. Such delegates must be subject to effective prudential regulation (including minimum capital requirements, supervision in the jurisdiction concerned and external periodic audit) for the custody of financial instruments. The Depositary's liability shall not be affected by any such delegation.

A potential risk of conflicts of interest may occur in situations where the delegates may enter into or have a separate commercial and/or business relationships with the Depositary in parallel to the custody delegation relationship.

In order to prevent such potential conflicts of interest from crystalizing, the Depositary has implemented and maintains an internal organisation whereby such separate commercial and / or business relationships have no bearings on the choice of the delegate or the monitoring of the delegates' performance under the delegation agreement.

A list of these delegates and sub-delegates for its safekeeping duties is available in the website:

https://securities.cib.bnpparibas/app/uploads/sites/3/2021/11/ucitsv-lux-liste-delegataires-sous-delegataires.pdf

https://securities.cib.bnpparibas/app/uploads/sites/3/2021/11/ucitsv-list-of-delegates-sub-delegates-en.pdf

Such list may be updated from time to time.

Updated information on the Depositary's custody duties, a list of delegations and sub-delegations and conflicts of interest that may arise, may be obtained, free of charge and upon request, from the Depositary.

BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch, being part of a group providing clients with a worldwide network covering different time zones, may entrust parts of its operational processes to other BNP Paribas Group entities and/or third parties, whilst keeping ultimate accountability and responsibility in Luxembourg. The entities involved in the support of internal organisation, banking services, central administration and transfer agency service are listed in the website: <u>https://securities.cib.bnpparibas/luxembourg/</u>. Further information on BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch international operating model linked to the SICAV may be provided upon request by the SICAV and/or the Management Company.

The SICAV may release the Depositary from its duties with ninety (90) days written notice to the Depositary. Likewise, the Depositary may resign from its duties with ninety (90) days written notice to the SICAV. In that case, a new depositary must be designated to carry out the duties and assume the responsibilities of the Depositary, as defined in the agreement signed to this effect. The replacement of the Depositary shall happen within two months.

The SICAV's Paying Agent is responsible for paying to Shareholders any distribution or redemption proceeds.

## Administrative Agent and Registrar and Transfer Agent

BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch, serves as Administrative Agent of the SICAV in accordance with a written agreement with the Management Company and the SICAV and as a Registrar and Transfer Agent of the SICAV.

The SICAV administration activity may be split into three main functions: the registrar function, the Net Asset Value calculation and accounting function, and the client communication function.

- The Net Asset Value calculation and accounting function is responsible for the correct and complete recording of transactions to adequately keep the books and records of the SICAV in compliance with applicable legal, regulatory and contractual requirements as well as corresponding accounting principles. It is also responsible for the calculation and production of the Net Asset Value of the SICAV in accordance with the applicable regulation in force.
- The registrar function encompasses all tasks necessary to the maintenance of the SICAV register and performs the registrations, alterations or deletions necessary to ensure its regular update and maintenance.
- The client communication function is comprised of the production and delivery of the confidential documents intended for investors.

BNP Paribas, Luxembourg Branch is responsible for the three functions indicated above.

#### **Domiciliary Agent**

The Domiciliary Agent provides the SICAV with a registered Luxembourg address and such facilities that may be required by the SICAV for holding meetings convened in Luxembourg. It also provides assistance with the SICAV's legal and regulatory reporting obligations in Luxembourg, including required filings in Luxembourg and the mailing of Shareholder documentation.

# **GLOBAL DISTRIBUTOR**

Under a global distribution agreement, CaixaBank SA has been empowered with full power to, *inter alia*, promote, market and distribute the Shares of the SICAV in accordance with applicable laws and the Prospectus (the "Global Distributor").

The Global Distributor is authorised, on its turn, to appoint Distributors for the purpose of assisting in the distribution of the Shares of the SICAV in the countries in which they are marketed. The Distributors may not offer all of the Sub-funds/Classes to their clients. Investors are invited to consult the Global Distributor or the Distributors for further details.

Subscribers may subscribe for Shares applying directly to the SICAV without having to act through the Global Distributor or the Distributors.

The Global Distributor complies with the requirements of the MiFID II Directive.

# **GENERAL INFORMATION**

# Accounting Year

The SICAV's accounting year begins on the January 1st and ends on December 31st of each year.

# **Reports**

The SICAV publishes annually audited financial statements and semi-annually unaudited financial statements.

The aforementioned documents will be available to the Shareholders within four months for the annual reports and two months for the semi-annual reports of the date thereof at the registered office of the SICAV. Upon request, these reports will be sent free of charge to any Shareholder and copies may be obtained free of charge by any person at the registered office of the SICAV.

# **Shareholders' Meetings**

The annual general meeting of Shareholders will be held at the registered office of the SICAV on the second Tuesday of the month of April at 2:00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) of each year (unless such date falls on a day which is not a Business Day, in which case the annual general meeting of Shareholders will be held on the next Business Day at 2:00 p.m. Luxembourg time). Extraordinary Shareholders' meetings or general meetings of Shareholders of any Sub-Fund or any Class may be held at such time and place as indicated in the notice to convene. Notices of such meetings shall be provided to the Shareholders in accordance with Luxembourg law.

# Minimum Share capital

The SICAV must maintain a minimum subscribed share capital of at least EUR 1,250,000.-. There is no legal requirement that the individual Sub-Funds have a minimum amount of assets.

# Documents available

Any investor may consult and obtain free of charge a copy of any of the following documents at the SICAV's registered office on any Business Day:

- the Articles of Incorporation;
- this Prospectus and the KIDs;
- the application form;
- the agreement between the SICAV and the Management Company;
- the agreement between the SICAV, the Management Company and the Administrative Agent and Registrar and Transfer Agent;
- the agreement between the SICAV and the Depositary;
- the agreement between the SICAV, the Management Company and the Investment Manager;
- the most recent annual and semi-annual financial statements of the SICAV.

The KIDs, the Articles of Incorporation, the Prospectus and the most recent annual and semi-annual financial statements of the SICAV are also available on the following website: <u>www.caixabankamlux.com</u>.

The SICAV will publish in one or two Luxembourg newspaper(s), if appropriate, any notice to Shareholders as required by Luxembourg laws and regulations or as provided for within the Articles of Incorporation.

Procedures relating to the Management Company which Luxembourg laws and regulations require to be made available to investors for consultation (including on complaints handling, conflict of interest, voting rights and best execution for order placements) are published on the following website: <a href="https://www.caixabankamlux.com">www.caixabankamlux.com</a>.

# MERGER AND DIVISION OF SUB-FUNDS

# <u>General</u>

Mergers of the SICAV or of the Sub-Funds can be performed in accordance with the form, modalities and information requirements provided for by the 2010 Law; the legal consequences of mergers are governed by and described in the 2010 Law. Within the meaning of the 2010 Law, the term "merger" means an operation whereby:

- (a) one or more UCITS or sub-funds thereof (the "merging UCITS") on being dissolved without going into liquidation, transfer all of their assets and liabilities to another existing UCITS or a sub-fund thereof (the "receiving UCITS") in exchange for the issue to their shareholders of shares of the receiving UCITS and, if applicable, a cash payment not exceeding 10% of the net asset value of those shares;
- (b) two or more UCITS or sub-funds thereof (the "merging UCITS") on being dissolved without going into liquidation, transfer all of their assets and liabilities to a UCITS which they form or a sub-fund thereof (the "receiving UCITS") in exchange for the issue to their shareholders of shares of the receiving UCITS and, if applicable, a cash payment not exceeding 10% of the net asset value of those shares; or
- (c) one or more UCITS or sub-funds thereof (the "merging UCITS") which continue to exist until the liabilities have been discharged, transfer their net assets to another sub-fund of the same UCITS, to a UCITS which they form or to another existing UCITS or a sub-fund thereof (the "receiving UCITS").

Under the terms of the 2010 Law, the SICAV or its Sub-Funds may be involved in cross-border mergers with merging or receiving UCITS established in other Member States. The 2010 Law describes the procedure applicable to cross-border mergers, including provisions on the prior authorisation of the merger by the Regulatory Authority (if the SICAV is the merging UCITS) or the competent authorities of any other Member State where the merging UCITS is established.

Any cost associated with the preparation and the completion of a merger shall neither be charged to the Sub-Funds nor to the Shareholders.

# 1. Merger of the SICAV

The Board of Directors may decide to proceed with a merger of the SICAV, either as receiving or absorbed UCITS, with:

- another Luxembourg or foreign UCITS; or
- a sub-fund thereof,

(the "**New UCITS**") and, as appropriate, to re-designate the Shares of the SICAV as Shares of this New UCITS, or of the relevant sub-fund thereof as applicable.

In case the SICAV is the receiving UCITS (within the meaning of the 2010 Law), solely the Board of Directors will decide on the merger and effective date thereof.

In case the SICAV is the absorbed UCITS (within the meaning of the 2010 Law), and hence ceases to exist, the general meeting of the Shareholders has to approve, and decide on the effective date of such merger by a resolution adopted with no quorum requirement and at a simple majority of the votes cast at such meeting.

# 2. Merger of the Sub-Funds

The Board of Directors may decide to proceed with a merger of any Sub-Fund, either as receiving or absorbed Sub-Fund, with:

- another existing Sub-Fund within the SICAV or another sub-fund within a New UCITS (the "New Sub-Fund"); or
- a New UCITS,

and, as appropriate, to re-designate the Shares of the Sub-Fund concerned as Shares of the New UCITS, or of the New Sub-Fund as applicable.

# Right of the Shareholders and costs to be borne by them

In all the merger cases above, the Shareholders will in any case be entitled to request, without any charge other than those retained by the SICAV or the Sub-Fund to meet disinvestment costs, the redemption of their Shares, in accordance with the provisions of the 2010 Law, or, where possible, to convert them into units or shares of another UCITS pursuing a similar investment policy and managed by the Management Company or by any other company with which the Management Company is linked by common management or control, or by substantial direct or indirect holding, in accordance with the relevant provisions of the 2010 Law.

Shareholders will receive information on any contemplated merger, in accordance with the terms of the 2010 Law, at least one month prior to the last date for requesting redemption or conversion of their Shares as provided above.

The SICAV or a Sub-Fund thereof may also absorb an undertaking for collective investment (which is not a UCITS) or a sub-fund thereof in compliance with the applicable law, either by decision of the Board of Directors or of the general meeting of the Shareholders.

# DISSOLUTION AND LIQUIDATION OF THE SICAV OR ANY SUB-FUND OR ANY CLASS

The SICAV has been established for an unlimited period.

However, the SICAV may at any time be dissolved by a resolution of the general meeting of Shareholders subject to the quorum and majority requirements referred to in the Articles of Incorporation and in compliance with the provision of the Company Law.

The Board of Directors may also decide to dissolve any Sub-Fund or any Class and liquidate the assets thereof.

In particular, the Board of Directors may decide to dissolve a Sub-Fund or Class and to compulsory redeem all the Shares of such Sub-Fund or Class when the net assets of such Sub-Fund or Class fall below an amount determined by the Board of Directors to be the minimum level to enable the Sub-Fund or Class to be operated in on economically efficient manner, or if a change in the economic or political situation relating to the Sub-Fund or Class concerned would have material adverse consequences on the investments of that Sub-Fund, in order to proceed to economic rationalisation or if the swap agreement(s) entered into by the relevant Sub-Fund is/are rescinded before the agreed term.

The decision of the liquidation will be published as described above for the merger or division of Sub-Funds prior to the effective date of the liquidation. Unless the Board of Directors decides otherwise in the interests of or to keep equal treatment between the Shareholders, the Shareholders of the Sub-Fund or Class concerned may continue to redeem or convert their Shares free of charge (but taking into account actual realisation prices of investments and realisation expenses) prior to the date effective for the compulsory redemption.

Notwithstanding the powers conferred to the Board of Directors above, the Shareholders of any Sub-Fund of any one or all Classes may at a general meeting of such Shareholders, upon proposal of the Board of Directors, redeem all the Shares of the relevant Class or Classes or Sub-Fund. There shall be no quorum requirements for such general meeting of Shareholders which shall decide by resolution taken by simple majority of the Shares present and represented and validly voting.

Shareholders will receive from the Depositary their pro rata portion of the net assets of the SICAV or a Sub-Fund or a Class, as the case may be, in accordance with Company Law and the Articles of Incorporation.

As per regulatory requirements at the time of the present Prospectus, the liquidation of a Sub-Fund should be closed within a period of nine months; it being understood that derogations may be obtained from the Regulatory Authority on a case-by-case basis. As soon as the decision to close the liquidation process of the SICAV or a Sub-Fund is taken, whether this decision is taken before the nine-month period has expired or at a later date, any liquidation proceeds shall be deposited with the Luxembourg *Caisse de Consignation* as promptly as possible.

All redeemed Shares shall be cancelled.

The dissolution of the last Sub-Fund of the SICAV will result in the dissolution of the SICAV. Liquidation of the SICAV shall be carried out in compliance with the Company Law and the Articles of Incorporation.

# **INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS**

Unless more restrictive rules are provided for in the investment policy of any specific Sub-Fund, as described in the relevant Supplement, each Sub-Fund shall comply with the rules and restrictions detailed below.

The SICAV shall, based upon the principle of risk spreading, have power to determine the corporate and investment policy for the investments for each Sub-Fund, the Base Currency, as the case may be, and the course of conduct of the management and business affairs of the SICAV.

If the limits set forth below are exceeded for reasons beyond the control of the SICAV, the SICAV must adopt as its primary objective in its sale transactions the remedying of such situation, taking due account of the interests of the Sub-Fund's Shareholders.

The investment policy of each Sub-Fund shall comply with the rules and restrictions laid down hereafter.

#### A. Investments in the Sub-Fund(s) shall consist solely of:

- (1) Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments listed or dealt in on a Regulated Market;
- (2) Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments dealt in on an Other Regulated Market in a Member State;
- (3) Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments admitted to official listing on a stock exchange of an Other State or dealt in an Other Regulated Market in an Other State;
- (4) recently issued Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments, provided that:
  - the terms of issue include an undertaking that application will be made for admission to official listing on a stock exchange or an Other Regulated Market;
  - such admission is secured within one year of issue;
- (5) units of UCITS authorised according to the UCITS Directive and/or other UCIs within the meaning of Article 1 (2) a) and b) of the UCITS Directive, including those sponsored by the CaixaBank's group, whether situated in a Member State or in an Other State, provided that:
  - such other UCIs are authorised under laws which provide that they are subject to supervision considered by the Regulatory Authority to be equivalent to that laid down in EU law, and that cooperation between authorities is sufficiently ensured;
  - the level of protection for investors in such other UCIs is equivalent to that provided for investors in a UCITS, and in particular to the rules on assets segregation, borrowing, lending, and short sales of Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments are equivalent to the requirements of the UCITS Directive;
  - the business of the other UCIs is reported in half-yearly and annual reports to enable an assessment of the assets and liabilities, income and operations over the reporting period;
  - no more than 10% of the assets of the UCITS or of the other UCIs, whose acquisition is contemplated, can in aggregate be invested in units of other UCITS or other UCIs, according to their constitutional documents;
  - Sub-Funds of the SICAV may invest in UCIs other than UCITS, provided that the constitutive documents of such UCIs comply with the requirements laid down in article 2(2) and 41(1)(e) of the 2010 Law.
- (6) deposits with credit institutions which are repayable on demand or have the right to be withdrawn, and maturing in no more than 12 months, provided that the credit institution has its registered office in a Member State or, if the registered office of the credit institution is situated in an Other State, provided that it is subject to prudential rules considered by the Regulatory Authority as equivalent to those laid down in EU law;

- (7) Derivatives, *i.e.* in particular options, futures, including equivalent cash-settled instruments, dealt in on a Regulated Market or on an Other Regulated Market referred to in (1), (2) and (3) above, and/or OTC Derivatives, provided that:
  - the underlying consists of instruments covered by this section (1)(C)2.B., financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Sub-Fund may invest according to its investment objective;
  - the counterparties to OTC Derivatives are institutions subject to prudential supervision;
  - the OTC Derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value at the SICAV's initiative; and
  - the exposure to the underlying assets does not exceed the investment restrictions set out in C. (10) below.
  - under no circumstances shall these operations cause the Sub-Fund to diverge from its investment objectives;
- (8) Money Market Instruments other than those dealt on a Regulated Market or on an Other Regulated Market, to the extent that the issue or the issuer of such instruments is itself regulated for the purpose of protecting investors and savings, and provided that such instruments are:
  - issued or guaranteed by a central, regional or local authority or by a central bank of a Member State, the European Central Bank, the EU or the European Investment Bank, an Other State or, in case of a Federal State, by one of the members making up the federation, or by a public international body to which one or more Member States belong; or
  - issued by an undertaking any securities of which are dealt in on Regulated Markets or on Other Regulated Markets referred to in (1), (2) or (3) above; or
  - issued or guaranteed by an establishment subject to prudential supervision, in accordance with criteria defined by EU law, or by an establishment which is subject to and complies with prudential rules considered by the Regulatory Authority to be at least as stringent as those laid down by EU law; or
  - issued by other bodies belonging to the categories approved by the Regulatory Authority provided that investments in such instruments are subject to investor protection equivalent to that laid down in the three indents directly above and provided that the issuer is a company whose capital and reserves amount to at least ten million EUR (EUR 10,000,000.-) and which presents and publishes its annual accounts in accordance with Directive 78/660/EEC, is an entity which, within a Group of Companies which includes one or several listed companies, is dedicated to the financing of the group or is an entity which is dedicated to the financing of securitisation vehicles which benefit from a banking liquidity line;
- (9) Securities issued by one or several other Sub-Funds (the "Target Sub-Fund(s)"), under the following conditions:
  - the Target Sub-Fund does not invest in the investing Sub-Fund;
  - not more than 10% of the assets of the Target Sub-Fund may be invested in other Sub-Funds;
  - the voting rights linked to the Transferable Securities of the Target Sub-Fund are suspended during the period of investment;
  - in any event, for as long as these securities are held by the Sub-Fund, their value will not be taken into consideration for the calculation of the Net Asset Value for the purposes of verifying the minimum threshold of the net assets imposed by the Law; and

- there is no duplication of management/subscription or redemption fees between those at the level of the Sub-Fund having invested in the Target Sub-Fund and those of the Target Sub-Fund.

## B. Each Sub-Fund may however:

- (1) invest up to 10% of its assets in Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to above under A;
- (2) to achieve its investment goals, for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Section A above;
- (3) hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.
- (4) borrow up to 10% of its assets, provided that such borrowings are (i) made only on a temporary basis or (ii) enable the acquisition of immovable property essential for the direct pursuit of its business. When authorised to borrow under (i) and (ii) above, such borrowing shall not exceed 15% of its assets in total. Collateral arrangements with respect to the writing of options or the purchase or sale of forward or futures contracts are not deemed to constitute "borrowings" for the purpose of this restriction;
- (5) acquire foreign currency by means of a back-to-back loan.

# C. In addition, the SICAV shall comply in respect of the assets of each Sub-Fund with the following investment restrictions per issuer:

#### Risk Diversification rules

For the purpose of calculating the restrictions described in (1) to (5), (8), (9), (13) and (14) hereunder, companies which are included in the same Group of Companies are regarded as a single issuer.

#### Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments

- (1) No Sub-Fund may purchase additional Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments of any single issuer if:
  - (i) upon such purchase more than 10% of its assets would consist of Transferable Securities or Money Market Instruments of one single issuer; or
  - (ii) the total value of all Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments of issuers in each of which it invests more than 5% of its assets would exceed 40% of the value of its assets. This limitation does not apply to deposits and OTC Derivatives made with financial institutions subject to prudential supervision.
- (2) A Sub-Fund may invest on a cumulative basis up to 20% of its assets in Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued by the same Group of Companies.
- (3) The limit of 10% set forth above under (1)(i) is increased to 35% in respect of Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State, by its local authorities, by any Other State or by a public international body of which one or more Member State(s) are member(s).
- (4) The limit of 10% set forth above under (1)(i) is increased up to 25% in respect of qualifying debt securities issued by a credit institution which has its registered office in a Member State and

which, under applicable law, is submitted to specific public supervision in order to protect the holders of such qualifying debt securities. For the purposes hereof, "qualifying debt securities" are securities the proceeds of which are invested in accordance with applicable law in assets providing a return which will cover the debt service through to the maturity date of the securities and which will be applied on a priority basis to the payment of principal and interest in the event of a default by the issuer. To the extent that a relevant Sub-Fund invests more than 5% of its assets in qualifying debt securities issued by such an issuer, the total value of such investments may not exceed 80% of the assets of such Sub-Fund.

- (5) The securities specified above under (3) and (4) are not to be included for purposes of computing the ceiling of 40% set forth above under (1)(ii).
- (6) Notwithstanding the ceilings set forth above, each Sub-Fund is authorised to invest, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, up to 100% of its assets in Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by (i) a Member State, its local authorities or a public international body of which one or more Member State(s) are member(s), (ii) any OECD Member State or any member country of the G-20, or (iii) Singapore or Hong Kong, provided that (i) such securities are part of at least six different issues and (ii) the securities from any such issue do not account for more than 30% of the total assets of such Sub-Fund.
- (7) Without prejudice to the limits set forth hereunder under (15) and (16), the limits set forth in (1) are raised to a maximum of 20% for investments in stocks and/or debt securities issued by the same body when the aim of the Sub-Fund's investment policy is to replicate the composition of a certain stock or debt securities index which is recognised by the Regulatory Authority, on the following basis:
  - the composition of the index is sufficiently diversified,
  - the index represents an adequate benchmark for the market to which it refers,
  - it is published in an appropriate manner.

The limit of 20% is raised to 35% where that proves to be justified by exceptional market conditions in particular in Regulated Markets where certain Transferable Securities or Money Market Instruments are highly dominant. The investment up to this limit is only permitted for a single issuer.

#### Bank Deposits

(8) Sub-Fund may not invest more than 20% of its assets in deposits made with the same body.

#### Derivatives

- (9) The risk exposure to counterparty in an OTC Derivative may not exceed 10% of the Sub-Fund's assets when the counterparty is a credit institution referred to in A. (6) above or 5% of its assets in other cases.
- (10) Investment in Derivatives shall only be made, and within the limits set forth in (2), (5) and (14), provided that the exposure to the underlying assets does not exceed in aggregate the investment limits set forth in (1) to (5), (8), (9), (13) and (14). When the Sub-Fund invests in index-based Derivatives, these investments do not necessarily have to be combined to the limits set forth in (1) to (5), (8), (9), (13) and (14).
- (11) When a Transferable Security or Money Market Instrument embeds a Derivative, the latter must be taken into account when complying with the requirements of C. (10) and D. hereunder as well as with the risk exposure and information requirements laid down in the sales documents of the relevant Sub-Fund.

# Units of Open-Ended Fund(s)

(12) No Sub-Fund may invest more than 20% of its assets in the units of a single UCITS or other UCIs.

For the purpose of the application of this investment limit, each portfolio of a UCI with multiple portfolios within the meaning of Article 181 of the Law is to be considered as a separate issuer provided that the principle of segregation of the obligations of the various portfolios vis-à-vis third parties is ensured. Investments made in units of UCIs, other than UCITS may not in aggregate exceed 30% of the assets of a Sub-Fund.

When a Sub-Fund has acquired units of UCITS and/or other UCIs, the assets of the respective UCITS or other UCIs do not have to be combined for the purposes of the limits laid down in (1) to (5), (8), (9), (13) and (14).

When a Sub-Fund invests in the units of other UCITS and/or other UCIs that are managed, directly or by delegation by the Investment Manager or by any other company with which the Investment Manager is linked by common management or control, or by a substantial direct or indirect holding, the Investment Manager or other company may not charge subscription or redemption fees on account of the Sub-Fund's investment in the units of such other UCITS and/or UCIs.

A Sub-Fund that invests a substantial proportion of its assets in other UCITS and/or other UCIs shall disclose in the Prospectus the maximum level of the management fees that may be charged both to the Sub-Fund itself and to the other UCITS and/or other UCIs in which it intends to invest. Please refer to the relevant Supplement in this respect, if applicable. In its annual financial report, the SICAV shall indicate the maximum proportion of asset management fee charged both to the Sub-Fund itself and to the UCITS and/or other UCIs in which it invests.

Unless otherwise indicated in the supplement of the relevant Sub-Fund, the maximum level of management fees that may be charged by the underlying UCITS and/or other UCIs in which the Sub-Funds may invest is 1.80%.

#### Master/Feeder Structures

Any Sub-Fund which acts as a Feeder of a Master shall invest at least 85% of its assets in shares/units of another UCITS or of a Sub-Fund of the Master, which shall neither itself be a Feeder nor hold units/shares of a Feeder. The Feeder may not invest more than 15% of its assets in one or more of the following:

- (a) ancillary liquid assets in accordance with Article 41 (1) a) and b) of the Law;
- (b) Derivatives, which may be used only for hedging purposes, in accordance with Article 41 (1) g) and Article 42 (2) and (3) of the Law;
- (c) movable and immovable property which is essential for the direct pursuit of the Sub-Fund's business.

In such a case, a description of all remuneration and reimbursement of costs payable by the Feeder, by virtue of its investment in the Master, as well as of the aggregate charges of the Master and the Feeder shall be defined under the relevant Supplement of the relevant Sub-Fund.

#### Combined limits

- (13) Notwithstanding the individual limits laid down in (1), (8) and (9) above, a Sub-Fund, where this would lead to investing more than 20% of its assets in a single body shall not combine any of the following:
  - investments in Transferable Securities or Money Market Instruments issued by that body,
  - deposits made with that body, or
  - exposures arising from OTC Derivatives undertaken with that body.

The net exposure to a counterparty resulting from securities lending and repurchase/reverse repurchase transactions shall also be taken into account for the purpose of this 20% limit.

(14) The limits set out in (1), (3), (4), (8), (9) and (13) above may not be combined, and thus investments in Transferable Securities or Money Market Instruments issued by the same body,

in deposits or Derivatives made with this body carried out in accordance with (1), (3), (4), (8), (9) and (13) above may not exceed a total of 35% of the assets of each Sub-Fund.

# Limitations on Control

- (15) The SICAV may not acquire such amount of shares carrying voting rights which would enable the SICAV to exercise legal or management control or a significant influence over the management of the issuer.
- (16) A Sub-Fund may not acquire (i) more than 10% of the outstanding non-voting shares of the same issuer; (ii) more than 10% of the outstanding debt securities of the same issuer; (iii) more than 10% of the Money Market Instruments of any single issuer; or (iv) more than 25% of the outstanding shares or units of the same UCITS and/or UCI. The limits set forth in (ii) to (iv) may be disregarded at the time of acquisition if at that time the gross amount of debt securities or of the Money Market Instruments or the net amount of the instruments in issue cannot be calculated.

The ceilings set forth above under (15) and (16) do not apply in respect of:

- Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State or by its local authorities;
- Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by any Other State;
- Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued by a public international body of which one or more Member State(s) are member(s);
- shares in the capital of a company which is incorporated under or organised pursuant to the laws of an Other State provided that (i) such company invests its assets principally in securities issued by issuers of that State, (ii) pursuant to the laws of that State a participation by the relevant Sub-Fund in the equity of such company constitutes the only possible way to purchase securities of issuers of that State, and (iii) such company observes in its investment policy the restrictions set forth under C., items (1) to (5), (8), (9) and (12) to (16); and
- shares in the capital of subsidiary companies which, exclusively on behalf of the SICAV carry on only the business of management, advice or marketing in the country where the subsidiary is located, in regard to the redemption of Shares at the request of Shareholders.

# D. In addition, the SICAV shall comply in respect of its assets with the following investment restrictions per instrument:

Each Sub-Fund shall ensure that its global risk exposure relating to Derivatives does not exceed its total Net Asset Value.

The exposure is calculated taking into account the current value of the underlying assets, the counterparty risk, foreseeable market movements and the time available to liquidate the positions.

# E. Finally, the SICAV shall comply in respect of the assets of each Sub-Fund with the following investment restrictions:

- (1) no Sub-Fund may acquire commodities or precious metals or certificates representative thereof. For the avoidance of doubt, transactions in foreign currencies, financial instruments, indices, or Transferable Securities as well as futures and forward contracts, options and swaps are not considered as commodities for the purposes of this restriction;
- (2) no Sub-Fund may invest in real estate provided that investments may be made in securities secured by real estate or interests therein or issued by companies which invest in real estate or interests therein;
- (3) no Sub-Fund may issue warrants or other rights to subscribe for its Shares;

- (4) a Sub-Fund may not grant loans or guarantees in favour of a third party, provided that such restriction shall not prevent each Sub-Fund from investing in non-fully paid-up Transferable Securities, Money Market Instruments or other financial instruments, as mentioned under A., items (5), (7) and (8);
- (5) no Sub-Fund may enter into short sales of Transferable Securities, Money Market Instruments or other financial instruments as listed under A., items (5), (7) and (8);
- (6) no Sub-Fund may invest in Loans. This restriction includes indirect exposure to loans by investing in derivatives with loans as underlyings or in securitized securities.

#### F. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained:

- the ceilings set forth above may be disregarded by each Sub-Fund when exercising subscription rights attaching to Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments in such Sub-Fund's portfolio;
- (2) if such ceilings are exceeded for reasons beyond the control of a Sub-Fund or as a result of the exercise of subscription rights, such Sub-Fund must adopt as its priority objective in its sale transactions the remedying of such situation, taking due account of the interests of its Shareholders.

The SICAV has the right to determine additional investment restrictions to the extent that those restrictions are necessary to comply with the laws and regulations of countries where Shares of the SICAV are offered or sold.

#### G. Global Risk Exposure and Risk Management

The SICAV must employ a risk-management process which enables it to monitor and measure at any time the risk of the positions in its portfolios and their contribution to the overall risk profile of its portfolios.

In relation to Derivatives the SICAV must employ a process (or processes) for accurate and independent assessment of the value of OTC Derivatives and the SICAV shall ensure for each Sub-Fund that its global risk exposure relating to Derivatives does not exceed the total net value of its portfolio.

The global risk exposure is calculated taking into account the current value of the underlying assets, the counterparty risk, future market movements and the time available to liquidate the positions.

In the framework of the risk management process, either the commitment approach, or relative or absolute "value-at-risk" approach (hereinafter "VaR") may be used to manage and measure the global risk exposure of each Sub-Fund. The choice of the approach used is based on the investment strategy of each Sub-Fund and on the type and on the complexity of the Derivatives in which the relevant Sub-Fund may invest, and also the proportion of Derivatives held by the Sub-Fund.

The commitment approach measures the overall risk exposure linked to investment in Derivatives and other investment techniques (taking into account the netting and hedging effects), which shall not exceed the Net Asset Value. Pursuant to this approach, each Derivative is in principle converted to the market value of an equivalent investment in the underlying asset to this Derivative.

The VaR measures the maximum expected loss taking into account a given confidence level and a given period.

The VaR calculation is processed on the basis of a unilateral confidence interval of 99% and a one day time horizon.

When using relative VaR, the calculated overall global risk exposure related to the whole portfolio investments of the relevant Sub-Fund does not exceed twice the VaR of the reference portfolio.

When using absolute VaR, the VaR of the relevant Sub-Fund is limited to a maximum of 20% of its Net Asset Value.

The method used to determine the overall global risk exposure and the reference portfolio for the Sub-Funds using the relative VaR approach are set out for each Sub-Fund in the relevant Supplement.

The expected level of leverage for each Sub-Fund using VaR is indicated for each Sub-Fund in the relevant Supplement. In certain circumstances, this level of leverage may however be exceeded. The method used for determining the expected level of leverage of these Sub-Funds is the commitment approach Each Sub-Fund may invest, according to its investment policy and within the limits laid down in section "Investment Restrictions" and "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", in Derivatives provided that the exposure to the underlying assets does not exceed in aggregate the investment limits laid down in "Investment Restrictions".

When a Sub-Fund invests in index-based Derivatives, these investments do not necessarily have to be combined to the limits laid down in "Investment Restrictions" under C. item (1) to (5), (8), (9), (13) and (14).

When a Transferable Security or Money Market Instrument embeds a Derivative, the latter must be taken into account when complying with the requirements of this section.

Whenever risk management processes, adequate to perform the functions described above are employed on behalf of the SICAV by the Investment Manager in managing the Sub-Fund(s), they are deemed to be employed by the SICAV.

# SPECIAL INVESTMENT AND HEDGING TECHNIQUES

For the purpose of hedging, efficient portfolio management, investment purposes, duration management or other risk management of the portfolio, a Sub-Fund may use the following techniques and instruments relating to Transferable Securities and other liquid assets.

Under no circumstance shall these operations cause a Sub-Fund to fail to comply with its investment objective and policy. The relevant Supplement specifies where the Sub-Fund may engage into efficient portfolio management techniques.

None of the Sub-Funds will use for the time being securities financing transactions (as such terms are defined in Regulation (EU) 2015/2365 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 November 2015 on transparency of securities financing transactions and of reuse) nor total return swaps. Securities financing transactions include in particular repurchase transactions, securities lending and borrowing, as well as buy-sell back or sell-buy back transactions. This Prospectus would be amended prior to the use of such instruments and transactions should any Sub-Fund intend to use them.

# 1- OTC Derivatives

A Sub-Fund may use Derivatives for risk management, hedging or investment purposes, as specified in the Sub-Fund's investment policy, provided that any Derivative transaction complies with the relevant restrictions set forth in section "Investment Restrictions" above.

# Contracts for differences

A Sub-Fund may use contracts for differences subject to the investment restrictions set out in section "Investment Restrictions" of this Prospectus.

Contracts for differences are traded OTC Derivatives with first class financial institution specialised in this type of transactions and are equity Derivatives that allow users to speculate on share price movements, and to benefit from trading shares, or indices without the need for ownership of the underlying shares, or indices at a small percentage of the cost of owning the underlying shares or indices.

Contracts for differences provide an opportunity for short term trading strategies.

# Swaps

A swap is a contract (typically with a bank or a brokerage firm) to exchange two streams of payment (for example, an exchange of floating rate payments for fixed payments). A Sub-Fund may enter into swap contracts under the following restrictions:

- each of these swap contracts shall be entered into with first class financial institutions in the SICAV's opinion that specialise in these types of transactions; and
- all such permitted swap transactions must be executed on the basis of industry accepted documentation/standardised documentation, such as the International Swaps and Derivatives Association (ISDA) Master Agreement.

# Additional Restrictions: Credit Default Swaps

A Credit Default Swap is a contract in which the protection buyer pays a fee in return for a contingent payment by the protection seller following a credit event of a reference issuer. A credit event is commonly defined as bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership, material adverse restructuring of debt, or failure to meet payment obligations when due.

The use of credit default swaps (which are only used for hedging purposes) is subject to the following additional limitations:

- credit default swaps may only be used in the exclusive interest of the Sub-Fund's Shareholders;
- the Sub-Fund shall ensure adequate permanent coverage of its obligations under such credit default swaps and shall be able to fulfill at any time any redemption request of any Shareholder; and
- the credit default swaps in which the Sub-Funds invest shall be sufficiently liquid to allow the settlement of such transactions.

# 2- <u>Counterparties to OTC Derivatives</u>

The counterparties to OTC Derivatives are selected by the Investment Manager from a list of authorised counterparties approved by the Management Company and acknowledged by the Board of Directors. The authorised counterparties are either Credit Institutions with a registered office in a Member State or an investment firm, authorised under the MiFID II Directive and subject to prudential supervision, and with directly or at parent-level an investment grade credit rating from an internationally recognised rating agency. The list of authorised counterparties may be amended from time to time with the consent of the Management Company and acknowledgement of the Board of Directors.

The SICAV may enter into OTC Derivatives cleared through a clearinghouse that serves as a central counterparty. In such case, the SICAV's ultimate counterparty is a central clearinghouse rather than a brokerage firm, bank or other financial institution. The SICAV initially will enter into cleared derivatives through an executing broker. Such transactions will then be submitted for clearing and held at regulated financial intermediaries that clearinghouse are members of the that serves as the central counterparty. For these trades, the SICAV will post and/or receive collateral for the benefit of a Sub-Fund in the form of daily margin payments in accordance with the rules of the applicable clearinghouse, including rules on acceptable forms of collateral, collateral level, valuation and haircuts. The SICAV will ensure that the relevant clearinghouse rules and functioning are in accordance with its collateral policy.

# 3- Efficient Portfolio Management Techniques

The SICAV will not engage in securities lending and borrowing transactions neither will it enter into repurchase agreement transactions.

Should a Sub-Fund enter into repurchase agreements, it will enter into fixed-term repurchase agreements that do not exceed seven days which therefore should be considered as arrangements on terms that allow the assets to be recalled at any time by the UCITS, (point 33 ESMA Guidelines on ETFs and other UCITS issues ESMA/2012/832).

The SICAV shall disclose the total amount of the open repurchase transactions on the date of reference of its annual and semi-annual reports. Repurchase agreements and reverse repurchase agreements will comply with the following rules:

# Repurchase Agreements and Reverse Repurchase Agreements

Whenever a Sub-Fund enters into repurchase agreements, it will enter into repurchase agreement transactions which consist of the purchase and sale of securities with a clause reserving the seller the right or the obligation to repurchase from the acquirer the securities sold at a price and term specified by the two parties in their contractual arrangement.

The SICAV can act either as purchaser or seller in repurchase agreement transactions or a series of continuing repurchase transactions. Its involvement in such transactions is, however, subject to the following rules:

- (1) the SICAV may not buy or sell securities using a repurchase agreement transaction unless the counterparty in such transactions is a first class financial institution specialising in this type of transaction subject to prudential supervision rules considered by the Regulatory Authority as equivalent to those provided by EU law;
- (2) the SICAV must be able to recall the full amount of cash or to terminate the reverse repurchase agreement on either accrued basis or mark-to-market basis. When the cash is recallable at any time on a mark-to-market basis, the mark-to-market value should be used for the calculation of the Net Asset Value of the relevant Sub-Fund;
- (3) the SICAV should ensure that it is able at any time to recall any securities subject to the repurchase agreement or to terminate the repurchase agreement into which it has entered;
- (4) fixed-term repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements that do not exceed seven days should be considered as arrangements on terms that allow the assets to be recalled at any time by the SICAV;
- (5) during the life of a repurchase agreement contract, the SICAV cannot sell the securities which are the object of the contract, either before the right to repurchase these securities has been

exercised by the counterparty, or the repurchase term has expired, except to the extent the SICAV has other means of coverage;

(6) as the SICAV is exposed to redemptions of its own Shares, it must take care to ensure that the level of its exposure to repurchase agreement transactions is such that it is able, at all times, to meet its redemption obligations.

Securities that are the subject of purchase with a repurchase option transaction or that may be purchased in reverse repurchase agreements are limited to:

- short-term bank certificates or money market instruments such as defined within Directive 2007/16/EC of 19 March 2007 implementing Council Directive 85/611/EEC on the coordination of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to certain UCITS as regards the clarification of certain definitions;
- (ii) bonds issued or guaranteed by an OECD Member State or by their local public authorities or by supranational institutions and undertakings with EU, regional or worldwide scope;
- (iii) shares or units issued by money market UCIs calculating a daily net asset value and being assigned a rating of AAA or its equivalent;
- (iv) bonds issued by non-governmental issuers offering an adequate liquidity;
- (v) shares quoted or negotiated on a Regulated Market of an EU Member State or on a stock exchange of an OECD Member State, on the condition that these shares are included in a main index.

The securities purchased with a repurchase option or through a reverse repurchase agreement transaction must be in accordance with the relevant Sub-Fund's investment policy and must, together with the other securities that the relevant Sub-Fund holds in its portfolio, globally comply with the applicable investment restrictions.

# 4- Management of Collateral

# Eligibility and re-investment of collateral

The SICAV could receive a collateral where engaging into Special Investment or hedging techniques, including efficient portfolio management techniques. Such collateral should comply with the following rules:

- (1) liquidity any collateral received other than cash should be highly liquid and traded on a regulated market or multilateral trading facility with transparent pricing in order that it can be sold quickly at a price that is close to pre-sale valuation. Collateral received should also comply with the provisions of Article 56 of the UCITS Directive;
- (2) valuation the collateral received should be valued on at least a daily basis and assets that exhibit high price volatility should not be accepted as collateral unless suitably conservative haircuts are in place;
- (3) issuer credit quality the collateral received should be of high quality;
- (4) correlation the collateral received by the SICAV should be issued by an entity that is independent from the counterparty and is expected not to display a high correlation with the performance of the counterparty; collateral diversification (asset concentration) – collateral should be sufficiently diversified in terms of country, markets and issuers. The criterion of sufficient diversification with respect to issuer concentration is considered to be respected if the SICAV receives from a counterparty of efficient portfolio management and OTC Derivatives a basket of collateral with a maximum exposure to a given issuer of 20% of its Net Asset Value.

When Sub-Funds are exposed to different counterparties, the different baskets of collateral should be aggregated to calculate the 20% limit of exposure to a single issuer. By way of derogation, any Sub-Fund may be fully collateralised in different Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by the United States of America, Germany, France, Italy, Belgium, Netherlands, United Kingdom, Sweden, and other agreed Eurozone governments. Such a Sub-Fund should receive securities from at least six different issues, but

securities from any single issue should not account for more than 30% of the Sub-Fund's Net Asset Value;

- (5) the risks linked to the management of collateral, such as operational and legal risks, should be identified, managed and mitigated by the risk management process;
- (6) where there is a title transfer, the collateral received should be held by the Depositary. For other types of collateral arrangement, the collateral can be held by a third party custodian which is subject to prudential supervision, and which is unrelated to the provider of the collateral;
- (7) the collateral received should be capable of being fully enforced by the SICAV at any time without reference to or approval from the counterparty;
- (8) non-cash collateral received should not be sold, re-invested or pledged;
- (9) cash collateral received should only be:
  - placed on deposit with entities prescribed in Article 50(f) of the UCITS Directive;
  - invested in high-quality government bonds;
  - used for the purpose of reverse repurchase transactions provided the transactions are with credit institutions subject to prudential supervision and the SICAV is able to recall at any time the full amount of cash on accrued basis;
  - invested in short-term money market funds as defined in the Guidelines on a Common Definition of European Money Market Funds.

The re-invested cash collateral should be diversified in accordance with the diversification requirements applicable to non-cash collateral.

#### Level of collateral

In the event that the counterparty risk linked to an OTC Derivative exceeds 10% in respect of credit institutions or 5% in other cases of the assets of a Sub-Fund, the relevant Sub-Fund shall cover this excess through collateral.

The repurchase agreements will be fully collateralized exclusively by Euro denominated fixed income securities issued by (i) a Eurozone government or (ii) a government of a European Union Member State which is outside the Eurozone. The credit quality restrictions set out above will apply to securities held as collateral. Securities issued by a government agency, a local or regional government or equivalent organisation will not be held as collateral under repurchase agreements. Thanks to the quality of the collateral requested, no haircut policy will be applied for the valuation of this collateral.

# Haircut policies for OTC Derivatives

Collateral will be valued, on a daily basis, using available market prices and taking into account appropriate discounts which will be determined for each asset class based on the haircut policy adopted by the Management Company and acknowledged by the Board of Directors. The policy takes into account a variety of factors, depending on the nature of the collateral received, such as the issuer's credit standing, the maturity, currency, price volatility of the assets and, where applicable, the outcome of liquidity stress tests carried out under normal and exceptional liquidity conditions.

In accordance with its haircut policy, the Management Company expects that the maximum valuation percentages specified in the table below will be used in the calculation of the value of collateral received by the relevant Sub-Fund. The value of collateral will correspond to the market value of the securities multiplied by a factor equal to or lower than the specified maximum valuation percentage:

Category of collateral	Valuation percentage
	Exposure in the same currency as the Sub-Fund
cash and cash equivalents, including short-term bank certificates and Money Market Instruments	100%

Where a Sub-Fund receives collateral for at least 30% of its assets, regular stress tests will be carried out under normal and exceptional liquidity conditions to assess the liquidity risk attached to the collateral. The liquidity stress testing policy includes, without limitation, (i) design of stress test scenario analysis including calibration, certification and sensitivity analysis; (ii) empirical approach to impact assessment, including backtesting of liquidity risk estimates; (iii) reporting frequency and limit/loss tolerance thresholds; and (iv) mitigation actions to reduce loss, including haircut policy and gap risk protection.

# **APPENDIX A SUB-FUNDS' SUPPLEMENTS**

1. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH SALUTARIS FUND 2. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH INVESTO FUND 3. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH DEPENDABLE FUND 4. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH CALEDONIAN FUND CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH NYALA INVESTMENTS FUND 6. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH LEGERE FUND 7. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH REDITUS FUND 8. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH HELIOS FUND 9. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH CERES FUND 10. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH KOTINOS FUND 11. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH TESEO FUND OF FUNDS 12. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH FIDES FUND 13. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH HIPATIA FUND 14. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH PROTEO FUND 15. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH ARES FUND 16. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH IDALIA FUND 17. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH AGORA FUND 18. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH TEMIS FUND 19. CaixaBank Wealth SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH GAIA FUND

# 1. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV - CAIXABANK WEALTH SALUTARIS FUND

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide Shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing in multiple asset classes including Money Market Instruments, equities, bonds and currencies and getting exposure to various assets such as commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The investment in fixed income securities includes investments in government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, high yield bonds and covered bonds. For equity markets, the Sub-Fund may invest worldwide and without limitations about market capitalisation, sector or style. The Sub-Fund may invest without limitation in both developed and emerging markets.

The Sub-Fund will have a multi-asset and flexible portfolio that may change its exposure through asset classes and geographical areas depending on market conditions and the opportunities identified by the Investment Manager through its investment process. This investment process starts by a quantitative and qualitative assessment runs across different asset classes to get an output with an optimal diversification in accordance with a defined risk profile. Then the portfolio construction is performed with the selection of individual assets or UCITS.

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk, generating investment ideas;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

The Sub-Fund has not a priori limitation about maximum or minimum investment percentage in any asset class and the Sub-Fund could invest close to its total portfolio in equities or fixed income markets. Shareholders will in any case be regularly informed of the composition of the portfolio by monthly reports.

The Sub-Fund may use Derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and for implementing investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. Therefore the Sub-Fund may invest in Derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets such as, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus. The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy.

The Sub-fund refers to the following benchmark: 50,0% ML EMU Large Cap Investment Grade 1-3 Year Index + 30,0% ICE BofA €STR Overnight Rate Index + 20,0% MSCI AC World ED (the "Benchmark").

The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-Fund, and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-Fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark.

There are no restrictions on the extent to which the Sub-Fund's portfolio and performance may deviate from the ones of the Benchmark.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage backed securities or contingent convertible instruments.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

## Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

#### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

#### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

#### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

#### **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU1263959907	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
E	LU1542884819	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€ 10

#### **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
A	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0,60%

#### Launch Date and Initial Subscription Period

The launch date of the Sub-Fund and the initial subscription period will be determined at the discretion of the Board of Directors.

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS, including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# 2. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV - CAIXABANK WEALTH INVESTO FUND

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide Shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing in multiple asset classes including Money Market Instruments, equities, bonds and currencies and getting indirect exposure to various assets such as commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

Moreover, the investments will be managed by the Investment Manager in line with the principles of the Roman Catholic Church as stated in the guidelines of The United States Conference of Catholic Bishops ("USCCB") held in November 12, 2003 <u>http://www.usccb.org/about/financial-reporting/socially-responsible-investment-guidelines.cfm</u>, focused on:

- excluding investments associated with the arms industry;
- excluding investments associated with sectors such as tobacco production, gambling or animal testing for cosmetics;
- promoting human dignity by excluding, among others, sectors involved in pornographic products, companies involved in the exploitation of children and any other sector/company involved in the violation of human rights;
- protecting human life by investing in companies that support this principle, which will exclude, among
  others, any company whose activities relates to practices of abortion; and
- pursuing economic justice, therefore excluding, for example, any companies that exploit third world countries.

Companies which derive more than 10% of their annual turnover from the excluded activities listed above will be excluded from investments made by the Sub-Fund. Companies, which derive less than 10% of their annual income from the excluded activities, may be considered for investment by the Investment Manager, in accordance with the Sub-Fund's investment policy. If the Sub-Fund has made investments in a company of which 10% or more of the turnover is derived from the excluded activities, the Sub-Fund will disinvest from such company as soon as possible in the best interests of Shareholders.

The Investment Manager shall have at its disposal external information as well as internal information provided by its analyst team to verify that the assets in which it contemplates investing on behalf of the Sub-Fund meet the principles of the Roman Catholic Church as set out above.

The external information comprises firstly of a third-party database which issues specific reports in respect of the products, activities and sectors in which a company is involved. The Investment Manager also uses such external database to analyze whether target companies are involved in human rights violations. Finally, the Investment Manager has access to data sheets of the companies in which the Sub-Fund is invested. These data sheets cover a wide range of social, environmental and governance information.

Moreover, the Investment Manager may be assisted, if necessary, by its in-house analyst team which can contact either the brokers which carry out their own review of the target company, or directly the company itself for specific queries.

The entire portfolio is reviewed by the Investment Manager on a monthly basis to ensure that the holdings comply with the principles of Roman Catholic Church as described above.

The investment in fixed income securities includes investments in government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, high yield bonds and covered bonds. For equity markets, the Sub-Fund may invest worldwide and without limitations about market capitalisation, sector or style. The Sub-Fund may invest without limitation in both developed and emerging markets.

The Sub-Fund will have a multi-asset and flexible portfolio that may change its exposure through asset classes and geographical areas depending on market conditions and the opportunities identified by the Investment Manager through its investment process. This investment process starts by a quantitative and qualitative assessment runs across different asset classes to get an output with an optimal diversification in accordance with a defined risk profile. Then the portfolio construction is performed with the selection of individual assets or UCITS. The Sub-Fund may also invest up to a maximum of 10% of its net assets in UCITS, including eligible ETFs, including those sponsored by the CaixaBank's group, provided they are consistent with the investment objective of the Sub-Fund.

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk, generating investment ideas;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

Notwithstanding the above, the Sub-Fund has not a priori limitation about maximum or minimum investment percentage in any asset class and the Sub-Fund could invest close to its total portfolio in equities or fixed income markets. Shareholders will in any case be regularly informed of the composition of the portfolio by monthly reports.

The Sub-Fund may use Derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and for implementing investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. Therefore the Sub-Fund may invest in Derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets such as, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy.

The Sub-fund refers to the following benchmark: 40,0% MSCI Europe SRI + 35,00% ML EMU IG Large Cap + 25,00% ICE BofA €STR Overnight Rate Index (the "Benchmark").

The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-fund, and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. There are no restrictions on the extent to which the Sub-Fund's portfolio and performance may deviate from the ones of the Benchmark.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage backed securities or contingent convertible instruments.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

# **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

# **Base Currency**

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

#### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subseque nt Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU1428814468	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
E	LU2091566013	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
I	LU1428817727	EUR	NO	NO	EUR 10,000,000	EUR NA	€10
J	LU3050643199	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10

# **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%
	0%	Up to 0.60%
J	0%	Up to 0.95%

# 3. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH DEPENDABLE FUND

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide Shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing in multiple asset classes including Money Market Instruments, equities, bonds and currencies and getting indirect exposure to various assets such as commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The investment in fixed income securities includes investments in government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, high yield bonds and covered bonds. The average credit rating of the bonds will be investment grade, but the Sub-Fund may invest up to 25% in high yield bonds, meaning a rating lower than investment grade. For equity markets, the Sub-Fund may invest worldwide and without limitations about market capitalisation, sector or style. The Sub-Fund may invest without limitation in both developed and emerging markets.

The Sub-Fund will have a multi-asset and flexible portfolio that may change its exposure through asset classes and geographical areas depending on market conditions and the opportunities identified by the Investment Manager through its investment process. This investment process starts by a quantitative and qualitative assessment runs across different asset classes to get an output with an optimal diversification in accordance with a defined risk profile. Then the portfolio construction is performed with the selection of individual assets or UCITS.

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk, generating investment ideas;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

The Sub-Fund has not a priori limitation about maximum or minimum investment percentage in any asset class except in equities in which the Sub-Fund may be exposed up to a maximum of 75% of its net assets. Shareholders will in any case be regularly informed of the composition of the portfolio by monthly reports.

The Sub-Fund may use Derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and for implementing investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. Therefore, the Sub-Fund may invest in Derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets such as, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors. The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage backed securities, contingent convertible instruments, distressed securities or default securities.

The Sub-fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy.

The Sub-fund refers to the following benchmark: 37,50% MSCI AC World EUR + 37,50% ML EMU Large Cap Investment Grade 1-3 Year Index + 25,00% ICE BofA €STR Overnight Rate Index (the "Benchmark").

The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-fund, and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. There are no restrictions on the extent to which the Sub-Fund's portfolio and performance may deviate from the ones of the Benchmark.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

#### Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

#### Global Exposure

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

#### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR

#### Dealings

Dealing Day					Each Business Day		
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests		n, conversion	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day				
Settlement proceeds	Settlement of subscription and redemption		redemption	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day			

The Net Asset Value per Share of each Share Class will be calculated and made available at the registered office of the SICAV two (2) Business Days after the Dealing Day.

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
A	LU1854482079	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
E	LU1854482236	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
	LU1854482319	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10

#### Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
A	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%
1	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS, including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# 4. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV - CAIXABANK WEALTH CALEDONIAN FUND

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide Shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing in multiple asset classes including Money Market Instruments, equities, bonds and currencies and getting indirect exposure to various assets such as commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The investment in fixed income securities includes investments in government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, high yield bonds, convertible bonds and covered bonds. The Sub-fund may invest in, or be exposed to fixed income securities whose rating is not investment grade (below BBB-), ie: high yield bonds. However, investment in these securities will represent up to a maximum of 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments subject to the 20% limit in the best interests of the investors.

Depending on the market conditions, the exposure of the Sub-Fund to equity markets, without limitations in respect of market capitalisation, sector or style, may be higher or lower and may go up to 75% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund. Shareholders will in any case be regularly informed of the composition of the portfolio by monthly reports.

The Sub-Fund may invest without limitation in both developed and emerging markets. The exposure may be acquired by both investing directly in the targeted assets, by investing in eligible UCITS, or American Depositary Receipts.

The Sub-Fund can have an indirect exposure to various assets by investing through UCITS, ETFs. The indirect exposure to commodities and real estate may be up to 10% respectively and the Sub-Fund may invest more than 10% in UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The Sub-Fund will have a multi-asset and flexible portfolio that may change its exposure through asset classes and geographical areas depending on market conditions and the opportunities identified by the Investment Manager.

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

The Sub-Fund may use Derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund may invest in Derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF, and/or in financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives), provided that:

- the underlying consists of financial indices, securities admitted to official listings on stock exchanges, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Sub-Fund may invest according to its investment objectives;
- the counterparties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision, and belonging to the categories approved by the Regulatory Authority and;
- the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value.

- Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

The Sub-fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy.

The Sub-fund refers to the following benchmark: 32,5% MSCI World AC Total Return Net + 67,5% ICE BofA 1-3Y Euro Large Cap (the "**Benchmark**").

The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-fund and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. There are no restrictions on the extent to which the Sub-Fund's portfolio and performance may deviate from the ones of the Benchmark.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage backed securities, contingent convertible instruments, distressed securities or default securities.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors. The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

This Sub-Fund may not be appropriate for investors who plan to withdraw their money within 7 years.

# **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

# Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR

#### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
A	LU2146193854	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
E	LU2146194076	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10

## **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
Α	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged to the other UCITS, including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest is 1.80%.

## **Risk Warnings**

Investors' attention is particularly drawn to the section "Risks Considerations" of the Prospectus and to the list of general risk factors set out under such section. In addition, the following risk factor set out under the aforementioned risk section will be relevant to this sub-fund: "Investment in High Yield or Sub-Investment Grade Securities".

# 5. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH NYALA INVESTMENTS FUND

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide Shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing in multiple asset classes including Money Market Instruments, equities, bonds and currencies.

The sub-fund may invest without limitation in fixed incomes securities. The investment in fixed income securities includes investments in government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, convertibles bonds, covered bonds. The Sub-fund may invest in, or be exposed to fixed income securities whose rating is not investment grade (below BBB-), ie: high yield bonds. However, investment in these securities will represent up to a maximum of 20% of the Sub-fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments subject to the 20% limit in the best interests of the investors.

Depending on the market conditions, the exposure of the Sub-Fund to equity markets without limitations in respect of market capitalisation or style, may be higher or lower and may go up to 50% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund. Shareholders will in any case be regularly informed of the composition of the portfolio by monthly reports.

The Sub-Fund can have an indirect exposure to various assets by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs. The indirect exposure to commodities and real estate may be up to 15% respectively and will be acquired by investing in UCITS, including eligible ETFs. The indirect exposure to real estate may also be acquired by investing in eligible closed-ended Real Estate Investment Trusts (REITs). The Sub-Fund may invest more than 10% in UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

Investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs will be made whenever the Investment Manager considers that there is a gain on efficiency due to one or more, of the following potential considerations:

- to gain exposure to a market, strategy or bias where the investment manager lacks of the required expertise;
- to perform a stock/bond management;
- to manage liquidity in the Sub-Fund;
- to be cost efficient in some specific markets.

The Sub-Fund may invest in developed markets and up to 25% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund in emerging markets. The equity exposure may be acquired by investing directly in the targeted assets, by investing in UCITS, including eligible ETFs and/or by investing in Derivatives, as described further below.

The Sub-Fund will invest at least 51% of its Net Asset Value in assets denominated in EUR, USD and/or CHF.

The Sub-Fund will have a multi-asset and flexible portfolio that may change its exposure through asset classes and geographical areas depending on market conditions and the opportunities identified by the Investment Manager.

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

The Sub-Fund may use Derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund may invest in

Derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF, and/or in financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives), such as credit default swaps, provided that:

- the underlying consists of financial indices, securities admitted to official listings on stock exchanges, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Sub-Fund may invest according to its investment objectives;
- the counterparties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision, and belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF; and
- the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value.

Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

The Sub-fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy.

The Sub-fund refers to the following benchmark: 25% MSCI AC World + 50% ML EMU Large Cap Investment Grade 1-3 Year Index + 25% ICE BofA ESTR Overnight Rate Index (the "**Benchmark**").

The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-fund and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. There are no restrictions on the extent to which the Sub-Fund's portfolio and performance may deviate from the ones of the Benchmark.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage backed securities, contingent convertible instruments, distressed securities or default securities.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors. The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

This Su-Fund may not be appropriate for investors who plan to withdraw their money within 7 years.

# Global Exposure

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

# **Base Currency**

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR

# Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU2201937484	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
E	LU2201937641	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10

# **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS, including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# 6. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH LEGERE FUND

# Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide Shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing in multiple asset classes including Money Market Instruments, equities, bonds and currencies.

The sub-fund may invest without limitation in fixed incomes securities. The investment in fixed income securities includes investments in government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, convertibles bonds, covered bonds. The Sub-fund may invest in, or be exposed to fixed income securities whose rating is not investment grade (below BBB-), ie: high yield bonds. However, investment in these securities will represent up to a maximum of 20% of the Sub-fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments subject to the 20% limit in the best interests of the investors.

Depending on the market conditions, the exposure of the Sub-Fund to equity markets without limitations in respect of market capitalisation or style, may be higher or lower and may go up to 100% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund. Shareholders will in any case be regularly informed of the composition of the portfolio by monthly reports.

The Sub-Fund can have an indirect exposure to various assets by investing UCITS, including eligible ETFs. The indirect exposure to commodities and real estate may be up to 10% respectively and will be acquired by investing in UCITS, including eligible ETFs. The indirect exposure to real estate may also be acquired by investing in eligible closed-ended Real Estate Investment Trusts (REITs). The Sub-Fund may invest more than 10% in UCITS, including eligible ETFs Investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs will be made whenever the Investment Manager considers that there is a gain on efficiency due to one or more, of the following potential considerations:

- to gain exposure to a market, strategy or bias where the investment manager lacks of the required expertise;
- to perform a stock/bond management;
- to manage liquidity in the Sub-Fund;
- to be cost efficient in some specific markets.

The Sub-Fund may invest without limitation in both developed and emerging markets. The equity exposure may be acquired by investing directly in the targeted assets, by investing in UCITS, including eligible ETFs and/or by investing in Derivatives, as described further below.

The Sub-Fund may invest in assets denominated in any currency, without limitations.

The Sub-Fund will have a multi-asset and flexible portfolio that may change its exposure through asset classes and geographical areas depending on market conditions and the opportunities identified by the Investment Manager.

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

The Sub-Fund may use Derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund may invest in Derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF, and/or in financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives), such as credit default swaps, provided that:

- the underlying consists of financial indices, securities admitted to official listings on stock exchanges, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Sub-Fund may invest according to its investment objectives;
- the counterparties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision, and belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF and;
- the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value.

Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

The Sub-fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy.

The Sub-fund refers to the following benchmark: 50% MSCI AC World + 45% ML EMU Large Cap Investment Grade 1-3 Year Index + 5% ICE BofA €STR Overnight Rate Index (the "**Benchmark**").

The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-fund and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. There are no restrictions on the extent to which the Sub-Fund's portfolio and performance may deviate from the ones of the Benchmark.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage backed securities, contingent convertible instruments, distressed securities or default securities.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors. The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

# Sub-Investment Manager(s)

The Investment Manager has appointed Julius Baer Gestión SGIIC, S.A. with registered office at Paseo de la Castellana, 7 – 28046 Madrid, Spain ("**Julius Baer**") to act together with Banque Pictet & CIE SA with registered office at 60 route des Acacias, 1227 Carouge, Geneva, Switzerland ("**Pictet**") as sub-investment managers of this Sub-Fund (the "**Sub-Investment Managers**"). Each Sub-Investment Manager will manage a portion of the portfolio of the Sub-Fund as determined from time to time by the Investment Manager at its discretion. The Sub-Investment Managers will, in the exercise of their mandate in respect of the Sub-fund, invest in accordance with its investment policy and strategy.

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

This Sub-Fund may not be appropriate for investors who plan to withdraw their money within 7 years.

#### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

#### **Base Currency**

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR

#### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# Characteristics of Classes

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU2215889911	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
Ed	LU2215890091	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
I	LU2215912671	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10

# **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%
1	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS, including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# 7. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH REDITUS FUND

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide Shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing, directly and indirectly into fixed income securities and into equities. To achieve its investment objective to provide capital appreciation, the Sub-Fund may seek indirect exposure to alternative asset classes, such as real estate or commodities by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs

In normal market conditions, the Sub-Fund will seek to be exposed in a balanced way to fixed income securities and to equities.

The Sub-Fund may invest worldwide in fixed income securities including government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, high yield bonds and covered bonds.

The average credit rating of the fixed income securities is investment-grade. However the Sub-Fund may invest up to 30% of its net assets in high yield bonds. High yield bonds are fixed income securities rated below investment-grade (i.e. below BBB- or any equivalent rating by a major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality).

In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), the Sub-Fund may temporarily hold more than 30% of its net assets in high yield bonds. The Investment Manager will seek to reduce the exposure to such instruments whilst taking into account the best interest of the investors.

The Investment Manager may invest into equity markets worldwide, without limitations in respect of the market capitalization of the companies into which it invests or in relation to the sector such companies are active in.

In order to benefit from favourable market circumstances, the Investment Manager may shift the Sub-Fund's portfolio towards a more dynamic composition and invest up to 90% of the Sub-Fund's net assets into equity securities of the type described above.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 30% in aggregate of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 80% of its net assets to assets denominated in any currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund may, to a marginal extent and in no case exceeding 10% of its net assets, gain exposure to alternative asset classes, such as commodities and real estate. Such exposure may only be gained through investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

Investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs will be made whenever the Investment Manager considers that there is a gain on efficiency due to one or more, of the following potential considerations:

- to gain exposure to a market, strategy or bias where the investment manager is less specialised and it is therefore more efficient to avail itself of existing expertise;
- to perform a stock/bond management;
- to manage liquidity in the Sub-Fund; and
- to be cost efficient in some specific markets.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily

breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors. The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage-backed securities, contingent convertible instruments, distressed securities nor defaulted securities.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

#### Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk; and
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

#### Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives).

Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

#### Benchmark

The Sub-fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy. The Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmark: 70,00% MSCI World TR USD + 10,00% ML Euro High Yield Constrained + 20,00% ML Euro Large Cap Investment Grade 1-3Y (the "**Benchmark**"). The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-fund and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-Fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. There are no restrictions on the extent to which the Sub-Fund's portfolio and performance may deviate from the ones of the Benchmark.

#### Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon. The level of risk is that of a balanced fund presenting a higher risk than traditional balanced funds because of the possibility to go up to 90% of net asset value into equities.

This Sub-Fund may not be appropriate for investors who plan to withdraw their money within 5-7 years.

#### Global Exposure

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

# **Base Currency**

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

# Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU2485541937	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10
E	LU2485542075	EUR	NO	NO	EUR NA	EUR NA	€10

# Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# 8. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV - CAIXABANK WEALTH HELIOS FUND

## Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing, directly and indirectly, in various asset classes and, in normal market conditions, into equities. In furtherance of its investment objective, the Sub-Fund may seek indirect exposure to commodities and real estate or to other asset classes by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The Sub-Fund's exposure to equities is minimum 40% of the net assets and can go up to 100% of the net assets. In normal market conditions, the Investment Manager expects that a large majority of the Sub-Fund's portfolio will be exposed to equities.

The Sub-Fund will invest into the equities markets worldwide, with a focus on developed markets in Europe and in the United States and, to a more limited extent not exceeding 30% of the net assets, in emerging markets.

The Sub-fund may invest into equities of any market capitalization but will mainly invest into large capitalization companies.

The Sub-Fund's exposure to fixed income securities is limited to 60% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In normal market conditions, the Investment Manager expects the fixed income exposure of the Sub-Fund's portfolio to be ancillary. In unfavorable market conditions, the Investment Manager will increase the fixed income exposure and the Sub-Fund's portfolio may, in such a situation, be exposed to fixed income securities to the fullest extent permitted by the investment limitation referred to above.

Investments in fixed income securities include government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, convertible bonds and covered bonds.

The Sub-Fund may invest in, or be exposed to, sub-investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investment in these securities will not exceed 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investors.

The Sub-Fund may invest in assets denominated in any OECD country currency.

In order to attain its investment objective, the Sub-Fund can seek an indirect exposure to commodities and to real estate by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs. This indirect exposure is limited to 15% of the Sub-Fund's net assets respectively.

This Sub-Fund may invest in UCITS (including eligible ETFs) whenever the Investment Manager considers that there is a gain on efficiency due to one or more, of the following potential considerations:

- to gain exposure to a market, strategy or bias where the investment manager is less specialized and it is therefore more efficient to avail itself of existing expertise;
- to perform a stock/bond management;
- to manage liquidity in the Sub-Fund; and
- to be cost efficient in some specific markets.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage-backed securities, contingent convertible instruments, distressed securities or defaulted securities.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

#### Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk; and
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

#### Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF, and/or in financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives), such as credit default swaps, provided that:

- the underlying consists of financial indices, securities admitted to official listings on stock exchanges, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Sub-Fund may invest according to its investment objectives;
- the counterparties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision, and belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF; and
- the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value.

Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

#### Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmark: 26,60% MSCI Europe TR Net + 28,00% MSCI USA TR Net (USD) + 4,20% MSCI Japan TR Net (JPY) + 11,20% MSCI Emerging Markets TR Net (USD) + 6,60% ICE BofA 1-3Y All Euro Government + 16,80% ICE BofA 3-5Y All Euro Government + 6,60% ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Corporate (the "**Benchmark**"). The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-Fund and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-Fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. The Sub-Fund may significantly deviate from this Benchmark.

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon. The level of risk is that of an aggressive asset allocation.

This Sub-Fund may not be appropriate for investors who plan to withdraw their money within 7 years.

#### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

#### **Base Currency**

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

#### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU2485542158	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2485542232	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

#### Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS, including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# 9. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV - CAIXABANK WEALTH CERES FUND

# Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing, directly and indirectly, in various asset classes and, in normal market conditions, will have a higher exposure to equities than to fixed income securities. In order to meet its investment objective, the Sub-Fund may seek indirect exposure to commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The Sub-Fund's exposure to equities is minimum 25% of the net assets and can go up to 80% of the net assets. In normal market conditions, the Investment Manager expects that the Sub-Fund's portfolio will be exposed mainly to equities, but with a moderate as opposed to an aggressive approach to risk.

The Sub-Fund will invest into the equities markets worldwide and will be predominantly exposed to large capitalization companies. There will be an equal focus on the European and United States markets that represent the major part of the Sub-Fund's worldwide exposure. Exposure to Asia will be ancillary. The Sub-Fund's exposure to fixed incomes securities is limited to 75% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In normal market conditions, the Investment Manager expects the fixed income exposure of the Sub-Fund's portfolio to be below the equity exposure. In unfavorable market conditions, the Investment Manager will increase the fixed income exposure and the Sub-Fund's portfolio may, in such a situation, be exposed to fixed income securities to the fullest extent permitted by the investment limitation referred to above and be well above the equity exposure.

Investments in fixed income securities include government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, convertibles bonds and covered bonds.

The Sub-Fund may invest in, or be exposed to sub- investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investment in these securities will not exceed 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investor.;

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 25% in aggregate of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 55% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

In order to attain its investment objective of capital appreciation, the Sub-Fund can seek an indirect exposure to commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS, including eligible ETFs. The indirect exposure to may be up to 15% respectively

This Sub-Fund may invest in UCITS (including eligible ETFs) whenever the Investment Manager considers that there is a gain on efficiency due to one or more, of the following potential considerations:

- to gain exposure to a market, strategy or bias where the Investment Manager is less specialized and it is therefore more efficient to avail itself of existing expertise;
- to perform a stock/bond management;
- to manage liquidity in the Sub-Fund; and
- to be cost efficient in some specific markets.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage-backed securities, contingent convertible instruments, distressed securities or defaulted securities.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

#### Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk; and
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

#### Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF.

The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives).

Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

# Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmark: 19,95% MSCI Europe TR Net + 21,00% MSCI USA TR Net (USD) + 3,15% MSCI Japan TR Net (JPY) + 8,40% MSCI Emerging Markets TR Net (USD) + 10,45% ICE BofA 1-3Y All Euro Government + 26,60% ICE BofA 3-5Y All Euro Government + 10,45% ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Corporate (the "**Benchmark**"). The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-Fund and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-Fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. The Sub-Fund may significantly deviate from this Benchmark.

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon. The level of risk is that of a moderate asset allocation fund.

This Sub-Fund may not be appropriate for investors who plan to withdraw their money within 7 years.

#### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

# **Base Currency**

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

# Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU2485542315	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2485542406	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS, including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# **10. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH KOTINOS FUND**

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing, directly or through UCITS, most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity securities.

A main part of the Sub-Fund's net assets will be invested into fixed income UCITS or directly into fixed income securities. The fixed income securities such UCITS are investing in or the Sub-Fund is directly investing in include government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, convertible bonds, covered bonds and high yield bonds.

The Sub-Fund will not invest more than 20% of its net assets, directly or through UCITS, into high yield bonds. Where the Sub-Fund invests directly into fixed income securities and there is a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), the 20% limit referred to above may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investors.

If market conditions so allow and if so required to achieve its investment objective, the Sub-Fund's exposure to equity UCITS and to equity securities directly may reach up to 50% of net assets in aggregate.

Indirect and direct investments of the Sub-Fund will in principle be made into developed markets. The exposure to emerging markets is limited to 15% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets into UCITS (including eligible ETFs) that are exposed to commodities and real estate respectively.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 40% of its net assets to assets denominated in any currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund will invest in UCITS (including eligible ETFs) whenever the Investment Manager considers that there is a gain of efficiency due to one or more of the following potential considerations:

- to gain exposure to a market, strategy or bias where the investment manager is less specialized and it is therefore more efficient to avail itself of existing expertise;
- to perform a stock/bond management;
- to manage liquidity in the Sub-Fund; and
- to be cost efficiency in some specific markets.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in asset backed securities, mortgage backed securities, contingent convertible instruments, distressed securities or defaulted securities.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

#### **Investment Process**

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every security that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

#### **Use of Derivatives**

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF, and/or in financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives), such as credit default swaps, provided that:

- the underlying consists of financial indices, securities admitted to official listings on stock exchanges, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Sub-Fund may invest according to its investment objectives;
- the counterparties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision, and belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF; and
- the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value.

Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

#### Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmark: 9,50% MSCI Europe TR Net + 10,00% MSCI USA TR Net (USD) + 1,50% MSCI Japan TR Net (JPY) + 4,00% MSCI Emerging Markets TR Net (USD) + 11,00% ICE BofA 1-3Y All Euro Government + 28,00% ICE BofA 3-5Y All Euro Government + 11,00% ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Corporate + 25,00% ICE BofA ESTR Overnight Rate Index (the "**Benchmark**"). The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-Fund and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-Fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. The Sub-Fund may significantly deviate from this Benchmark.

#### Sub-Investment Manager

The Investment Manager has appointed LOMBARD ODIER (EUROPE), S.A., SUCURSAL EN ESPAÑA with registered office at Paseo de la Castellana, 66 – 28046 Madrid, Spain, to act as sub-investment manager of this Sub-Fund (the "**Sub-Investment Manager**"). The Sub-Investment Manager will manage a portion of the portfolio of the Sub-Fund as determined from time to time by the Investment Manager at its discretion. The Sub-Investment Manager will, in the exercise of its mandate in respect of the Sub-Fund, invest in accordance with its investment policy and strategy.

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a balanced level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

This Sub-Fund may not be appropriate for investors who plan to withdraw their money within 5-7 years.

#### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

## **Base Currency**

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

#### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU2485542588	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2485542661	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# 11. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH TESEO FUND OF FUNDS

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity UCITS.

The Sub-Fund will invest at least 60% of its net assets in other UCITS. As such, the Sub-Fund qualifies as a fund of funds.

The Sub-Fund's direct and indirect exposure to equities is minimum 20% of the net assets and can go up to 70% of the net assets. In normal market conditions, the Investment Manager expects that a majority of the Sub-Fund's portfolio will be exposed to equities.

The fixed income securities such UCITS are investing in or the Sub-Fund is directly investing in include government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, convertible bonds, covered bonds and high yield bonds.

The sub-fund will not invest more than 15% of its net assets, directly or through UCITS, into high yield bonds

Where the Sub-Fund invests directly into fixed income securities and there is a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), the 15% limit referred to above may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investors.

Indirect and direct investments of the Sub-Fund will in principle be made into developed markets. The exposure to emerging markets is limited to 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. The Sub-Fund may indirectly invest in mainland China up to 5%.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 15% of its net assets into UCITS (including eligible ETFs) that are exposed to commodities and real estate respectively.

The Sub-Fund qualifying as a fund of funds, there is, in the opinion of the Investment Manager, a gain on efficiency due to one or more, of the following potential considerations:

- exposure can be gained to a market, strategy or bias where the investment manager is less specialized, and it is therefore more efficient to avail itself of existing expertise;
- stock/bond management can be performed;
- liquidity in the Sub-Fund can be managed; and
- cost efficiency in some specific markets can be achieved.

The Sub-Fund may invest in UCITS and/or directly in fixed income securities and equities denominated in the currency of any country member of the OECD.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use. The Sub-Fund, however, may invest indirectly in TRS up to 5%.

The Sub-Fund may invest indirectly in asset backed securities up to 5%, in contingent convertible instruments up to 5%, and 3% in perpetual bonds, but will not in mortgage-backed securities, distressed securities nor default securities.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

## Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

#### Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives, and if such the case will be for hedging purposes, and will be in the form of futures and options traded in official markets.

Moreover, taking into account that the sub-fund is a fund of funds, these underlying funds may use derivatives for investment and hedging purposes, and very unlikely for the purpose of efficient portfolio management. These may include, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF, and/or in financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives), such as credit default swaps, provided that:

- the underlying consists of financial indices, securities admitted to official listings on stock exchanges, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Sub-Fund may invest according to its investment objectives
- the counterparties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision, and belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF; and
- the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value.

#### Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively-managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmark: 17,10% MSCI Europe TR Net + 18,00% MSCI USA TR Net (USD) +2,70% MSCI Japan TR Net (JPY) + 7,20% MSCI Emerging Markets TR Net (USD) + 11,00% ICE BofA 1-3Y All Euro Government + 28,00% ICE BofA 3-5Y All Euro Government + 11,00% ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Corporate + 5,00% ICE BofA ESTR Overnight Rate Index (the "**Benchmark**"). The Benchmark is solely used as a reference to compare the performance of the Sub-Fund and the Investment Manager does not intend to track it or to limit the Sub-Fund's portfolio to the constituents of the Benchmark. The Sub-Fund may significantly deviate from this Benchmark.

# Advisor

The Investment Manager has appointed "Stonehage Fleming Investment Management (Liechtenstein) A.G." with its registered office at 123 Landstrasse, 9495 Triesen, Liechtenstein, a financial advisory firm, to provide advisory services to the Investment Manager in respect of the Sub-Fund.

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for investors who seek to maximise return for a moderate level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

This Sub-Fund may not be appropriate for investors who plan to withdraw their money within 7 years.

#### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

#### **Base Currency**

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

#### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subseque nt Investment	Initial Price per Share
А	LU2898077131	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2898077214	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

#### **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.70%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS, including eligible ETFs in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1.80%.

# 12. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH FIDES FUND

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide its shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing, directly or through UCITS, most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity securities.

The Sub-Fund will invest in equities markets worldwide. Investments in equity markets include among others the United States, Europe and emerging markets.

The Sub-Fund's exposure to fixed incomes securities is limited up to 90% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. Investments in fixed income securities include government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, perpetual bonds, green bonds, contingent convertible bonds and covered bonds. The Sub-Fund's exposure to perpetual bonds and to covered bonds is limited to 15% of its net assets for each, and to contingent convertible bonds is limited to 10% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest in or be exposed to sub-investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- (i.e.: high yield bonds) or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investment in these securities will not exceed 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investor.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed directly or indirectly via UCITS (including ETFs) to equities. The minimum equity investment will be 10% and may reach up to 50% of net assets in aggregate.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 15% in aggregate of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities, including an indirect investment in Mainland China via target funds up to 3% of its net assets. The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in Mainland China.

In order to attain its investment objective of capital appreciation, the Sub-Fund can seek an indirect exposure to commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS (including eligible ETFs). The indirect exposure to them may be up to 15% respectively.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 5% of its assets to asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities via UCITS (including eligible ETFs).

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 50% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavorable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund. The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

#### **Investment Process**

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk; and
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

#### Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives). Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

#### Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmark(s): ML Euro Currency LIBOR Overnight (20%) - ICE BofA 1-3 Year All Euro Government (11%) - ICE BofA 3-5 Year All Euro Government (28%) - ICE BofA 3-5 Year Euro Corporate (11%) - MSCI USA Price Return USD Index (12%) - MSCU Europe EUR (11,40%) - MSCI Emerging Markets USD (4,80%) - MSCI Japan (1,80%) (the "**Benchmark**").

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

#### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

#### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

#### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
Α	LU2919821319	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2919821400	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS (including eligible ETFs) in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1,80%.

# **Risk Warnings**

Investors' attention is particularly drawn to the section "Risks Considerations" of the Prospectus and to the list of general risk factors set out under such section. In addition, the following risk factor set out under the aforementioned risk section will be relevant to this Sub-Fund: "Investment in High Yield or Sub-Investment Grade Securities", "Commodity Risk", "Contingent convertible bonds (CoCos)", "Risk relating to Perpetual Bonds" and "Investment in Emerging Markets".

# **13. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH HIPATIA FUND**

### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide its shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing, directly or through UCITS, most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity securities.

The Sub-Fund will invest in equities markets worldwide. Investments in equity markets include among others the United States, Europe and emerging markets. The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 90% of the Sub-Fund's net assets in fixed incomes securities. Investments in fixed income securities include government bonds, perpetual bonds, green bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, contingent convertible bonds and covered bonds. The Sub-Fund's exposure to perpetual bonds is limited to 15% of its net assets, and to covered bonds and to contingent convertible bonds is limited to 10% of its net assets for each.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed directly or indirectly via UCITS (including eligible ETFs) to equities. The minimum equity investment will be 10% and may reach up to 80% of net assets in aggregate.

The Sub-Fund may invest in or be exposed to sub-investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- (i.e.: high yield bonds) or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investment in these securities will not exceed 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investor.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 20% in aggregate of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities, including indirect exposure via target funds up to 5% of its net assets to Mainland China. The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in Mainland China.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 60% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund can seek an indirect exposure to commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS (including eligible ETFs). The indirect exposure to them may be up to 15% respectively.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed (i) up to 5% of its assets to asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities via UCITS (including eligible ETFs) and (ii) up to 5% of its assets to delta one securities via UCITS (including eligible ETFs).

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund.

The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

## **Investment Process**

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk; and
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

# **Use of Derivatives**

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives). Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

# Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmark: ICE BofA 3-5 Year All Euro Government (33,60%) - ICE BofA 1-3 Year All Euro Government (13,20%) - ICE BofA 3-5 Year Euro Corporate (13,20%) - MSCI USA Price Return USD Index (16,00%) - MSCI Europe EUR (15,20%) - MSCI Emerging Markets USD (6,40%) - MSCI Japan (2,40%) (the "**Benchmark**").

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
Α	LU2919821582	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2919821665	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# **Fees and Charges**

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS (including eligible ETFs) in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1,80%.

# **Risk Warnings**

# 14. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH PROTEO FUND

# Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide its shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets.

The Sub-Fund aims to produce returns by investing in multiple asset classes including Money Market Instruments, equities, bonds and currencies.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 90% of the Sub-Fund's net assets in fixed incomes securities. The investment in fixed income securities includes investments in government bonds, credit bonds, emerging market bonds, contingent convertible bonds, green bonds, perpetual bonds and covered bonds. The Sub-Fund's exposure to perpetual bonds is limited to 15% of its net assets, and to covered bonds and contingent convertible bonds is limited to 5% of its net assets for each.

The Sub-Fund may invest in or be exposed to fixed income securities whose rating is not investment grade (below BBB-), i.e.: high yield bonds. However, investment in these securities will represent up to a maximum of 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments subject to the 20% limit in the best interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed directly or indirectly via UCITS (including eligible ETFs) to equities. The minimum equity investment will be 10% and may reach up to 70% of net assets in aggregate. Investments in equity markets include, among others, the United States, Europe and emerging markets.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 15% in aggregate of its net assets in emerging markets bonds and equities, including indirect exposure up to 3% via target funds to Mainland China. The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in Mainland China.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 3 % of its assets to asset-backed securities and mortgage-backed securities via UCITS (including eligible ETFs).

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 48% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

In order to attain its investment objective of capital appreciation, the Sub-Fund can seek an indirect exposure to commodities and real estate by investing through UCITS (including eligible ETFs). The indirect exposure to them may be up to 15% respectively.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund.

The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavourable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavourable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European

Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

# Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

# Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives). Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

# Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmarks: ICE BofA 3-5 Year All Euro Government (28%) - ML Euro Currency LIBOR Overnight (10%) - MSCI USA Price Return USD Index (16%) - MSCI Europe EUR (15,20%) - ICE BofA 3-5 Year Euro Corporate (11%) - ICE BofA 1-3 Year All Euro Government (11%) - MSCI Emerging Markets USD (6,40%) - MSCI Japan (2,40%) (the "**Benchmark**").

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximise return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon.

### Global Exposure

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
Α	LU2919821749	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2919821822	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS (including eligible ETFs) in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1,80%.

# **Risk Warnings**

# **15. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH ARES FUND**

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide its shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing, directly or indirectly through UCITS (including eligible ETFs), most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity securities.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to equities markets worldwide. The minimum equity exposure will be 30% of the Sub-Fund's net assets and may reach up to 70% of the Sub-Fund's net assets in aggregate.

The Sub-Fund may also be exposed to fixed incomes securities up to 70% of its net assets. The Sub-Fund may invest in perpetual bonds, green bonds, credit bonds, convertible bonds (including contingent convertible bonds), and covered bonds up to 10% of its net assets for each.

The Sub-Fund may also invest in sub-investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- (i.e.: high yield bonds) or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investments in these securities will not exceed 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investor.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 15% of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities. The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in Mainland China.

The Sub-Fund may have exposure of up to 70% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund may, to a marginal extent and in no case exceeding 20% and 15% of its net assets, gain exposure to alternative asset classes, such as commodities and real estate respectively. Such exposure may only be gained through investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavorable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavorable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund.

The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavorable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

### Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources

provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;

- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

# Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives). Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

# Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmarks: MSCI Emerging Markets TR Net USD (8%) - MSCI Europe TR Net EUR (19%) - MSCI Japan TR Net (JPY) (3%) - MSCI USA TR Net (USD) (20%) - ICE BofA 1-3Y All Euro Government (11%) - ICE BofA 3-5Y All Euro Government (28%) - ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Corporate (11%) (the "**Benchmark**").

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximize return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon. The recommended holding period is five years.

### **Global Exposure**

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
Α	LU2992046347	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2992046420	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS (including eligible ETFs) in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1,80%.

# **Risk Warnings**

# **16. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH IDALIA FUND**

### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide its shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing, directly or indirectly through UCITS (including eligible ETFs), most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity securities.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to equities markets worldwide. The minimum equity exposure will be 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets and may reach up to 90% of the Sub-Fund's net assets in aggregate.

The Sub-Fund may also be exposed to fixed incomes securities up to 80% of its net assets. The Sub-Fund may invest in perpetual bonds, green bonds, credit bonds, convertible bonds (including contingent convertible bonds), and covered bonds. The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in perpetual bonds and green bonds, respectively, and up to 5% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds.

The Sub-Fund may also invest in sub-investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- (i.e.: high yield bonds) or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investments in these securities will not exceed 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investor.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 20% of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities. The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in Mainland China.

The Sub-Fund may have exposure of up to 60% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund may, to a marginal extent and in no case exceeding 30% of its net assets, gain exposure to alternative asset classes, such as commodities and real estate respectively. Such exposure may only be gained through investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavorable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavorable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund.

The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavorable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

## Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources

provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;

- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

# Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives). Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

# Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmarks: MSCI Europe TR Net (20,90%) - MSCI USA TR Net (USD) (22%) - MSCI Japan TR Net (JPY) (3,30%) - MSCI Emerging Markets TR Net (USD) (8,80%) - ICE BofA 1-3Y All Euro Government (9,90%) - ICE BofA 3-5Y All Euro Government (25,20%) - ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Corporate (9,90%) (the "**Benchmark**").

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximize return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon. The recommended holding period is five years.

### Global Exposure

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
Α	LU2992046693	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2992046776	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS (including eligible ETFs) in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1,80%.

# **Risk Warnings**

# **17. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH AGORA FUND**

#### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide its shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing, directly or indirectly through UCITS (including eligible ETFs), most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity securities.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to equities markets worldwide. The minimum equity exposure will be 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets and may reach up to 60% of the Sub-Fund's net assets in aggregate.

The Sub-Fund may also be exposed to fixed incomes securities up to 80% of its net assets. The Sub-Fund may invest in perpetual bonds, green bonds, credit bonds, convertible bonds (including contingent convertible bonds), and covered bonds. The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in perpetual bonds, up to 15% of its net assets in green bonds, and up to 5% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds.

The Sub-Fund may also invest in sub-investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- (i.e.: high yield bonds) or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investments in these securities will not exceed 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investor.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 15% of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities. The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in Mainland China.

The Sub-Fund may have exposure of up to 60% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund may, to a marginal extent and in no case exceeding 15% of its net assets, gain exposure to alternative asset classes, such as commodities and real estate respectively. Such exposure may only be gained through investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavorable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavorable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund.

The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavorable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

## Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources

provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;

- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

# Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives). Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

# Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmarks: ICE BofA 3-5Y All Euro Government (22,40%) - ICE BofA ESTR Overnight Rate (20%) - MSCI USA Price Return USD Index (16%) - MSCI Europe EUR (15,20%) - ICE Bofa 3-5% Year Euro Corporate (8,80%) - ICE BofA 1-3Y All Euro Government (8,80%) - MSCI Emerging Markets (6,40%) - MSCI Japan (2,40%) (the "**Benchmark**").

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximize return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon. The recommended holding period is five years.

### Global Exposure

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

## **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
Α	LU2992046859	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

E	LU2992046933	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
---	--------------	-----	----	----	---------	---------	-----

Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS (including eligible ETFs) in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1,80%.

# **Risk Warnings**

# **18. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH TEMIS FUND**

### Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide its shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing, directly or indirectly through UCITS (including eligible ETFs), most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity securities.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to equities markets worldwide. The minimum equity exposure will be 15% of the Sub-Fund's net assets and may reach up to 75% of the Sub-Fund's net assets in aggregate.

The Sub-Fund may also be exposed to fixed incomes securities up to 85% of its net assets. The Sub Fund may invest in perpetual bonds, green bonds, credit bonds, convertible bonds (including contingent convertible bonds), and covered bonds. The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in perpetual bonds and green bonds respectively, and may invest up to 5% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds.

The Sub-Fund may invest in sub-investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- (i.e.: high yield bonds) or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investments in these securities will not exceed 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investor.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 15% of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities. The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in Mainland China.

The Sub-Fund may have exposure of up to 60% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund may, to a marginal extent and in no case exceeding 15% of its net assets, gain exposure to alternative asset classes, such as commodities and real estate respectively. Such exposure may only be gained through investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavorable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavorable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund.

The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavorable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

## Investment Process

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources

provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;

- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

# Use of Derivatives

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives). Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

# Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmarks: MSCI Europe TR Net (15,20%) - MSCI USA TR Net (USD) (16%) - MSCI Japan TR Net (JPY) (2,40%) - MSCI Emerging Markets TR Net (USD) (6,40%) - ICE BofA 1-3Y All Euro Government (11%) - ICE BofA 3-5Y All Euro Government (28%) - ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Corporate (11%) - ICE BofA ESTR Overnight Rate (10%) (the "**Benchmark**").

# Typical Investor's Profile

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximize return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon. The recommended holding period is five years.

### Global Exposure

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

### Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

### Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day
Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
Α	LU2992047071	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
E	LU2992047154	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
E	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS (including eligible ETFs) in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1,80%.

# **Risk Warnings**

# **19. CAIXABANK WEALTH SICAV – CAIXABANK WEALTH GAIA FUND**

## Investment objective and policy

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide its shareholders with medium to long-term capital appreciation by investing in a dynamic and diversified portfolio of assets. The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide shareholders with capital growth, by investing, directly or indirectly through UCITS (including eligible ETFs), most of its assets in eligible fixed income and equity securities.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to equities markets worldwide. The minimum equity exposure will be 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets and may reach up to 70% of the Sub-Fund's net assets in aggregate.

The Sub-Fund may also be exposed to fixed incomes securities. The minimum fixed income securities exposure will be 30% of the Sub-Fund's net assets and may reach up to 80% of its net assets in aggregate. The Sub-Fund may invest in perpetual bonds, green bonds, credit bonds, convertible bonds (including contingent convertible bonds), and covered bonds. The Sub-Fund may invest up to 15% of its net asset in perpetual bonds and contingent convertible bonds, respectively, and up to 10% of its net assets in green bonds.

The Sub-Fund may also invest in sub-investment grade fixed income securities (with a rating below BBB- (i.e.: high yield bonds) or equivalent by any major rating agency or deemed by the Investment Manager to be of equal quality). Investments in these securities will not exceed 15% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In the context of a rating downgrade, a corporate action or other conversions (including corporate restructuring events), this limit may be exceeded on a temporary basis. In this case, the Investment Manager will seek to reduce its exposure to those instruments as soon as practicable whilst having regard to the best interest of the investor.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed up to 15% of its net assets to emerging market bonds and equities. The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in Mainland China.

The Sub-Fund may have exposure of up to 60% of its net assets to assets denominated in a currency other than the Euro.

The Sub-Fund may, to a marginal extent and in no case exceeding 15% of its net assets, gain exposure to alternative asset classes, such as commodities and real estate respectively. Such exposure may only be gained through investments in UCITS, including eligible ETFs.

The Sub-Fund, to achieve its investment goals for treasury purposes and/or in case of unfavorable market conditions, may also invest on an ancillary basis in transferable securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to under Investment Restrictions Section A of the General Part of the Prospectus.

The Sub-Fund may hold ancillary liquid assets, such as cash in bank deposits at sight held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time, in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 (as amended) or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavorable market conditions. The holding of such ancillary liquid assets will be limited to 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund.

The above mentioned 20% limit shall only be temporarily breached for a period of time strictly necessary when, because of exceptionally unfavorable market conditions, circumstances so require and where such breach is justified having regard to the interests of the investors.

The Sub-Fund will not enter into Securities Financing Transactions ("**SFTs**") nor Total Return Swaps ("**TRS**"). Should the Sub-Fund enter into SFTs or TRS in the future, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly prior to such use.

The investments underlying the Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities, which are determined by the Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, as amended from time to time.

## **Investment Process**

The investment process includes the following steps:

- in-depth macroeconomic and microeconomic analysis using internal and external inputs. The management teams of the Investment Manager provide their respective views and external resources provided by international suppliers are used by the Investment Manager, generating investment ideas and asset class preferences;
- the results obtained from these inputs are used to create expected returns and risk;
- the portfolio of the Sub-Fund is constructed with a weighting assigned to different assets using a maximal expected return adjusted by risk;
- the portfolio is monitored on a daily basis and any necessary changes made according to market conditions.

In particular, the Investment Manager does a quantitative screening per asset class, a qualitative analysis and performs a due diligence that takes into account from investment consistency to liquidity risks, of every UCITS that the Investment Manager will select to invest in the portfolio, based on his portfolio construction analysis.

# **Use of Derivatives**

The Sub-Fund may use derivatives for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, hedging and to implement investment strategies which aim to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective. The Sub-Fund will in principle not make an extensive use of derivatives. The Sub-Fund may invest in derivatives in the form of futures and options traded in official markets including, but not limited to, EUREX, CMT, CBOT and MEFF. The Sub-Fund will not use derivatives dealt in over-the counter (OTC derivatives). Subject to the eligibility requirements set in the section "Special Investment and Hedging Techniques", collateral received by the Sub-Fund may consist of cash.

# Benchmark

The Sub-Fund pursues an actively managed investment strategy. For indicative purposes only, the Sub-Fund refers to the following benchmarks: MSCI Europe TR Net (14%) - MSCI USA TR Net (20.50%) - MSCI Japan TR Net (JPY) (1.50%) - MSCI Emerging TR Net (4%) - ICE BofA 1-3Y Euro Government (11%) - ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Government (28%) - ICE BofA 3-5Y Euro Corporate (11%) - ICE BofA ESTR Overnight Rate (10%) (the "**Benchmark**").

### Sub-Investment Manager

The Investment Manager has appointed LOMBARD ODIER (EUROPE), S.A., SUCURSAL EN ESPAÑA with registered office at Paseo de la Castellana, 66 – 28046 Madrid, Spain, to act as sub-investment manager of this Sub-Fund (the "**Sub-Investment Manager**"). The Sub-Investment Manager will manage a portion of the portfolio of the Sub-Fund as determined from time to time by the Investment Manager at its discretion. The Sub-Investment Manager will, in the exercise of its mandate in respect of the Sub-Fund, invest in accordance with its investment policy and strategy.

### **Typical Investor's Profile**

The Sub-Fund is intended for Investors who seek to maximize return for a given level of risk in a determined investment horizon. The recommended holding period is five years.

### Global Exposure

The Sub-Fund's will determine its global exposure with the commitment approach and its global exposure through the use of Derivatives will not exceed the total net value of the Sub-Fund.

# Base Currency

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is the EUR.

# Dealings

Dealing Day	Each Business Day

Cut-off time for receiving subscription, conversion and redemption requests	12:00 p.m. (noon) on the relevant Dealing Day
Settlement of subscription and redemption proceeds	Within three (3) Business Days following the relevant Dealing Day

# **Characteristics of Classes**

Classes	ISIN codes	Pricing Currency	Distributing	Currency Hedging	Minimum Investment	Minimum Subsequent Investment	Initial Price per Share
Α	LU2992047238	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10
Е	LU2992047311	EUR	NO	NO	EUR N/A	EUR N/A	€10

# Fees and Charges

Classes	Sales Charge	Global Management Fee
А	0%	Up to 1.50%
Е	0%	Up to 0.60%

The maximum level of the management fees that may be charged by the other UCITS (including eligible ETFs) in which the Sub-Fund intends to invest understood as the investment management fee minus rebates received, if any is 1,80%.

# **Risk Warnings**